AGENDA
CITY OF ST. CHARLES
PLAN COMMISSION
CHAIRMAN TODD WALLACE

TUESDAY, JULY 8, 2014 - 7:00 P.M.
COUNCIL CHAMBERS
2 E. MAIN ST., ST. CHARLES, IL 60174

Call to order.
Roll Call -
Chairman Todd Wallace Brian Doyle Tom Pretz
Vice Chairman Tim Kessler Steve Gaugel Tom Schuetz
Sue Amatangelo James Holderfield

Auditory Members - Holly Cabel, St. Charles Park District

- Donald Schlomann, School District #303
Presentation of minutes of the June 17, 2014 meeting.

PUBLIC HEARING

600-660 S. Randall Road — Randall Shoppes (Dyn Rote LLC)
Application for Special Use for PUD
Application for PUD Preliminary Plan

MEETING

600-660 S. Randall Road — Randall Shoppes (Dyn Rote LLC)
Application for Special Use for PUD
Application for PUD Preliminary Plan

Meeting Announcements

Tuesday, July 22, 2014 at 7:00pm Council Chambers
Tuesday, August 5, 2014 at 7:00pm Council Chambers
Tuesday, August 19, 2014 at 7:00pm Council Chambers

Additional Business from Plan Commission Members, Staff, or Citizens.

Adjournment



MINUTES
CITY OF ST. CHARLES, IL
PLAN COMMISSION
TUESDAY, JUNE 17, 2014

Members Present: Chairman Todd Wallace
Vice Chair Tim Kessler
Brian Doyle
Steve Gaugel
Tom Pretz
Sue Amatangelo
James Holderfield
Tom Schuetz

Members Absent: None

Also Present: Russell Colby-Planning Division Manager
Ellen Johnson-Planner
Chris Tiedt-Development Engineering Manager

Court Reporter

1. Call to order
The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m. by Chairman Wallace.

2. Roll Call
Vice Chair Kessler called the roll. A quorum was present.

3. Presentation of minutes of the June 3, 2014 meeting.

A motion was made by Ms. Amatangelo, seconded by Mr. Schuetz and unanimously passed by
voice vote to accept the minutes of the June 3, 2014 meeting.

PUBLIC HEARING

4. 600-660 S. Randall Road — Randall Shoppes (Dyn Rote LLC)
Application for Special Use for PUD
Application for PUD Preliminary Plan

The attached transcript prepared by Chicago Area Real Time Court Reporting is by reference hereby
made a part of these minutes.

A motion was made by Mr. Kessler, seconded by Ms. Amatangelo to continue the Public Hearing to
July 8, 2014.

Roll Call Vote:

Ayes: Gaugel, Doyle, Amatangelo, Holderfield, Kessler, Schuetz
Nays: Pretz, Wallace

Absent:

Motion carried: 6-2
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5. 2425 W. Main St. — Buona St. Charles (St. Charles Main Street Partners LLC)
Application for Special Use for two Drive-Through Facilities
Application for Preliminary Plat of Subdivision
Application for Final Plat of Subdivision

The attached transcript prepared by Chicago Area Real Time Court Reporting is by reference hereby

made a part of these minutes.

Motion was made by Mr. Doyle to close the public hearing. Seconded by Mr. Schuetz.

Roll Call Vote:

Ayes: Wallace, Gaugel, Pretz, Doyle, Amatangelo, Holderfield, Kessler, Schuetz
Nays:

Absent:

Motion carried: 8-0

MEETING

6. 600-660 S. Randall Road — Randall Shoppes (Dyn Rote LLC)
Application for Special Use for PUD
Application for PUD Preliminary Plan

There was no discussion of this item.

7. 2425 W. Main St. — Buona St. Charles (St. Charles Main Street Partners LLC)
Application for Special Use for two Drive-Through Facilities
Application for Preliminary Plat of Subdivision
Application for Final Plat of Subdivision

The attached transcript prepared by Chicago Area Real Time Court Reporting is by reference hereby

made a part of these minutes.

Motion was made by Mr. Doyle, seconded by Ms. Amatangelo to recommend approval of the

applications contingent upon resolution of all staff comments.

Roll Call Vote:

Ayes: Wallace, Gaugel, Pretz, Doyle, Amatangelo, Holderfield, Kessler, Schuetz
Nays:

Absent:

Motion carried: 8-0

8. Meeting Announcements
Tuesday, July 8, 2014 at 7:00pm Council Chambers
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Tuesday, July 22, 2014 at 7:00pm Council Chambers
Tuesday, August 5, 2014 at 7:00pm Council Chambers

9. Additional Business from Plan Commission Members, Staff, or Citizens.

10. Adjournment at 9:46pm.
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STATE OF ILLINOIS )
) SS.
COUNTY OF K AN E )

BEFORE THE PLAN COMMISSION
OF THE CITY OF ST. CHARLES

In Re the Matter of:

Special Use for PUD
and PUD Preliminary
Plan, 600-660 South
Randall Road.

o o/ o/ o/

REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS

City Council Chambers
2 East Main Street
St. Charles, Illinois 60174

June 17, 2014
7:01 p.m. - 8:18 p.m.

Reported by: Joanne E. Ely,
CSR, RPR
Notary Public, Kane County, Illinois

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com
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PRESENT:
MR. TODD WALLACE, Chairman;
MR. TIM KESSLER: Vice Chairman;
MS. SUE AMATANGELO, Member;
MR. BRIAN DOYLE, Member;
MR. STEVE GAUGEL, Member;
MR. JAMES HOLDERFIELD, Member;
MR. THOMAS PRETZ, Member; and
MR. TOM SCHUETZ, Member.
ALSO PRESENT:
MR. RUSSELL COLBY, Planning Division Manager;
MS. ELLEN JOHNSON, Planner; and
MR. CHRIS TIEDT, Development Engineering Manager.

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
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CHAIRMAN WALLACE:
St. Charles Plan Commission will

Tim, roll call.

This meeting of the

come to order.

MEMBER KESSLER: Amatangelo.
MEMBER AMATANGELO: Here.
MEMBER KESSLER: Gaugel.
MEMBER GAUGEL: Here.

MEMBER KESSLER: Doyle.
MEMBER DOYLE: Here.

MEMBER KESSLER: Schuetz.
MEMBER SCHUETZ: Here.
MEMBER KESSLER: Pretz.
MEMBER PRETZ: Here.

MEMBER KESSLER: Holderfield.
MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: Here.
MEMBER KESSLER: Wallace.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Here.

MEMBER KESSLER:
CHAIRMAN WALLACE:

of the minutes of the June 3rd,

Kessler, here.
Item 3, presentation
2014, meeting.

Is there a motion to approve?

MEMBER AMATANGELO:

MEMBER SCHUETZ:
CHAIRMAN WALLACE:

So moved.
Second.

It"s been moved and

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.

800.232.0265

Chicago-Realtime.com
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seconded. All 1n favor.
(Ayes heard.)
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Opposed.
(No response.)
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Motion passes
unanimously.

Items No. 4 and 5 on the agenda are public
hearings. For those of you who have not been here
before, the St. Charles Plan Commission i1s commissioned
by the City Council to conduct public hearings for
certain applications that come before it.

In this case we have several different
applications for two different projects, and what we"ll
be doing here tonight 1s we will be gathering evidence
that will enable us to make a decision regarding a
recommendation to City Council, a recommendation either
for approval of the applications or for denial of the
applications.

In doing so, the St. Charles Plan Commission
looks to findings of fact that are contained within our
zoning ordinance, and for each application there iIs a
different set of findings of fact which we will go
through one at a time.

So before we begin, anyone who intends to

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com
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offer testimony either for or against any of the
applications, including asking questions or making
comments, | ask that you be sworn in.

IT you would all raise your right hand and
repeat after me. Not repeat after me, just answer me.

(Witnesses duly sworn.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Thank you. You may
be seated.

I1"11 just remind everyone that when you speak
there 1s a court reporter that"s in the room, and as
talented as she is, she can only report one person at a
time. So wait, please, until you"re recognized by me
before speaking. When you do speak, | ask that you
stand at the lectern, state your name, your last name,
spell your last name, and also state your address for
the record.

Any questions regarding the procedure?

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. In that case,
the first item 1s No. 4 which 1s 600-660 South Randall
Road, Randall Shoppes, Dyn Rote, LLC, application for
special use for PUD and application for PUD preliminary
plan.

Is the applicant ready on this one?

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com
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MR. KEYS: Yes.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. First of all,
before we begin, is there anything from staff before we
hear from the applicant?

MR. COLBY: No. We can turn it over to
the applicant.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: 1I"m sorry. Say it
again.

MR. COLBY: We can turn it over to the
applicant.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. Thank you.

All right. Go ahead.

MR. KEYS: Good evening. My name is
Marvin Keys, K-e-y-s. The address 1s 6801 Spring Creek
Road, Rockford, 1llinois 61114.

I"m here on behalf of the petitioner, Dyn
Rote, LLC. We are in front of you this evening for a
special use permit for a PUD for the redevelopment of
600-660 Randall Road.

You"ll recall 1 was in front of you a couple
of months ago for the recommendation from the Plan
Commission as to whether we should move forward with
the PUD. We also were in front of the City Council

shortly thereafter, and this is the continuation of

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com
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that process, moving forward with that request.

Pursuant to the city"s ordinances, there are
certain findings of fact that must be made with regard
to a special use permit as well as the PUD. | don"t
know 1f you prefer for me to go through those and
explain one by one. Each community differs as to
whether you want me to actually go through it
individually or what we filed with our petition.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: I mean it"s up to
you. We have the petition in front of us. |If you just
want to go through the plans, 1 think we can kind of go
from there.

MR. KEYS: All right. The plans that
you see in front of you are the same as what -- other
than the supplemental information that we filed and
requirements under the PUD, the same basic plan that
you had seen previously.

During the process here, there were some
recommendations, some things that were talked about by
this Board that didn"t necessarily vary, but they
weren"t exactly the same as what we heard at the City
Council. So we have not changed the elevation of the
building.

There was some discussion about some of the

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com
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architectural details of Building Option No. 1, which
was the expanded building, and adding some vertical
penetrations, which we still have no issue with If
that"s ultimately what is the preferred route.

We think i1t makes sense because we would be
wanting to have something there to hide the HVAC units
and other type of components anyway, to screen those
from the parking lot and from the road. But that has
not been changed on the plans, but that"s not something
that we"re opposed to.

On the plan that you see one of the things
that we"ve talked about was cross access, and we have
had some additional discussions. | spoke with the
representative of Shodeen who owns the property
immediately to the back of this property or to the
east, | think i1s where their property is.

The representative there and | had some
discussions. We"re going to further those discussions.
We haven®t by any means resolved anything. They want
to see a design as to how this would work, and then
they"ve got to go to Jewel. We"ve tried to get ahold
of Jewel already. We have had no response.

We have also attempted to contact the bank,

which 1s to the south, because ultimately after looking

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com
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through the various kinds of designs that we could
have, 1t makes the most sense for the cross access,
sort of the circulation, 1f we were to add i1t, would be
to go to the south to connect to the bank®"s property,
and then it would circulate out through the bank®"s exit
onto the Shodeen property to the east, and that would
be kind of a circulation pattern that made sense.

IT we went -- 1T we tried to go directly to
the east, that property, one, we"d lose parking spaces
that are needed for the development if we were to go
that direction. In addition, there wouldn"t -- 1f we
did Option No. 1 and expanded the building, there
wouldn®"t be anyplace to actually accomplish that, and
so the only way that would work for both plans would be
to do 1t through the south.

The bank"s -- the bank handles their
information or their dealing with us is not local. The
person who handles this is out of Cincinnati, Ohio.
We"ve had some discussions with them. They have not
gotten back to us with whether or not they are
interested or would be willing to.

The initial comments were they had some
concerns about the fact that i1t was -- ultimately we

would be going onto their property and circulating

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com
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around through their overhang, which i1s where their ATM
machine and all that stuff are and all their tellers
that you would do the drive-up. Although there is a
bypass lane, but that was their initial comment, but
they have not gotten back to us with anything on that.
We will continue to pursue that. We think i1t"s iIn the
best interest of ultimately the development as a whole
to do that i1t we can.

Our concern still remains that ultimately
Jewel will require the covenants and restrictions that
are applicable to the Jewel lot to apply to this one,
which would effectively sign the development into no
food sales, no alcohol sales. 1 mean a lot of things
that would really put some impediments on this.

So we don"t know that it will ultimately work
out because 1t will require the bank, the Jewel,
Shodeen, and their mortgagees or their lenders to all
consent In order for an amendment to be made to the
existing covenants and easements and cross-access
agreements that are in place already.

It is the one hurdle that i1s something that
we will continue to pursue. We don"t have a resolution
of that, and 1 don"t know that the resolution will

ultimately be positive. [I"m not optimistic about it

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com
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just based on my prior experience with other locations
where we"ve had these types of arrangements or tried to
do these types of arrangements with a Jewel. We have
done 1t on at least two other occasions, and nothing
was ever resolved because of the restrictions that they
wanted to place on the outlot.

So I am not -- I don"t want to put a false
picture that we"re optimistic about 1t. 1 don"t expect
that they"re going to be willing to bend on that, but
that"s certainly something we"re going to continue to
pursue. The city thinks 1t"s advantageous, and we
think 1t is as all.

Shodeen was not opposed to it in my
conversations with them, but they wanted to see some
more detail, and part of the problem is not knowing
whether we could have an option to go through the bank,
and so I"m trying to get answers from other people that
just -- I"m not getting answers back from.

With regard to our PUD and what our plans
are, we have submitted the landscape plan, the sign
plan or the sign rendering, as well as the elevations.
The sign rendering you can see on what we"ve submitted
matches up with what the building looks like. We have

added some brick to the bottom. We have provided some

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
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of the -- in the computer here if I can pull 1t up, you
can see on the -- 1t"s behind you now on the plan
elevation. Compared to what"s existing there on the
sign, 1t"s significantly upgraded from what is provided
at the current site today.

What we"ve done i1s basically taken the
existing sign and just upgraded it. We haven"t
modified 1t or made it bigger or added additional
square footage to 1t. We just put a cap on the top
that will match the facade of the building, and like I
said, the brick at the bottom to tie i1t all together.

Then with regard to the landscape plan, we
had some comments from staff, and we provided some
additional information to staff with dimensions to
provide them with the additional information that they
were looking for.

We have no i1ssue with staff"s requests with
regard to changing some of the plantings. It was a
misunderstanding on our landscaper®s part as to what
was required or not permitted at all versus what was
recommended for certain areas, but we have no issue
with some of the drought or salt resistant plants being
changed out for -- non-salt resistant plants being

changed out for salt resistant plants.

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
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We have no i1ssue with that, and we"ll resolve
that directly with staff. We have no problem complying
with that. They also noted that we needed two
additional trees on Randall Road which we will provide.

The one main variation from the landscaping
that we were requesting and 1t was iIn our initial
submittal, and 1 don"t know whether staff didn"t see it
or -- because they kept commenting about whether or not
there was 15 percent internal landscaping or total site
landscaping, and we do not need that under what we"re
proposing.

In our petition, it initially said
approximately 11 percent; and if you look at the
building 1tself, extending out to the north from the
building, there is a sidewalk. In my initial
calculation 1 had included that as a landscaping area,
but 1t was not. So instead of 11 percent, i1t"s 10.15
percent of total lot landscaping as opposed to the
15 percent, but that i1s something that we have
requested as part of the variation as part of this PUD
process.

In addition, we"ve got some side-yard
setbacks that we"ve already previously discussed and

staff has noted in their staff report. The building

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com
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already does not meet those requirements. We"re not
doing something different than what"s already there as
far as the existing, | guess you could say,
nonconformance, but it 1s -- we"re not correcting it.
We"re not moving the building by any means. 1 think
It"s 6 feet or so at one end, and even close to
2.4 feet I think on one end of the building from the
property line. Those would still remain.

Anything -- an addition to the building would
still just continue along the same lines there, but we
would not impede any further on any setbacks.

In addition the parking lot -- there's
setbacks at the parking lot from Randall Road that do
not meet the ordinance, and again that"s been part of
our proposal the whole time and continues to be.

We would need or i1t would be part of this
that we would be closer to Randall Road than what would
otherwise be permitted under the ordinance, including a
portion that exists today as a zero lot line of the
parking lot right up to the parking -- right up to the
property line along Randall Road, and that actually
goes -- we actually take that from I think 3 to 5
spaces that is right there in front of that end cap on

the south end of the building because we needed some

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
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parking in front of that end cap. The tenants that
would want to go there would want some parking directly
in front of there, and there simply wasn®"t a sufficient
number, and so there iIs some variation there.

As a result we do lose a little bit of
landscaping that was there in that location, but what
we"ve done as part of this is we"re bringing the
landscaping otherwise up to your requirements
currently.

It"s just grass mostly and a few plantings at
either end of the property, and we"re providing
significant upgrades to that landscaping; and
ultimately what we"ll provide will be more than what
the ordinance requires as far as the number and amount
of landscaping, not the percentage, but the total
plantings that are there would be more than what would
otherwise be required.

I believe that that"s all the evidence that 1
have to present to you this evening. I"m happy to
answer any questions.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. Tom.
MEMBER SCHUETZ: Yeah. 1 have a few
guestions.

On the zoning standards where i1t shows the

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
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existing site and the lot as zoned meets the zoning
ordinance. 1 realize you"re asking for a variance on
that, but in the proposed changes there are several
that are blank. Does that mean that it will remain the
same?

MR. KEYS: Yeah. For some areas like,
for example, the interior side, east, Is -- under our
existing site i1s i1t says 5.4 feet. That"s what 1 was
saying. That stays the same. It will be 5.4 feet.

Continuing on, parking lot stall size i1s 9 by
18. It i1s what 1t i1s currently, and it will continue
to be that. We haven"t requested or proposed any
changes to that.

The rear south, same thing, the setback from
the building would remain at the 2.6 feet as i1t is now.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: That"s fine. They will
all remain the same. Nothing changed.

MR. KEYS: Yes. Correct.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: The site, you know, you
obviously just mentioned that i1t"s mostly grass, which
I believe 1t is. Up near Randall Road, if I recall,
isn"t there a big dip in the current parking lot where
water sits?

MR. KEYS: We will be fixing -- there is

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
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a drain -- there are some drainage iIssues on the
existing parking lot, and we are -- we do have the
engineer currently working on the redevelopment of that
parking lot. As part of what we"re going to do, we"ll
address those drainage i1ssues on the site.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: All right. Then you
said you currently -- your landscaping is 10.1 percent
versus 15. Have you considered -- and you are going to
meet all the requirements as far as true number of
trees, size of trees, shrubs, et cetera.

MR. KEYS: Correct.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Along Randall i1s that
going to be grass currently? |Is that being proposed?

MR. KEYS: Well, the stuff -- i1f you
look at the site, on the west side of our property,
there 1s a strip of that 6 feet along Randall Road
that"s on our property that we"re landscaping fully.

It will be the hardwood mulch with small plants and
small bushes and trees. All those things would be in
that section.

Then obviously the right-of-way of Randall
Road would be the grass. There is a significant grass
buffer there that"s outside of our property iIn the
right-of-way.

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
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MEMBER SCHUETZ: My last comment for now
would be the 10 versus 15 percent, what if you were to
consider or would you consider at each entry of the
businesses, the storefronts, which I believe are single
doors currently, I don"t know iIf they"re going to be,
but 1s there room to put large plantars, some kind

of —-- 1 don"t mean to dirty 1t up or make it tacky, I'm
not going that route, but to make it more lush.

MR. KEYS: It may be possible there. My
only -- the sidewalk in front of this area is fairly
large. It was one of the staff comments to make sure
there was at least 4 feet. |It"s actually I think 6
feet. There will be some columns for the pillars that
we"ve added to the -- the pillars there, that we"ve
made sure that the distances are still within ADA
compliance.

That would be my only concern is making sure
that what we do doesn"t ultimately end up making --
pushing the width of those to a point where we"re
violating an ADA standard, but that®"s something that we
can certainly consider. 1 think we have enough room
for it, I guess is the --

MEMBER SCHUETZ: 1"m just trying to make

It more pedestrian friendly versus a parking lot and a

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
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MR. KEYS: Yeah.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yes, Brian.

MEMBER DOYLE: Before we continue, can 1
ask 1f you can move that.

MR. KEYS: Sorry about that.

MEMBER DOYLE: One follow-up question,
the public access or the public easement on Randall
Road that is in front of your property line --

MR. KEYS: Yes.

MEMBER DOYLE: -- that i1s grass. That
area i1s not calculated i1n the percentage of landscape
or green space.

MR. KEYS: It is not calculated in our
percentage. It was only calculated within our property
lines.

MEMBER DOYLE: 1 noticed that the staff
report mentioned a certain number of trees being
required by the zoning on the Randall Road frontage,
and the comment was that -- I need to locate i1t -- but
my recollection was that 1t was something to the effect
that either i1t"s not clear whether the requirement was
being made or whether i1t was part of the plan or

whether a variance needed to be granted.

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com




O 0 N o g~ W N P

N N B R R P R R R P R R
P O © 0 N O U AN W N kB O

22
23
24

REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS -- 6/17/2014

20

As I"m looking at this, on Randall Road
itself, 1 don"t see any area where trees could be
included along that small strip where you said the
mulch would be; 1s that correct?

MR. KEYS: 1 believe that there are some
trees that are within that area as well as on the far
south side, and we would add the two additional trees
that he mentioned in his report there. There is
sufficient room there for tree plantings.

We did have as part of that plan -- |
apologize. My copy is small enough that I don"t know
that 1 can call i1t out, but yes, we would meet the tree
planting requirement along Randall Road. 1 know that
he had noted that we were deficient by two trees, and
we will provide those. It wasn"t intentional. It was
just an oversight on the landscaper®s part.

MEMBER DOYLE: Where would they go?

MR. KEYS: Whether i1t would be -- I"11
try to put the little hand up there -- on the south
corner here, adding a couple of trees along here, or
along this strip right here that runs on the west side
of the property where Randall Road is. In that area,
that"s a sufficient width to have a decent tree.

MEMBER DOYLE: On your side.
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MR. KEYS: On our property, yes. What
may end up having to happen i1s a couple of shrubs will
go away and be moved to another location, and the trees
will take the place of a few shrubs, depending on what
the ultimate type of tree is.

MEMBER DOYLE: And the one tree that"s
displayed on the south end there where you discussed
the possible crossing with access --

MR. KEYS: Yes.

MEMBER DOYLE: -- the cross-access
easement, is that tree currently part of the
calculation that"s meeting the requirements?

MR. KEYS: No. That tree i1s on the
adjacent property. So if we ended up being able to do
something, we would have to work with the bank and
figure out what to do. Whether it"s to relocate it,
whether to plant a new tree, we have to cross that
bridge whenever we come to it. This would have to --
it would have to go, and we would lose some landscaping
as well if we were to --

MEMBER DOYLE: But your landscape plan
does not propose a tree, a new tree where a potential
cross-access easement might go.

MR. KEYS: No.
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MEMBER DOYLE: Okay.

MR. KEYS: It does not.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Anyone else? Any
other questions?

Sue.

MEMBER AMATANGELO: I have seen your
landscape plan plant list. The only item that is
deciduous is the -- or, excuse me, the only one plant
that 1s an evergreen is the dense yew; iIs that correct?
There may be some low junipers.

MR. KEYS: Yes.

MEMBER AMATANGELO: Is 1t possible that
you would consider maybe some higher, you know,
evergreen trees that would be -- iIn other words, we see
color here.

MR. KEYS: Yes. Absolutely. That"s not
a problem if that"s something that you guys want to
see. | mean we"re happy to work with staff to tweak
the landscape plan. We want to make staff happy with
what we"ve got. We"ve never been in St. Charles
before. We don®"t know what your particular desires
would be, but we"re happy to work with what you guys
would like to see iIn the landscaping area.

MEMBER AMATANGELO: Thank you.
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CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Brian.
MEMBER DOYLE: I have a question for
staff.
Russ, on page 7 of your staff report, Section
F, Site Engineering & Utility Considerations, the
fourth bullet point: "An additional fire hydrant may

be required,”™ and you reference a fire department memo,
which follows thereafter.

The fire department memo also references --
It says, "It appears as though the existing fire
service main and the fire department connection will be
in conflict of the new addition."

My question is -- the general staff
recommendation is approval of the application
contingent upon resolution of all staff comments. |Is
Fire Department Comment No. 1 regarding the existing
fire service main understood to be included as part of
the resolution of staff comments.

MR. COLBY: Well, these comments from
the fire department I believe are in reference to the
option in the plans that show a building addition,
building size. The issues that they have identified
are not relevant to the initial plan they"re proposing,

which 1s the site plan and the development we"re
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speaking to. So those issues do not need to be
addressed with this initial plan. However, if the
developer were to proceed with an addition to the
development, these issues would need to be addressed.

I think what staff was envisioning was that
when the PUD ordinance was approved, this plan will be
approved and the alternate plan showing the building
addition will be approved; but we need to acknowledge
that there are some site issues that will need to be
addressed that are identified in the comments if they
were able to move forward with that building addition.

MEMBER DOYLE: So the fire hydrant in
Comment No. 2 is included in your staff report because
that"s required immediately.

MR. COLBY: No. That would be required
in relation to the addition.

MEMBER DOYLE: Oh, they are.

MR. COLBY: Yeah. So the comments that
are provided are iIn response to both sets of plans
because we sent around an alternate plan showing the
initial plans and with a building addition.

MEMBER DOYLE: All right.

MR. COLBY: So those requirements are

with a building addition.
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MEMBER DOYLE: Just to clarify, this
proposal, the current, let"s say phase 1, if you will,
includes more than the required number of parking
stalls 1n anticipation of the addition; is that
correct?

MR. KEYS: Yes. Or in the alternative,
having a higher intensity user iIn the existing
structure. So if we had a restaurant, a large
restaurant end cap user that needed six cars per 1,000
parking, this accommodates either one of those
scenarios, either an existing structure with a
restaurant user or the larger structure with not a high
intense restaurant user -- lesser intensity uses as a
whole.

MEMBER DOYLE: So just to close this
guestion out then, i1s it both your understanding as
well as staff"s understanding that if the Plan
Commission recommends for approval contingent on the
resolution of all staff comments, then prospective
iIssues that would need to be remedied in the future
would also fall under that contingency?

MR. KEYS: Yes. We expect that if we
were to do the addition, we would need to address the

fire department®"s -- the fact that the water line is
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under there, the utilities might have to be relocated,
absolutely. That 1s our understanding with regard to
those, yes.

MEMBER DOYLE: Okay. The other issue,
and 1"m willing to table 1t to the end of our
discussion if there are others with specific questions,
but whereas we are considering a PUD for a single
property, a single parcel because of barriers to
cross-access easements and, you know, limitations with
surrounding properties, | would like to understand the
nature of the covenants that are in place that prevent
a cross-access easement, whether they are tied up with
a current lease with a tenant on the property to the
east, whether they are agreements that can be modified
by right by the property owner.

MR. KEYS: 1 can address those. The
property that"s covered by these covenants iIs seven
separate legal descriptions of the properties totaling
approximately 40 acres of land that runs -- not just
the Jewel immediately behind but what was I think a
former mall or something, behind that the outlots along
that property behind there, as well as the bank to the
south of our property. All of those properties are

covered by the covenants or the operating easement
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agreements.

In order for us to have cross access under
those agreements -- to get permission under those
agreements, the owners of what"s called Property A and
B which i1s the -- what is currently the Jewel as well
as what was the mall, which I believe ultimately is the
same property owner. 1 think it"s Towne Center
Equities owns the further back property, and Shodeen
owns the one in front, but 1 believe that that entity
relates back to Shodeen based on the address. | think
that they own the underlying land on both of them.

They have the right to amend the covenants on
thelr own. My discussion with Shodeen was their
agreement with Jewel requires Jewel to consent to do
whatever, and they also have -- under the agreement, it
has to have -- the mortgagees or their lenders have to
consent on each of the properties as well.

For us to connect through the bank because
the bank owns i1ts own property, they don"t have to
permit anything that we agree with with Shodeen and it
doesn*"t impact the bank. We have to get a separate
agreement with the bank to utilize their property. |IfT
we"re going to have -- obviously, we"re going to be

taking green space and landscaping that i1s on theirs

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com




O 0 N o g~ W N P

N N B R R P R R R P R R
P O © 0 N O U AN W N kB O

22
23
24

REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS -- 6/17/2014

28
and having to rework all of that. So we"ll have that
separate agreement with them.

So each of those individual property owners
as well as my understanding of this -- basically my
discussion with the representative of Shodeen was that
we have to go to Jewel after we get their okay i1s what
he told me. After we get Shodeen"s okay, we have to
get Jewel"s okay.

So that"s kind of the process.

MEMBER KESSLER: Excuse me a second.

IT you get cross-easement access from the
bank, do you still need to get the agreements from
Jewel and Shodeen?

MR. KEYS: Yes. Because even though we
can access the bank property, the bank property exits
out into the Shodeen property, and we wouldn®"t have --

MEMBER KESSLER: So You"d be stuck in
the middle.

MR. KEYS: Right. I mean, in practice,
having to police that, but in reality from a legal
standpoint, yes, we would need the bank®"s agreement and
then the Shodeen agreement because they exit out onto
the Shodeen property already.

MEMBER KESSLER: Specifically, you need
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Shodeen, Jewel, and the bank.

MR. KEYS: Correct. And their lenders.

MEMBER KESSLER: But that®"s not up to
you. Shodeen would get their lenders.

MR. KEYS: Correct.

MEMBER KESSLER: Shodeen, the bank, and
Jewel.

MR. KEYS: Yes.

MEMBER DOYLE: 1 just need to understand
how 1t i1s that a covenant on a parcel that"s not owned
by Shodeen -- or not owned by an adjacent property
owner, this property owner, controls and affects --
well, the cross-access easement provides vehicular
access to another parcel, and the opening of the
cross-access easement triggers or conflicts with the
covenants on the property?

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Well, 1 think what
he"s saying Is 1t"s a negotiation, and in order to
grant a cross-access easement, they can condition i1t on
whatever they want -- payment of money, incorporation
of covenants into that property, you know, I mean --

MR. KEYS: That"s correct. It"s been
classified as they have to grant or deny a cross access

at their discretion -- completely at their discretion
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because our property is not part of those covenants
that were previously agreed to back many, many years
ago. So our property just simply isn*t part of it.
If we want to have our own cross access -- we

could join a whole new cross-access easement. It
doesn®"t have to be that one. It still requires the
same approvals because of the shared maintenance
obligations, the restrictions on use, the requirements
for snowplowing, salting, all those things are all part
of the agreement that other people are paying into.
Jewel pays their proportionate share. The bank pays
thelr proportionate share.

None of those people want anybody to grant it
to somebody else without them getting a signoff on it
to make sure they"re not getting the short end of the
stick and paying for our use of the property or
something like that. So that®"s how everybody kind of
has their fingers intertwined with it.

MEMBER DOYLE: Okay. So that answers my
guestion. 1°1l save my comments for later.

MEMBER KESSLER: 1 have a question.
Would you accept a restriction on approval that i1f a
cross-access easement was to be negotiated, that you

would install 1t -- that you would do 1t?
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MR. KEYS: Sure. |If we could come to a
mutual agreement on it. 1 think that"s probably going
to be the problem.

MEMBER KESSLER: 1 see that perhaps some
day, you know, this thing is resolved, and | suspect
i1t"s not going to be resolved in the next 60 days; but
in the future, if 1t was, then we would have no
recourse to say, you, the property owner, we want you
to put a cross-access easement into the other
properties.

So I"m asking would i1t be acceptable to you
if it was In this approval for a restriction, and the
approval said 1If at a future date a cross-access
agreement was -- you did come to a cross-access
agreement, you would install a cross-access easement.

MR. KEYS: Yes. |1 wouldn®"t have a
problem with that. |1 think the cross-access benefits
us. It"s In our best iInterests to have an access into
that area.

MEMBER KESSLER: 1 agree. You may not
be here, and 1 may not be here.

MR. KEYS: That"s true. But, yes, we
wouldn®"t have an issue with 1t as long as 1t"s clear

that i1t would have to be a mutually accepted

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com




O 0 N o g~ W N P

N N B R R P R R R P R R
P O © 0 N O U AN W N kB O

22
23
24

REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS -- 6/17/2014

32
cross-access easement between us and those other
parties because i1If they say, yes, we"ll grant it, but
you can"t sell any food, no liquor, no -- 1"m going to
say no. | can"t restrict my property in that manner
and still make it make sense to redevelop and put the
improvements on there.

Frankly, the people who used to own this
property thought the restrictions applied. They showed
up on our title commitment, and i1t was only because we
reviewed i1t and did the legal descriptions and went
through a title company that said these don"t apply.
They were kind of shocked that they didn"t apply
because they have been living by them for years, and 1
think 1t was part of the issues with the subdivision.
They thought they couldn®"t do a lot of those uses that
they could do.

So as long as i1t"s mutually agreed, I have no
issue. We would love to put In a cross-access
agreement -- reach a mutual agreement with the abutting
properties to do that.

MEMBER DOYLE: So, Tim, if we were going
to put some condition on this, the condition would need
to allow for or be clear that i1t doesn®"t Impose upon

the property owner limitations on business.
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MEMBER KESSLER: Mutual agreement he
said.

MEMBER DOYLE: Mutual agreement.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: 1 have a quick
guestion. We have been talking about it here, but iIf
you could just very briefly clarify the upside of
getting all the cross access from the bank as well as
Jewel and what"s the downside. 1"m assuming vehicular,
and that"s pretty much it.

MR. KEYS: The downside is very minimal.
We might have some additional wear and tear on our lot
that i1s somebody going to the bank, that they"re
driving across our parking lot, but those are usually
addressed in those cross-access easements, that each
party pays a proportionate share of the maintenance and
formulas that make sense based on what you"ve expected.
In this case there®s not much downside. There is not
much downside.

The upside is simply having the easy access
to -- | mean somebody at the Jewel doesn®"t have to go
out to the street and come back in to this property.
They can just kind of circulate in from the bank, or if
they came to ours, they can circulate out to the bank.

They have some mutual benefit.
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So 1t"s not like 1t"s an unusual or a harsh
request on our part, but the big boys, the Simon
Properties, these large -- Jewel, they view them as a
benefit to us more than it benefits them. So they want
to -- they"re usually very, very strict about i1t or
very harsh in their -- what they want. They either
want -- give me 200 grand. Give me something that just
doesn*t make economic sense In the greater scheme of
things, which 1s why it isn"t resolved.

1"m not all that optimistic they"re not going
to be that way just because we"ve had a history. We"ve
been doing this -- 1"ve been doing i1t for 15 years.

The company has been doing it for 30. We have
experienced it before. We have dealt with these exact
situations before.

They would love to have this property have
Cross access just so that they can impose their
restrictions on them because it benefits them, and I
just can"t have those restrictions.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: So this design that®s
up here, that i1s self-contained, no access, et cetera?

MR. KEYS: Correct.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: The only thing that

would change on this design i1s i1f you did get access,
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let"s say in the future, is the southwest corner; is
that correct?

MR. KEYS: Yes. On the south, not quite
west, but yeah, southwest corner of the building, that
would be a -- would be where we would anticipate --

MEMBER SCHUETZ: And that"s the only
change that we"re looking at?

MR. KEYS: Correct.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Okay. Thanks.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Sue.

MEMBER AMATANGELO: This question is for
staff.

Now, Let"s say, for instance, the bank does
grant access and the bank goes out of business, would
the new owners have the ability to lock them into that
access or is that done?

MR. COLBY: Well, 1 think the assumption
would be that it there was a mutual agreement between
the two property owners, that that would remain as long
as the two property owners continue to honor that
agreement. They would both need to agree to break it.

MR. KEYS: We would record the document,
and 1t would run with the property, just like the

existing one runs with the property. If i1t gets sold,
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It governs those properties in perpetuity as long as --
in this case as long as the property iIs used as a
commercial -- as long as the Jewel 1s used as a
commercial operation, the covenants continue. Even if
i1t"s not Jewel, 1t"s still a commercial venture, the
covenants stay or the cross-access easements continue.

MEMBER AMATANGELO: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Anyone
else? Any other questions?

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. Any questions
from members of the public?

Yes.

MR. PATZELT: Good evening. My name 1is
David Patzelt, Patzelt. |I"m from the Shodeen Group at
77 North First Street, Geneva, Illinois 60134.

I want to talk about the cross access. Today
at 4:00 o"clock was the first | heard about a request
for a cross access. | received a phone call, |
believe, from this gentleman who had no plan and no
question as to where this cross access would go.

I guess hearing i1t going through the bank,
that"s one opportunity. To my mind when I was on the

phone discussing a cross access, | was anticipating
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that 1t was along the easterly property line where
somebody may want a cross access directly from the
Jewel parking lot to this parking lot. But as he
stated, we"d like to see a plan of what cross access is
actually proposed.

But stepping aside from that, | have about a
dozen questions, and I don"t know if you"d like me to
take those one at a time and allow the petitioner to
respond to those or if you want them all in one.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: I think let"s just do
It one at a time.

MR. PATZELT: Okay. Quite some time
ago, there was a project that we proposed called the
St. Charles Towne Center; and as part of that
development, the city conducted their own traffic study
through HLR, which was their own traffic engineer,
based on current traffic flows today and not as traffic
generated by the Towne Center, but flows today.

HLR had recommended that the access to this
property from Prairie Street be restricted to a
right-in, right-out, and further that a raised barrier
median be installed on Prairie Street so that, you
know, those that want to violate the law could not make

that left-turn movement into the property.
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And I believe back at that time there was
discussion as to how would or could the city ever
install the right-in, right-out, and the thought was
that when and 1If the property owner came in for a
zoning hearing or a petition, they would then request
that a right-in and right-out be installed.

But in any event, i1f the city was going to do
work at Prairie Street, the city would install or raise
a barrier median to prevent the left-turn movements
into the property as well as the left-turn movements
out of the property.

In the application package, | didn"t see any
comment to that, and I didn"t see any letter from the
traffic engineer for the city. So I question what, If
anything, has happened to that.

MR. KEYS: We have not -- the city
hasn®"t mentioned anything to us about a desire to
change the in-out at this location to a right-in,
right-out. We would obviously object to that. We
prefer to have i1t a full access, but i1t hasn"t been
discussed. It hasn"t been raised. It hasn"t been
asked of us. So I don"t have any comment to it. This
iIs the first time 1"ve ever heard of it i1s when he

mentioned 1t just now.
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CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.

MR. PATZELT: |In the fire department®s
review of the proposal, they stated that no site
modifications will be reduced; and with i1ts proposed
turning movements being restricted of left in and left
outs, will that then change the opinion of the fire
department as to whether access to this property has
changed and whether there®s any difficulties with
serving the property?

The site plan that you have on your screens
in front of you, if you visit that corner of Randall
and Route 38, you know that -- I believe there"s three
different bus lines that turn that corner. There"s
quite a few pedestrians that try to traverse that
intersection to get on different bus routes.

I know from years of discussions with Bob Hub
that 1t"s interesting to watch in the wintertime, that
there®s cattle marks in the snow of people trying to
walk to this corner and get to this bus stop.

This plan doesn®"t discuss any sidewalks or
public sidewalks being installed along Randall Road,
and 1t was my understanding that it"s the desire of
St. Charles to have sidewalks, public sidewalks

installed along not only Randall Road here but Route 38
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so that people can get through in public areas to the
bus shelters at that Randall and Route 38 corner.

When and 1f you were to install the concrete
sidewalk along Randall Road, you"re going to lose quite
a bit more of that grass space. The site plan
indicates that between the backup curb of the
perpendicular parking space and the property line is
approximately 6 feet. That i1s the front end of
the car.

We know typically that when cars pull up to
that curb and the front ends of the cars hang over that
curb, 1t"s very common that approximately 2 feet of
that landscaping dies or i1t doesn"t survive because the
front ends of the cars are hanging over, and, you know,
the heat of the engines. So you"re really restricted
to about a 4-foot area for plantings.

The typical planted island is about 10 feet
in width when you review a site plan, and I think all
of us know how difficult 1t 1s to get landscaping
material to survive in a parking lot in a 10-foot
planted strip.

This 1s going to 6 foot at maximum, probably
down to a 4-foot strip. So we"re talking about a lot

of landscaping and bushes and the likelihood of those
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bushes and plants surviving, and I don"t think they
will survive.
Within the staff report the questions were
raised -- or i1t indicated, and 1 believe the petitioner

has even said that the landscaping that is out there
today i1s very limited. | think a lot of that is due to
the poor ownership or lack of maintenance by the prior
owner.

I would question if staff had gone back to
the original landscape plan of the original PUD and
looked at what landscaping is required on this property
as part of that original zoning packet and compare that
to what i1s out there today.

I suggest that it will be far less
landscaping that"s out there today than what is
required, and then compare that to what iIs proposed and
compare that as to what additional pavement is being
added and whether there was really any net benefit or
ifT that landscaping that was required way back when
should just be reinstalled, and the property owner
should be complying with that PUD.

MEMBER DOYLE: Mr. Patzelt --
MR. PATZELT: Yes.
MEMBER DOYLE: -- may I ask, there are a
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couple of issues that you raised there, but 1°d like to
go back to the issue of the public sidewalks.

MR. PATZELT: Sure.

MEMBER DOYLE: So 1 just want to comment
before we move on that that issue, that question was
raised In the concept plan review. As reported by the
staff, | believe that the area where the sidewalk would
be installed is on the public right-of-way and off of
the applicant®s property; so therefore, i1t would be --
it would really be the county that would install the
sidewalk.

Is that what you reported, Russ?

MR. COLBY: Yes. 1It"s a county
right-of-way. So if they desired a sidewalk to be
installed, they would most likely install it.

MEMBER DOYLE: So 1 just want to share
that because | share your concern about connecting
sidewalks, and | have actually traversed that corner,
not for the reasons that you state, but for other
reasons, and, yes, it"s difficult to get around a pile
of snow there.

But does that change the i1nput that you"re
providing to the Commission?

MR. PATZELT: 1 would say i1t"s still --
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I have done quite a bit of work within the county, and
the county typically does not provide sidewalks. They
leave it to the private owner of the property and leave
It up to the municipality to demand that that private
owner install sidewalks within that county
right-of-way.

I would suggest or suspect that the sidewalk
in front of your home today is within the public
right-of-way, within the city right-of-way, and
probably, 1f you had i1t replaced or repaired, you may
have to pay for it 100 percent yourself or at best a
50/50 program in the municipality.

As part of the Towne Center or any
development that | have done in the city here before,
it"s typically a requirement that people put public
sidewalks in and around the public property because
it"s a public sidewalk.

So I would ask -- 1f I were the Commission,
1"d ask the petitioner did he go to KDOT and ask for a
permit to install a public sidewalk along Randall Road?
And 1T so, what was the response?

MEMBER DOYLE: So you"re not contesting
that the location of the sidewalk would be where -- for

lack of a concept plan review. What you"re suggesting
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IS that the mechanism to get it installed is precisely
this review.

MR. PATZELT: My point is install a
sidewalk. Whether 1t"s on public property or private
property, i1t doesn"t matter to me, install a public
sidewalk so that people can use i1t, and maintain those
sidewalks.

MEMBER DOYLE: Okay. Thank you.

MR. PATZELT: Within the PUD preliminary
application packet that all of you should have
received, there i1s an Item No. 34 of that that requires
our interpretation -- over the years of doing work
within the city, our interpretation is that we"re
required to submit preliminary engineering.

As part of that preliminary engineering and
particularly in statement 34, it refers to stormwater
detention and retention calculations. | don"t believe
any have been provided.

When 1 looked at the engineering development
review memo, It states that the preliminary engineering
will be forthcoming, and so I guess I"m questioning to
the city is i1t now preliminary engineering is not
required at the time of a preliminary PUD application?

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Russ.
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MR. COLBY: Yes. It i1s a requirement in
the application. Given the scope of this project and
the fact that the developer initially approached us
only about reconstructing the parking lot, we did not
feel 1t was necessary to impose this requirement on
this application at this time as part of the Plan
Commission process because the parking lot would be
reconstructed essentially in the same location.

There 1s not a requirement to provide
stormwater detention, nor is there a requirement to
provide for adequate drainage of the lot, and that can
be demonstrated with the civil site plan. But it is
something that we do not require as part of -- during
this application before the Commission.

IT the Commission would like to require that
as a part of the review, you can do that as part of the
application requirements.

MR. PATZELT: Within the engineering
review memo, the engineering department wrote that
during this preliminary engineering review, it will
then be determined if additional storm sewers or
stormwater detention will be required.

So I don"t know 1f you know yet i1f additional

stormwater or storm detention is required. So I don"t
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know how you can meet that finding of fact.

The architecture -- when we developed and
built the building south of Route 38 commonly known
maybe as the Focus Building, one was Krispy Kreme, one
was the Baird & Warner building. Those buildings -- it

was requested by the Plan Commission and city staff
that, i1n essence, those buildings have double fronts or
two fronts to the building so that iIf you were -- on
those buildings in the Dominick®s Shopping Center
looking out towards Randall Road, you would not be
looking at the rear end where we kind of block the end
of the building, but you would be looking at some
attractive architecture.

With the proposed changes here, there does
not appear to be any interest in trying to get
attractive architecture or improvement to the east
elevation and again trying to get a double-fronted
building here; and we would encourage, and as the
adjoining property owner, i1t would be nice to see some
interesting architecture on the east wall, especially
iIT there was cross access with prospective users of
this space that may be coming from the east.

MEMBER DOYLE: Mr. Patzelt --
MR. PATZELT: Yes.
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MEMBER DOYLE: This topic also was
discussed during the concept plan review, and I believe
I brought up the question of whether there was a
possibility of having a double-fronted building and
building an interior-facing facade with storefronts
that are facing Jewel.

IT the applicant -- can you refresh my
memory? -- 1 believe that the response was that in your
experience, that the markets -- that I believe 1t was
that most prospective tenants do not have interest iIn
being on an interior-facing storefront. They prefer to
be on a storefront that"s facing the main thoroughfare.

MR. KEYS: Yes. The tenants aren"t
going to want a -- the facades that would face the rear
would be simply a decorative thing, and they*"d prefer
not to have glass on the rear of their buildings
because that"s where they end up having their storage
areas iIn the rear of their spaces, and to have glass at
both ends -- we did provide additional renderings of
the rear of the building that provided for what we
discussed at the concept plan stage, which was some
architectural details, adding some column-type details,
and stuff so that i1t didn"t look like a flat wall which

was what we had discussed, and we had committed that we

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com




O 0 N o g~ W N P

N N B R R P R R R P R R
P O © 0 N O U AN W N kB O

22
23
24

REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS -- 6/17/2014

48
would come back with a plan that showed that, and
that"s what we"ve done.

But, no, we don"t have plans to provide a
double-fronted space, and we find that our tenants
don"t desire that. It"s a negative to them to have
glass at the back of the building as part of their
overall design. It doesn"t provide anything for them,
just additional cost.

MEMBER DOYLE: I would just like to add
a comment here for Mr. Patzelt.

The reason why 1 brought that up i1s because I
was interested, particularly in the context of the PUD,
in exploring the possibility of this development being
a catalyst in fostering further business development
throughout this area.

I think that requires a level of coordination
with adjacent property owners, and it has been claimed
and we have received testimony that the Jewel frankly
would not be motivated, would not have any incentive to
engage In this kind of cooperation.

But 1 do think that 1t"s iIn the city"s
interest to encourage that. So you brought up
something that 1 think is pertinent to the Plan

Commission deliberations, and I just want to put it out
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there for both the applicant as well as for the
adjacent property owners that 1f this is something that
ultimately can be facilitated and negotiated, it would
be of benefit to all of the properties in the area to
develop cross pollination and feed other adjacent
properties.

MR. PATZELT: I would agree with that.
Some other points: First off, the architecture of this
building, 1If the architect -- i1t this building is
enhanced or improved, 1 think 1t, iIn essence, makes the
entire center look a little more attractive, and then
It may cause other tenants in the area to want to have
improvements done to their buildings.

Your comment about the Jewel not being
cooperative, 1"m not ready to jump there yet. | was --
as | said, 1 was just contacted at 4:00 o"clock and
asked about the cross-access. | don"t know when the
call or 1f a call was made to Jewel. We have not made
a call yet to Jewel to see if they"re interested or
what their reaction is to this cross access.

But 1T the call was similar to -- or made
before or just after my call, 1 don"t think it gives
people much time to react when you just get a phone

call saying, Will you give us cross access? | need to
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see what you"re talking about on a piece of paper.

The whole question about setbacks on this
site plan, 1T 1 can get back there, somewhat shows to
me -- the parking lot setback iIs interesting to us iIn
that 1s this setting a new precedent for parking
setbacks; and 1f this is part of the overall
development plan -- we worked hard on the Towne Center
plan when 1t came before the Plan Commission to
maintain the required setbacks, but perhaps this
challenges that ordinance and suggests that maybe the
setbacks are not needed within the entire development.

So setbacks here along Randall Road, should
they be similar to the proposed setbacks at Route 387
So 1 guess we will be watching and seeing what happens
with the Plan Commission and the City Council to see if
a precedent i1s being set here for setbacks.

I believe that i1s the extent of my comments.
Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Thank
you .

Any other questions or comments from members

of the public?
(No response.)
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Anything
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else from the Plan Commission?

MEMBER SCHUETZ: 1 guess | just want to
understand from staff, as far as you"re concerned, have
they met many of your questions or all of them? We"ve
kind of gone around and around here, so.

MR. COLBY: Yeah. In terms of the
questions that were posed within the staff report, yes.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: All right. Thanks.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Brian.

MEMBER DOYLE: 1Is this our comment area
about the plan?

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Sure.

MEMBER DOYLE: Okay. So 1°"d like to
preface my comments by saying that | maintain that the
concept plan that was presented to us is good and that
I"m still supportive of the plan concept, and I believe
that the comments that 1 make now are consistent with
the feedback that the applicant received during the
concept plan review.

The point about the installation of the
public sidewalk along Randall Road -- I think i1f it is
typical and the mechanism to get a public sidewalk
installed 1s an application or a request for permission

to install such a sidewalk by the county, then 1 think
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that should be pursued. |1 think i1f we wait for the
county to install 1t some date down the road, iIt"s
never going to happen, and we"re never going to achieve
that goal in our comprehensive plan to have better
sidewalk connections.

MEMBER KESSLER: 1Is 1t the county who
would install the sidewalk, or is it typical that the
county would grant --

MEMBER DOYLE: Well, I think that"s an
important question. | think that 1t"s one that we
should consider because i1t"s my understanding after the
concept plan review that -- 1 made an assumption,
frankly, that because 1t is on the county®s
right-of-way, that it was therefore the discretion of
the county to decide if and when the sidewalk would be
installed, rather than the initiating mechanism being
that a property owner would request from the county the
right to install a public sidewalk on the public
right-of-way.

So since we have a PUD application in front
of us that provides us with an opportunity to place
certain considerations out there, I think that this is
the opportunity for the Plan Commission to --

particularly since there are other reliefs that are
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being sought, to make a request of the applicant that
if, in fact, i1t"s typical for requesting of the county,
that that request be made. So that"s one comment.

I think that Mr. Patzelt makes a valid point
about the utilities and question of whether or not the
storm sewers will be required and 1If it was to be
determined. That kind of gets to the question 1 was
asking staff earlier as to whether or not the comments
from engineering and from the fire department are all
encompassed under the condition that we recommend
approval contingent upon the resolution of all staff
comments.

But I think that, hearing your point, that we
don"t have a finding of fact to say that those utility
needs have been met. So there iIs a question of do we
first, staff, say we"re conditioning recommending for
approval assuming that these things are all going to
fall into place, or do we need to find iIn the
affirmative right now in order to make a recommendation
for approval?

MEMBER KESSLER: 1 guess my question 1is
are these comments relative to no addition or addition?
There 1s an existing structure there that apparently

was engineered. Do we typically require the
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reengineering of an existing structure because they"re
redoing the parking lot?

If they"re going to put an addition on that,
then we could require a preliminary engineering plan,
stormwater, et cetera, et cetera; but with the
application in front of us, | don"t see the need.

MEMBER DOYLE: So let me see if |
understand what you®re saying. We don"t have
preliminary engineering plans for the construction of
an addition because that"s not what"s being proposed at
this stage?

MEMBER KESSLER: That"s exactly right.

MEMBER DOYLE: But at some point in the
future, i1t would be incumbent on the applicant to
submit those preliminary engineering plans to build the
addition, at which time it would need to be determined.

MEMBER KESSLER: That"s how 1 understand

MEMBER DOYLE: Russ, at the time of the
addition that"s being proposed, does that constitute an
amendment to the PUD, and would it need to come back to
the Plan Commission?

MR. COLBY: It would most likely

constitute a plan change, either a revised preliminary
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plan, which would come as part of the PUD, or a minor
change in the PUD, which would just go before the City
Council. In that case, all they"re reviewing Is a
change to the site plan, assuming that there®s no
changes to the site plan that would be in conflict with
the PUD ordinance.

In this case there would not be based on the
fact that we"ve already shown the addition as an option
for the developer to pursue in the future.

MEMBER DOYLE: But i1f we"re -- that
would constitute a minor change to the PUD then is what
you"re saying because i1t"s included in the plan now?

MR. COLBY: The question would be the
actual square footage of the addition because the
zoning ordinance has specific requirements on what"s
considered a major change to the preliminary plan.

I would actually need to look at that to
answer that question accurately, but we would most
likely be -- at a minimum have a minor change, and that
would not require the applicant to modify the site
plan.

MEMBER DOYLE: Okay.

MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: Question. In

regards to the engineering plan, going back, even
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though they"re not adding another building, they"re
increasing the area of asphalt because the parking lot
iIs pretty large. Doesn"t that impact the storm
agreements and so forth for the engineering component
for this proposal?

MR. COLBY: It does, and staff has put
in a condition in the review comments that we will need
to see a civil engineered plan for that parking lot to
ensure that i1t is draining properly, but we were not
requiring them to provide that at this stage because,
as Mr. Kessler mentioned, they®"re basically proposing
to replace an existing parking lot 1n more or less the
same location, but we would be requiring that
information in the actual building permit.

As | mentioned before, 1f the Plan Commission
would like to see that, you can request that the
applicant bring that back before this body before you
conclude your recommendation.

MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: Okay.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yes.

MEMBER DOYLE: Two more comments.

The traffic study that was referenced at the
outset of the public comments for the right-in,

right-out, has staff reviewed that traffic study, and
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can staff comment on whether or not -- 1°d like clarity
on whether that traffic study found that a right-in,
right-out would be warranted now with existing uses,
and can staff speak to the claim that was made that i1f
there was -- 1T this site was ever to be redeveloped,
that there would be a barrier median?

MR. COLBY: Yes. That was a finding
from the study that was conducted for the St. Charles
Towne Center proposal. So the traffic study took iInto
account anticipated traffic from the project, and as
Mr. Patzelt stated, that"s correct. There was a
recommendation that this barrier median be constructed
so that the access to this property we"re discussing be
restricted.

At this time we don"t know if or when that
will happen, but we don"t really have any direction we
can give the applicant to say that the city will be
making that change. So it"s not something we have
advised the applicant of because we don"t have an
alternative to provide them in terms of access to the
site. So that"s something we would need to consider if
the city was to, you know, by themselves decide to make
that change to their access to the site.

MEMBER DOYLE: Yeah. 1 think i1t"s
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pertinent because i1t I recall, this intersection has
the highest rate of accidents in the city, Prairie and
Randall. Don"t quote me on that. 1 think 1t"s the
case. |If not, i1t"s within the top five.

That kind of segues into my final comment
which there are a number of issues here. 1 think that
for the applicant, it"s important for the applicant to
understand that Shodeen and Mr. Patzelt, in my humble
opinion, went through a grueling 10-week public hearing
process for a PUD application that put them through the
ringer, and what they were asking for is parity here,
in my opinion, and i1t"s a fair point, | think.

However, | would redirect the comments that
have been offered by Mr. Patzelt to say that I think i1t
really reiterates what | said before, that 1 would love
to see Shodeen and the applicant talk further about
opportunities for mutual growth and to collaborate to
develop a catalytic business plan that will really
change the nature of the business on this parcel.

I think that to this point it has been my
understanding that we were considering a single-parcel
PUD because prospects for that kind of collaboration
were really not available to the applicant, and

therefore the applicant was kind of boxed in, and that
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this was sort of the only avenue to take an obsolete
business strip mall and redevelop i1t to benefit the
city.

I still maintain that i1f that were the case,
the concept plan that"s been presented has more in its
favor than i1t has detracting from 1t. Having said
that, 1 would be much more inclined to support a PUD
application that -- and 1 would strongly encourage the
applicant to explore the possibility of a concept plan
that collaborates with the surrounding property owners
to do what 1 said, which 1s to create a catalytic sort
of opportunity here.

That"s how 1 understand the intent of the
PUD, and I wonder if -- to conclude, I wonder i1f the
Plan Commission has sufficient information given that
Mr. Patzelt only received word of the cross-access
easement today at 4:00 o"clock -- 1f the Plan
Commission has sufficient information to close the
public hearing today, or i1f there is a possibility that
that additional information could come back to us 1f we
were to continue. 1 guess that really is frankly
contingent on whether the applicant sees an opportunity
to pursue here.

MR. KEYS: 1 think the issue is not
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Shodeen. The contact with Shodeen was done after |
hadn®"t gotten any response from anybody else. They"re
not the primary issue here. We"ve got to get to the
bank first.

Shodeen ultimately wasn®"t the person I was
trying to get ahold of to try and resolve it because
ultimately my big problems are 1"m going to take out
the bank®"s landscaping, I"m going to take out the green
space, and 1"m going to interact with their direct flow
of traffic around that building.

They"re the ones that 1 have to -- nothing
else matters if | can"t get to the bank because going
to the east i1sn"t an option given the layout of the
site and how they have a -- on their entrance, they
have a median there that goes out quite a bit. When we
put the addition on the building, assuming we do that,
there®s not a right turn or an exit out of their
parking lot that doesn"t interfere with the direct
access off of the road.

So he 1s right. | didn"t try to get ahold of
him. 1 knew we were coming to the public hearing
tonight. 1"ve got nothing from anybody. So I called
over there just to make the additional contact because

I didn"t want to come here and say nobody has given me
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anything because that"s where I"m at i1s the people --
the person that makes a difference is the bank, and
that"s the one that is ultimately the catalyst here.

I understand what you®"re saying about the
idea of having some synergy and having this become a
catalyst for something else, but there i1s a Jewel
behind us, and there i1s an existing bank beside us.

Other than the cross-access, there is not --
there 1s not a lot to be able to do. We are boxed in.
There 1s not -- | guess | think you do have the
information that you need to move this forward. We
have talked about these things at the concept plan.

IT you were talking about a sidewalk on
Randall Road put in by us at the concept plan stage, it
may have resulted in something different coming back to
you because that®"s a big cost that wasn"t figured in.
We"re putting a lot of money into the renovations of
this building that we kind of put together based on our
initial meetings with both the Plan Commission and the
City Council and the direction that you guys gave us.

I understand the comments by Shodeen*s
representative, but this situation is not the same as
every other situation, and that"s why you have a PUD

process. That"s why you have this is because this is
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an unusual site. It"s already iIn nonconformance with
setbacks from the road, from the building next door,
from the property next door, all those things; and
we"re trying to put a lot of money into it and make it
into something that i1s a significant improvement to the
area that 1 think i1s going to be a catalyst as we go
forward, and 1 think that we"ve shown that.

MEMBER DOYLE: I appreciate your
response. Let me just clarify my intent.

I think that, notwithstanding the fact that
you received it at the concept plan stage, the Plan
Commission is obliged to do our due diligence, and if
we receive additional information here during the
public hearing, we have to consider that additional
information.

So as far as the sidewalk i1s concerned, for
instance, since the information that was presented here
was new information to me submitted at this public
hearing that -- you know, maybe 1t was a miss on my
part during the plan, the concept plan review, that I
assumed something that wasn®"t true, but 1t"s being
raised, and i1t"s a new consideration to take into
account.

I also appreciate the comment about the bank,
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and that seeming to be the only avenue for an easement.
In the interest of due diligence, I1"m really just
asking you, and I"m really asking Mr. Patzelt to rule
out the possibility that you®"re boxed in, to rule that
out.

Because i1f you are boxed in, 1 think you"re
going forward exactly as was discussed before with the
possible exception of discussing this sidewalk i1ssue
because unless there i1s a viable reason -- | mean the
reason why we"re talking about access to the east is
because now we have new information about traffic on
Prairie, which again didn"t come up in the concept plan
stage.

IT this area develops as -- | mean | know
exactly why the issue has been brought up because i1f
there 1s increased traffic now from your parcel and
your neighbor to the east comes to us In two years and
says, we need to do X, and the community comes out the
day before and says show a traffic study that says i1t"s
not going to impact traffic on Randall Road, you know,
then they"re going to inherit the -- 1t"s going to put
a pressure point on your neighbor there.

MEMBER PRETZ: Tim, can | just say

something?
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MEMBER KESSLER: Yes.

MEMBER PRETZ: Excuse me. 1 understand
about the traffic, but the reality is that they"re not
really changing the building now. In reference to the
addition, that may have an impact, but the prior owner,
iT they were able to keep a healthy and not an obsolete
shopping center, the traffic would be there. It"s not
there today because there aren®t any businesses there,
true business taking place.

All the applicant i1s doing is he i1s trying to
upgrade this facility. Yes, there may be traffic there
again, but that would all have been calculated prior in
the traffic flows, and 1 don"t see that what he is
doing with his building is going to affect that traffic
flow. It should have been there all along, i1t just
declined, and i1t will just come back.

MEMBER DOYLE: Okay. So we are looking
at a potentially more intensive use. 1"m not clear.
We"re looking at accepting a plan that includes the
option to build an addition and prospective
implications, ramifications raised over other things
which may or may not come back to the Commission.

MR. COLBY: That"s correct. Unless the

Commission wishes to either have the right to have the
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building addition removed from what you®re approving,
or you can place conditions on what the applicant would
be required to do when they come back.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: That"s a separate
issue. | think we will visit that if i1t comes back.

MEMBER DOYLE: Only if it comes back to
us. We won"t visit i1t at all 1T 1t never comes back to
us; right?

MEMBER KESSLER: Right. We won"t have
anything to say about it. |If i1t turns out to be a
minor change, we won"t see 1it.

MR. COLBY: That"s correct. |If the Plan
Commission would like to make sure that they will do
i1t, then that condition should be included in the
recommendations in the PUD.

MEMBER KESSLER: So we will do 1t. We
could put that iIn the condition that we would review
the plans if they decided to move forward with an
addition.

MR. COLBY: Yes.

MEMBER KESSLER: You can place that in
the condition.

MEMBER PRETZ: 1 think that makes sense

to me.
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MR. KEYS: We don®"t have a problem
with that.

MEMBER PRETZ: And that solves a lot of
these problems, and it takes us right back to -- it
takes us back to the footprint that currently exists,
improvement to the parking, fixing several
non-conformities, and even in the staff report here on,
what 1s i1t, page 3 under proposal, it says due to
several zoning non-conformities that make redevelopment
of the site difficult.

IT he 1s blowing out the building completely
and doing a completely brand new building, we could
take care of everything that has been spoken about; but
the reality is that it"s an obsolete structure that
doesn®t conform for a boatload of reasons, that they"re
going to fix several of them, and plus make the
building nice and fix up the corner In a boxed-in
parcel.

It makes sense to me that, you know, we move
forward with what he"s trying to do, put the
restrictions on the addition, and then solve our
problems, you know, and deal with those issues that
we"re spending a lot of time talking about at another

time when they decide, 1If they decide, to put an
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addition on it.

MEMBER AMATANGELO: I think to
Mr. Pretz"s comments, we should move forward from this
point. Right now we"re dealing with what i1fs, and
we"re getting nowhere with that. Let"s stick to what
It is that we"re discussing this evening, and then we
can take Mr. Patzelt"s comments and utilize them as you
move forward for the what if or what will come down
the road.

MEMBER KESSLER: Well, 1 share Brian®s
concerns about a number of things, not least of which
iIs when we"re in a public hearing, when comments are
brought to us and new information is brought to us that
we didn"t have before, I think we really should be
clear.

I have a question for the applicant. If we
put a restriction on there that requires a sidewalk,
what would you say to that?

MR. KEYS: 1 would ask that you not do
that. 1 think we would have a problem with that.

MEMBER KESSLER: That"s not something
that you would be agreeable to.

MR. KEYS: Yes.

MEMBER KESSLER: Okay. 1 will state
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this -- | want to speak to the parking lot, the
setbacks for the parking lot. This isn"t the first
time we"ve come across this, and 1"m having a little
bit of difficulty. As I recall, on the east side on
Main Street, Route 64, specifically out by Pheasant
Run, we had to do a variance for a parking lot setback
just because they widened the road.

This road was widened, but the building was
built before, you know, the road was widened. | mean
it"s kind of the chicken before the egg, but it"s a
similar situation. So | can see a reason for a
variance on the setback for the parking area.

You know, the right-in, right-out access, it
iIs a concern for me. It"s a concern for me. Do you
know that there was -- as | recall, there was a comment
that I recall from the hearings, the public hearings of
Towne Center, and that i1s if the town -- if the
parking -- the traffic study said that without the
Towne Center, within 10 years we would have to do some
traffic mitigation on Prairie Street, without the Towne
Center. So to suggest that there 1s no impact here,
there 1is.

I jJust don"t see how we can do a right-in,

right-out with the site in the condition that i1t"s in
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right now. 1 think a cross-access easement in some
form would mitigate that, would help mitigate that, and
perhaps the right-in, right-out would work If there was
some sort of a cross easement.

But 1 mean that site i1s landlocked, so 1
think 1t would be unfair with the present site to make
it right-in, right out, or to put up a barricade. 1
realize we have a problem, but 1 think the problem --
much of that traffic problem would be resolved by a
cross easement, you know, access in some form either
through the bank or, as you suggest, on the east side
of the building somehow. You"d probably get into that
retention but -- and then looking at the site there,
maybe even from the Jewel entrance.

But I think it"s incumbent on you to spend
more time. 1 know that -- 1 have a feeling that you"ve
given up, or you think i1t won"t work there. 1 don"t
buy that. I still think you can. From what I
understand, tell me if I"m wrong, I mean can"t the
landowner by right change that? | mean, of course,
they"d want an agreement from their tenant, but they
don"t have to; right? Can"t they change this and say
we"re going to do a cross-easement agreement with you?

MR. KEYS: There"s a recorded document
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that"s recorded against their property and the bank.
It"s all one document that"s recorded and binding on
the property.

MEMBER KESSLER: So they do have to sign
off on 1t.

MR. KEYS: It spells out exactly the
property owner of property A, the property owner of
property B have to approve it.

MEMBER KESSLER: Does Jewel?

MR. KEYS: No. Shodeen.

MEMBER KESSLER: Okay. They"re the
property owner.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: The answer is the
tenant. Legally the tenant doesn"t have to.

MEMBER KESSLER: That"s my point.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: But I"m sure that
Shodeen has an agreement with Jewel.

MR. KEYS: Yeah. I mean we"ve had
leases with Jewel before. |1 don"t want to speak to
what their lease says. | don"t know what their lease
says, but typically, you can"t amend the covenants on
what they"re sitting on without their approval in
accordance with the lease documents, which 1s binding

on the property owner then. But I don"t know if that"s
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the case in their situation. | don"t.

MEMBER KESSLER: Okay.

MR. KEYS: 1 don"t want to speak to --

MEMBER KESSLER: My comments are simply
that 1 believe that we should put a restriction on this
that requires them to come back to us before an
addition can be granted.

I don"t think that I want to see any
restrictions about the right-in, right-out, although we
could say, 1 would not object to this -- one of the
things that 1 don"t want to have to deal with down the
road is if they do come to a cross-easement agreement,
that they don"t execute and do i1t, that they have to do
it. 1 mean I would even be so inclined that the
city -- does the city have a right to do a right-in,
right-out, to tell them, the landowner we"re going to
do 1t?

MR. COLBY: 1 mean i1t"s the city's
right-of-way. |If the city chose to do that, it could,
but obviously there i1s an impact to that property owner
iIT that happened.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: They could have a
potential safety concern because of the results.

MR. COLBY: That"s a possibility.
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MEMBER DOYLE: Well, we don"t know --
I"m sorry.
MEMBER KESSLER: No. Go ahead.
MEMBER DOYLE: 1 think for that reason
i1ts especially important that the building addition
come back before the Plan Commission. It may happen in

six months. It may happen iIn six years, at which

time -- | don"t think that it i1s prudent at all for us
to essentially pre-approve an application by a
landowner on this parcel absent an analysis of the
findings of fact that the utilities can support it,
that the traffic studies have been conducted, and it"s
not going to detrimentally impact -- basically the
ground infrastructure can support that.

So 1T we"re going to close the public hearing
and proceed with the application tonight, then I feel
like we really have to make certain that we have the
opportunity in the future for things to come back to us
and for us to comment on that development.

The other thing Is -- this is really a
comment more for the Plan Commission in terms of the
sidewalk issue. [I"m looking at our comprehensive plan
right now. This stretch of Randall Road is a bus

route. We know that the comprehensive plan emphasizes
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walkability and emphasizes closing gaps in our sidewalk
structure.

We did, in fact, when the application for now
what"s called the "quad" came forward, there is a
sidewalk connection there that we did not require.

IT we do that again here, and maybe we are --
maybe we will do that i1f it"s going to torpedo the
application, but i1t absolutely is going to be the case
that we"re not moving forward, we"re not going to have
a leg to stand on to require sidewalks, and that"s
emphasized in the comprehensive plan.

10 years, 20 years down the road, we will not
have a complete sidewalk structure because we"re just
not requiring it during development.

MEMBER PRETZ: Do we have the ability to
tie the sidewalk with the applicant if they come and do
an addition?

MR. COLBY: You can make 1t a
restriction on your recommendation at that time, or you
can make It a restriction on your recommendation now.

MEMBER PRETZ: Well, the reason I™"m
saying that i1s because at some point if they do -- |
would like the applicant to know and it be somewhere

that in his plans for the addition, he has to do his
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calculation financially based on that they"re going to
have to put the sidewalk in.

Because, otherwise, i1t becomes six years from
now or 10 years from now and many of us are gone, or,
you know, we"re all gone from here. Nobody is going to
know or remember this conversation tonight.

MEMBER KESSLER: Why wouldn®"t you do it
now? Because six years from now, it"s tied to -- |
mean 1If they come to us with a restriction of the
addition.

MEMBER PRETZ: 1 have a hard time with
that because i1t"s a remaking of an existing building,
so tieing that at this time -- so that"s the dilemma
that 1 see, the added cost. It"s an added item to do
because we would like to have a sidewalk there, and
there®s some importance for the sidewalks, but I don"t
see making the applicant put that sidewalk in when he
IS just doing a redo of the building. 1 just have a
problem with that.

MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: 1*d like to add
regardless of the sidewalk issues that we"re talking
about tonight, so what"s the thought in our minds about
what happens to the south of this property? There is

no sidewalk that runs down there to the corner, you
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know. We want to put a restriction here on this
property, and there i1s a property line stopping it.

We"re not accomplishing anything really
because you"re not going to go out to the corner.
That"s what you"re talking about.

MEMBER KESSLER: 1T they come before us,
we would.

MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: They"re not going
to come --

MEMBER KESSLER: Perhaps not, but 1
think from my view, that"s the whole point of them
putting in a sidewalk because obviously if you put a
sidewalk on this piece of property, hopefully,
eventually i1t will all come together, but not to put
something there because the guy next door doesn"t have
it to me 1Is not a reason not to.

MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: It"s on the road
there.

MEMBER KESSLER: The road goes right to
the bus stop. | mean, 1T we had the bus stop all the
way across the front of that property.

MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: Yes. But it"s not
going to get down to the corner.

MEMBER KESSLER: No.
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CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Not yet.

MEMBER KESSLER: Not yet.

MEMBER DOYLE: May I also introduce a
procedural way of framing this question which i1s the
findings of fact document submitted by the applicant
for a special use for a planned development, iIn the
second finding of fact document, on the second page of
that, "Factors listed in Section 17.04.400.B shall be

used to justify relief from requirements," and there"s
nine different factors.

MEMBER KESSLER: Brian, what page are
you on?

MEMBER DOYLE: This is page 137 of the
compound --

MEMBER KESSLER: The PDF. Okay.

MEMBER DOYLE: The factors include that
PUD will provide community amenities beyond what"s
required by the ordinance, preserve open space, provide
superior landscaping, et cetera, et cetera.

The draft finding of fact that we have says
that the existing site has minimal landscaping, and the
landscaping that is provided i1s deteriorated and
generally poorly designed and implemented. The PUD

proposal includes a significant upgrade to the
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landscaping that is clearly superior to the current
design, which i1s true, but still actually a variance, a
relief from the ordinance -- from the requirements of
the ordinance.

So basically we"re going from O percent to
10 percent instead from O percent to 15 percent that"s
required by the ordinance. So | don"t regard that as a
net benefit. 1 regard that as getting back -- going
from an F to a B minus.

In addition, the proposed redevelopment of
the site provides for a much higher quality
architectural design than that which is found iIn the
building today. 1 think we would agree with that. |
think also we would agree that it"s really in the
applicant™s interest to have a better quality design
because the current design iIs obsolete.

So ultimately this point in the finding of
fact, what 1t really speaks to is what Is the increased
public benefit that we are receiving that is the offset
to the relief that we"re providing.

Right now from what I can tell, the benefit
that we"re receiving is taking an obsolete architecture
and making i1t, you know, contemporary architecture.

You know, 1 think it"s an improvement, but I would not
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say that we were looking at anything that is, you know,
stars and stripes from sort of what we would expect.
It"s sort of an updated, a new standard we"re calling
it.

I think that 1t would be within reason for
the Plan Commission to say one of the things that we
want -- we"re granting the relief from the setback
requirements, we"re granting relief, some relief from
the landscaping requirements, we"re granting a PUD on a
single parcel because you"re boxed in, we"re going to
table the questions about traffic flow 1n and off of
Prairie so that this redevelopment can move forward;
but 1 do think that 1t would be reasonable at least for
us to say to the applicant we do want you to go to the
county.

Find out what i1t"s going to cost to do this.
Find out what programs are available for cost sharing
between the property owner and the county to make this
happen so that we at least can consider whether it
really is prohibitive or whether it"s simply, you know,
a reasonable cost or a reasonable condition for the
PUD.

MEMBER KESSLER: Okay. 1 agree with

you. | totally agree. 1"m not sure how to do that
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because, of course, we say, okay, come back and tell
us, and i1t"s going to be 1t"s too expensive.

I don"t see why we can"t take it a step
further and require a sidewalk. 1 mean sidewalks are
expensive, but 1 don"t think 1t"s prohibitive. 1 don"t
think the cost of that sidewalk would make what they"re
proposing here prohibitive. 1 think it would cost
more, but it"s not going to be prohibitive.

MEMBER AMATANGELO: If we"re going to
take the step to encourage them to have a sidewalk,
then 1 would take a step in addition to that to require
them to meet the minimum standards for landscaping.
Right now we"re going on the assumption that they are
going to possibly need additional parking spaces based
on the mere fact that they might have a retailer or a
restaurant that would require that. But here again
we"re talking about what ifs.

I think the landscape plan is -- or the
landscape ordinance says that we need a specific amount
of landscaping, and | don"t see why that cannot be met
in this plan with a reduction in some of the parking
spaces. You can actually add some tree plantings in
the parking lot or on some of the medians that are

coming In between the parking spaces.
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There 1s a lot of things you can do that will
require landscaping to still survive, and 1 know there
was a comment made that smaller boxes would maybe not
allow some of the plant material to survive; however,
there are ways around that, by putting in irrigation
systems. There i1s a lot of things that, you know,
still can be accomplished here when we talk about the
landscape plan.

So 1f we"re talking about a requirement for
sidewalks, 1 personally think that we can still get it
to the point where the landscape minimum requirement
IS met.

MEMBER DOYLE: Sue, my question is if we
reduce the parking on the property to bring the
landscaping up to 15 percent, will that preclude the
option which i1s part of the concept plan to add onto
the property, put a prominent cap, you know, on the
corner of the storefront at the end?

MEMBER AMATANGELO: No. I think that
there are some creative ways that you can add
additional landscaping. They added a central sidewalk
to be able to allow for additional parking spaces, and
with a slight widening of that sidewalk, there are

creative ways that you can add additional shrubbery.
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Also at the end of that particular path that
goes all the way down the north side of the parking
lot, you can add it there. There are median strips
that are in between in front of the building along
Randall Road, you can -- you know, where the existing
light pole is on the center of the property on the west
side, and just to the south of that, there is
additional landscaping that can be added to the stretch
right there. There is a lot that can be done with this
parcel to get closer to or actually meet the landscape
minimum.

MEMBER KESSLER: 1"m going to suggest
that we not close this public hearing, that we ask the
applicant to come back with a landscape plan, you know,
as Sue described, increasing the landscaping, coming up
with some different ideas to increase the landscaping,
being creative about i1t, and also showing a sidewalk on
the plan.

I think that"s something that we -- it"s
something that 1f we don"t do 1t now, 1t won"t get
done. We"ve talked about infill sidewalks. We know
that 1t"s county property. |1°m sure it can be done. 1
realize that 1t may be somewhat burdensome, but it

can"t be -- I know i1t"s not something that would
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actually torpedo the project.

So while 1t"s something that came to us
subsequent to the preliminary plan, it"s a public
hearing, people can bring testimony, and we need to
consider i1t.

So 1"m going to ask that we keep this public
hearing open and that the applicant come back at a
later date with that information.

MEMBER GAUGEL: If those two factors are
considered, there i1s a third factor that came up
tonight, stormwater management and the engineering
plan. Would you like to have the applicant address
that as well, 1T he were to come back? Was that only
it there was a build-out on that?

MEMBER KESSLER: I would say only if
there was a build-out. 1 think we have an existing
structure. We"re remodeling the parking area. 1 don"t
think 1t"s significant.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: I think the applicant
can figure out what he needs to come back with, you
know, 1f that"s --

MEMBER AMATANGELO: What are the chances
of the --

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Wait, wait. Was
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there a motion?

MEMBER KESSLER: Yes. There is a
motion.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. 1Is there a
second to the motion, first of all, to continue the
public hearing?

MEMBER AMATANGELO: Second.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. There®"s a
second on the motion.

MEMBER AMATANGELO: What are the chances
of the applicant making contact with the bank between
now and our next meeting so that we can at least have a
better understanding of the easements?

MR. KEYS: We have made contact with the
bank. We just haven®"t gotten anybody to respond to us
from the bank. I will continue to do 1t. 1 don"t --
we"ll try.

MEMBER KESSLER: Can you report on that
at the next meeting?

MR. KEYS: 1 would prefer that we close
the public hearing and move forward. That"s my
preference. Obviously, you have a motion and a second.
But clearly our -- time is of the essence for us.

We"re trying to get this done this year, and delay is
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just --

MEMBER KESSLER: How quickly can you
come back to us with the information we requested? We
meet every two weeks.

MR. KEYS: Well, with regard to a
sidewalk and a --

MEMBER KESSLER: A sidewalk and an
enhanced --

MR. KEYS: Well, the question is what if
we don"t find that we can do those things? That"s the
problem. We submitted a site plan and a landscaping
plan that we -- 1t"s not -- you can"t just widen the
landscape i1slands because when you widen the landscape
islands, i1t shrinks the area for the drive aisles. The
drive aisles are 24 feet. That"s what your ordinance
requests. Now, you"ve got i1t at 23 or 22. Doing one
thing here changes everything in a lot of different
ways. The person who --

MEMBER KESSLER: Would your landscape
architect be able to work with staff and see if they
can come up with some other ideas to enhance the
landscaping on the project?

MR. KEYS: Sure. We"ve already

committed to doing that. We don"t have an issue with
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meeting with the staff.
MEMBER KESSLER: If they say that --
MR. KEYS: It"s the percentage
that you"re asking us -- 1f we"re going to come back
with a plan that has 15 percent, 1 think that"s
problematic. 1 mean there"s a reason why we have asked

for the variances that we have because we"ve gone
through this site plan and tried to redesign and tried
to tweak it and talked to the staff.

We came to you guys. We did those things
because we have presented a plan that we think works
with what we need to do for -- want to do for the
building, and what we"ve got as a whole plan.

And changing one aspect of the plan changes
other aspects of the plan, and then you®ve got
something completely different. That"s my issue is
you"re saying can | come back in two weeks? Sure. But
iIs 1t going to be what you want? 1 don"t know.

MEMBER KESSLER: You can come back six
weeks from now. It"s up to you. |[I"m telling you we
meet every two weeks.

But what I will say is I understand your
frustration. | honestly do. | have to say, though,

that this is a part of the process. This is part of
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the process for approval, and that is a public hearing
in front of the Plan Commission.

MR. KEYS: Yes.

MEMBER KESSLER: I1f other testimony 1is
presented to us or to any body throughout this process,
then 1t"s going to cause something -- i1t"s going to
cause an effect, and the effect i1s that we"re asking
you to reinvestigate your landscape plan, work with
staff to see 1T we can increase i1t. We"d like to see
that increased. We"d really like to see an increase,
and we would like to see a sidewalk. You know, we"re
telling you that those are the things we would like to
see to say, okay, we"ll approve this.

IT this honestly cannot be done and staff
agrees that 1t cannot be done, but we"re asking you go
back and look at that. That"s the way the process
works. You know, this is a public hearing. It doesn"t
have to close tonight. The public hearing can go on
and on.

MR. KEYS: I understand.

MEMBER KESSLER: We don®"t want i1t to.
Believe me, we don"t want 1t to any more than you do.
So 1 guess the ball is in your court.

We"11 take the vote on closing the public
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hearing or not, but you tell us when you can come back
to us. I know that staff i1s ready and willing to work
with your landscape architect. 1"m not a landscape
architect. You're not. Let"s let them get back
together and see i1t they can figure something out.

And then the sidewalk -- I know sidewalks are
a pain. |1 know i1t"s something that you just don"t want
to do. I know it"s an added expense, but 1 know that
It"s not prohibitive, and 1t"s something that you can
figure out. I"m pretty sure you can.

But what time -- 1 don"t think we should set
a time at this meeting.

MR. KEYS: 1 mean, obviously if you“re
going to continue i1t, 1 would continue it for the two
weeks because I have to -- we have to get this done
this year. 1 mean we have no tenants in the building,
and the only way we"re going to get tenants in this
building i1s 1If we were able to redo this building.

It"s out of date, 1t"s obsolete, and it needs to be
done.

MEMBER KESSLER: We®"d like you to get it
done. It is obsolete and out of date, and 1t"s an
eyesore.

MR. COLBY: If 1 could offer one
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comment. A continuation of a public hearing needs to
be date and time specific. So if we need to, it should
be continued to our next meeting, which would be
July 8th.

MEMBER KESSLER: Okay.

MEMBER DOYLE: May I offer comments on
the motion?

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Sure.

MEMBER DOYLE: Two quick comments.

I appreciate the concern that"s been raised
about the concept plan that we commented on and that we
gave approval for and that also it was reviewed by the
PUD committee.

I believe the landscape plan or a preliminary
version of 1t was in the concept plan. So I am not as
inclined personally to change the feedback that we
provided regarding landscaping, what®"s been proposed in
the requirements at this stage. So I just want to
point that out as far as the motion is concerned.

As far as the sidewalk 1s concerned, |
don"t -- I guess the concept plan, by virtue of its
absence, did not propose a sidewalk, and I would just
appeal to the applicant that that was a miss on our

part. We made an incorrect assumption.
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And I need to understand -- 1°d like to
understand 1f we"re going to continue this, what
cost-sharing programs are available from the county, If
any, and what the cost and impact of this would be on
the concept, you know, to determine whether or not we
should propose that.

I think these are important things that we
need to know and understand in order to proceed with
the application as it is. | need to have that
information to move forward, or at least 1 would like
to have 1t.

That concludes my comments.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Any other
comments? Any discussion on the motion to continue the
public hearing?

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Tim.

MEMBER KESSLER: Amatangelo.

MEMBER AMATANGELO: Yes.

MEMBER KESSLER: Gaugel.

MEMBER GAUGEL: Yes.

MEMBER KESSLER: Doyle.

MEMBER DOYLE: Yes.

MEMBER KESSLER: Schuetz.
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MEMBER SCHUETZ: Yes.
MEMBER KESSLER: Pretz.

MEMBER PRETZ: No.

MEMBER KESSLER: Holderfield.

MEMBER HOLDERFIELD:

Yes.

MEMBER KESSLER: Wallace.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE:

No.

MEMBER KESSLER: Kessler, yes.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE:
a vote of 6 to 2.
Before we go on to ltem

just a three-minute break.

Okay. That passes by

No. 5, let"s take

PROCEEDINGS CONCLUDED AT 8:53 P.M.
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CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. The
St. Charles Plan Commission will come to order.

Item No. 5 on the agenda is the second public
hearing, and this i1s 2425 West Main Street. Is it
Buona?

MEMBER KESSLER: Buona.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Buona.

MEMBER KESSLER: You haven®t been there?

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: I have been there. |
just don"t know to pronounce it.

Buona St. Charles, St. Charles Main Street
Partners, LLC, application for special use for two
drive-through facilities, application for a preliminary
plat of subdivision, application for a final plat of
subdivision.

Is the applicant here?

MR. HAGUE: Yes.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. You were
sworn in previously?

MR. HAGUE: 1 was.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Go ahead.

MR. HAGUE: Good evening. My name is
Tim Hague with Keystone Ventures, LLC, and | appreciate

your time tonight. | appreciate the effort that staff
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put into the review of the application submittals.

I"m also a partner and manager of St. Charles
Main Street Partners, LLC, who is the contract
purchaser of 2425 West Main Street here in St. Charles.
The property more commonly known as the closed, vacant
Deck Yard property.

This site is approximately 3.342 acres. It"s
improved with an older structure that Deck Yard had
operated out of for a number of years. |It"s been
closed. We would also consider that a functionally
obsolete structure by today"s standards.

We formed our partnership to redevelop the
property, and what we"re proposing is a freestanding
restaurant for Buona restaurants. Buona in ltalian
means good. So we hope that the application -- you
find 1t to meet those good standards.

The partnership is made up of myself, Tim
Hague, from Keystone Ventures, Sherry Crystal and Jim
Crystal from Byrne Realty. It"s a related company that
we have that manages properties on an ongoing basis,
and then members of the Buonavolanto family. That is
the namesake restaurant.

So I*11 give you a little bit of background

on the Buonavolanto family because I think 1t"s very
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germane to what we"re proposing here and how we"re
going about our business.

The Buonavolanto family owns and operates
Buona Companies, a professional food service management
organization comprised of three primary divisions:
Buona Restaurants, Buona Catering, and Beyond Events
Venue Management.

The Buonavolantos own and operate -- also own
and operate two Gino"s East pizzerias downtown, one on
Superior and one on State Street. They also own and
operate Barbakoa which is the new restaurant that they
own in Downers Grove. They have rebranded the Buona
restaurant that they had there for a number of years.
They found 1t to be in too close proximity to two other
units that they have, so they rebranded that recently.

They also own and operate Joey Buona®s
pizzeria in Milwaukee, Wisconsin, and Brett Favre®s
Steakhouse in Green Bay, Wisconsin. In addition they
also have a Gino"s East pizzeria in Lake Geneva,
Wisconsin.

Buona Restaurants were created in 1980. The
first establishment was in Berwyn, Illinois. Since
then the chain has expanded to 14 locations ranging iIn

size from 3,000 square feet to 5500 square feet. The
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the casual, upscale, quick-service restaurant features
world famous and award winning Buona ltalian roast beef
sandwiches for lunch and dinner. The menu also
includes authentic and Neapolitan pizza, hand-tossed
salads, cafe sandwiches, and grilled paninis.

The hours of operation are 10:30 a.m. to
10:30 p.m., seven days a week. They"re closed on
Christmas, Easter, and Thanksgiving. The new
restaurants are brightly colored and feel like a fresh
market or kitchen showcasing real food 1n a warm, and
comfortable dining room. It seats approximately 100
guests inside and 40 guests on their outdoor patio iIn
weather permitting months.

The restaurants also feature a drive-through
and a carryout section. Approximately 50 percent of
their sales are takeout.

Buona Restaurants are also committed to
improving the communities that they function in by
investing, creating jobs and opportunity, and giving
back to the community through several charities. They
have Buona benefit nights where they operate -- 1t"s a
bit of a misnomer. They operate all day long and
allocate 15 to 25 percent of the total sales to that
identified charity that particular day.
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They also participate in Buona school lunch
programs, youth athletic programs, library reading
programs, and school attendance and academic incentive
programs.

Keystone Ventures is an entity that | founded
in 2006 for the purpose of developing smaller scale
retail projects. | have been involved in the real
estate development business for 30 years, here In
Chicagoland for 25 years. Here in Chicago | have
developed slightly over a million square feet of retail
properties, and I can proudly say they have all been
very successful.

So 1 guess what 1°d like to do now just iIn
concept i1s walk you through the site plan, what we"re
proposing, and then speak to some of the particulars
that were raised in the staff report.

So the Deck Yard property, what we depict
here on the site plan -- on the west edge is really the
east portion of the post office property. You can see
a little bit of the structure and their parking lot,
and then it includes the Deck Yard property as well as
the Rental Max property, and then the vending -- iIs it
vending repair that they do? The vending repair

business that leads up to the western access point into
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the Harley-Davidson/Costco development.

So again the Deck Yard property is
3.342 acres. The existing Rental Max property 1is
approximately 39,000 square feet. The reason we
include the Rental Max property iIs it"s our intent to
parcel off the eastern portion of the Deck Yard and
sell that to Rental Max so that they can expand their
yard and their internal circulation of how they
function.

That would leave us two lots remaining that
we 1dentify on the plat as Lot 2 and Lot 3. The center
lot, Lot 2, is where we"re proposing the freestanding
Buona restaurant. That building i1s 3,940 square feet,
and 1t"s serviced by approximately 69 parking stalls.

The west lot, Lot 3, is shown as a
7,000-square-foot multitenant building. We are showing
this with the drive-throughs with the thought process
of what we see happening. In some of these smaller
neighborhood centers, there"s a lot of the fast, casual
restaurants that are kind of going to this
drive-through concept. There is a few out there that
we"re all familiar with -- the Coffee Guys, and some
others that we"re more familiar with the drive-through

component. There i1s also a number of examples from Pot
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Belly sandwiches to Jimmy John®"s to Panda Express where
they"re all now gravitating towards the drive-through
facility.

So we don*"t have any tenants lined up for
this property yet. We would not build a building until
we have i1t probably about half preleased. If we"re
successful getting through the approval process, we
would then start a very focused marketing effort and
try to build that as soon as possible.

Upon completion, upon successful completion
of the zoning process, we would start construction on
the Buona restaurant immediately.

So that"s a bit of an overview of the site
plan. 1 guess | should touch on a few other items.

We"re currently depicting two access points
that are existing at the Deck Yard property in the same
positions. We have widened the east entrance slightly,
approximately 10 feet because 1t"s a narrowing
entrance. That was one of the staff comments.

We had a lack of coordination on our
architectural and civil engineering plans which 1
apologize for. We have reconciled those and
resubmitted those. We were only able to do that

recently. So I don"t believe staff has had a chance to

9
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review those.

But the other comment that we got that we
think 1s a material comment from staff i1s they had some
initial -- they initially presented it to IDOT, and
there 1s some thought process that the development
might be better served if those entrances were aligned
with the curb cuts on the north side of 64. The one on
the west i1s the entrance to St. Charles Bowl, and then
the one on the east is Barbara Ann Drive.

Our understanding of that -- we worked with
IDOT a lot and appreciate that, you know, they
certainly do control that, and we would be flexible iIn
realigning those i1f that"s ultimately what IDOT wants
or what city staff wants for better traffic
circulation. 1 think there are some benefits to it and
some impacts, but we would demonstrate that
flexibility.

So I believe -- 1 guess | could touch upon we
have created -- i1t"s our intent to create and we show
It as part of this application a cross-access easement
that would go across the northern face of the property
and parallel with Main Street. The western terminus of
that would be the western curb cut, and then it"s our

intent to bring that all the way across the front of
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the properties.

The referenced concept deal with the Rental
Max 1s something that we spent some time with Rental
Max negotiating. They do have representatives here iIf
there 1s any questions, and we believe that that"s
something that is ready to be executed and completed
upon approval of the applications.

So that cross-access easement would come
across to the extent of their expanded lot, the eastern
32,000 square feet of the Deck Yard property to the
existing entrance that they have on 64.

Again, the intent in part there was speaking
to some of the references made by city staff and cited
in your comprehensive plan that idealistically over
time as there i1s some potential redevelopment for the
properties to the east and updating, that that could at
some point in time extend all the way to the main
entrance servicing the Harley-Davidson and Costco
development.

So I believe those --

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Hold on one second.
Okay .

MEMBER KESSLER: 1*1l1 let you finish.

MR. HAGUE: So the site is served by a
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detention -- a stormwater detention facility that we
have located at the south end of the site. It"s
approximately 22 1/2 thousand square feet. 1 believe
the approximate calculation is slightly under 1.5 acre
feet of detention capacity.

We"re intending to do that in a depressed
detention area that would have a retaining wall on the
west, south, and the east side, and then we would have
a sloped face to i1t on the north side, and that would
be serviced and fed by three inlets through the
collective pipe system, and then that would out flow
north to Main Street through a sewer line and an
easement that would be contained within Lot 1.

That, again, concludes the site plan summary.

Then give me one minute to -- so this i1s our
proposed plat of subdivision. Again, i1t"s expanded to
cover a little bit more property than the Deck Yard and
include the existing Rental Max property. So Lot 1 is
the combination of the existing Rental Max and then
approximately 32,000 square feet of the eastern
portion. Lot 2, again, would combine the parcel
allocated for the Buona restaurant as well as the
stormwater detention area, and then Lot 3 being the

west line 1s where we show the proposed multitenant
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building.

This plat also identifies the cross-access
easement that goes across the front of the building as
well as that easement that is identified on Lot 1 that
iIs an outflow of the sewer returning back to the Main
Street inlet, and then we picked up the requirement of
the 10-foot perimeter easements on the lots.

1"1Il just make a brief commentary to the
architectural. As part of the application, we
submitted the building elevations for the Buona
restaurant building. We have not submitted the
building elevations for the proposed multitenant
building just because we didn"t know who those tenants
were.

What we like to try to do with tenants iIs we
like to let them express some architectural description
on the exterior of the building. | think one of the
best examples of that i1s what Pot Belly Sandwiches does
is they like to incorporate certain features that make
It unique to what they do. We kind of embrace that
approach. So we have not developed those elevations
yet.

But the Buona building is -- it"s all face

brick and decorative stone on the exterior. This would
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be the west elevation that we"re looking at now that
shows the metal canopy that is the protective awning
for the outdoor seating, outdoor patio. The entrance
to the building would be at the northwest corner which
i1s highlighted with a raised tower, and that"s a
decorative smooth-faced stone, and the balance of the
building 1s face brick.

This would be the east elevation. So this is
where the drive-through function is happening. The
drive-through i1s served by two windows. The customers
would approach a menu board, place the order at the
menu board, proceed to the first window and pay for the
order, and then proceed to the second window to pick up
the order.

All the orders at Buona restaurant are made
fresh. There"s no premade orders that sit under heat
lamps. Sometimes this creates a bit of a queuing
delay. So what they do now -- 11l go back to the site
plan and show you where we accomplish this -- is they
have three waiting stalls where they -- on longer lead
time orders where they ask the patrons to pull up to
those stalls, and then hand deliver their food out
to them.

The bottom elevation i1s the south elevation.
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This 1s the back of the building. There"s not much to
touch upon here. All entrances to the building and on
the east side are highlighted by fabric awnings that
are black in color, similar material. All deliveries
come through the rear door.

I think 1 owe you a look at the north
elevation, which i1s the front of the building, which
again i1s highlighted by our entrance tower. There 1is
no canopy, decorative canopy features above the
entrance on the northwest corner of the building and
then three large windows on this north facade.

Sorry. I"m trying to get back to the
architecturals.

Okay. So this is the architectural site
plan, and then along the northeast corner of the Buona
restaurant lot, you"ll see that we have actually drawn
in three vehicles. Those would be the spaces
identiftied, if they had longer lead time i1tems, where
the patrons would need to pull forward as they would be
directed. Then that door on the north facade along the
east edge is where the Buona employee would bring
the -- would enter and exit to bring the food out to
the patrons.

We have received the staff reports and
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comments. As of last Friday, we had the opportunity to
go through them in detail with our architect, our
landscape architect, and our civil engineer. And we
don"t object to any of the comments, and we fully
intend on complying with all issues raised.

So 1 guess that would conclude my Buona
presentation. Hopefully, it was good.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: AIll right. Any
guestions?

MEMBER KESSLER: Yes.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Tim.

MEMBER KESSLER: 1 have a couple. First
of all, let"s talk about cross-easement access for a
minute. Just a couple questions. Have you contacted
the owner to the east of Rental Max?

MR. HAGUE: Yes. And this is not the
standard applicant answer like your earlier
presentation. | have stopped there twice iIn person,
and I didn®"t make any progress at their other facility.
I have called Melrose Park three times, and | have not
been successful.

MEMBER KESSLER: So you haven®t talked
with anybody?

MR. HAGUE: 1 haven®"t made any contact
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with them.

MEMBER KESSLER: Okay. That"s the
vending repair.

MR. HAGUE: Right.

MEMBER KESSLER: If you were able to
contact them, would you consider doing a cross-access
easement all the way across that property?

MR. HAGUE: Yes. We"re not opposed to
our cross-access easement being available to those two
properties to the east.

MEMBER KESSLER: Okay. This is a long
shot. What about the post office?

MR. HAGUE: The post office we did not
approach. We did look at that, and we would not be
opposed to that. We would be happy to -- if the city
feels 1t"s appropriate, we would be happy to extend
that cross-access easement to the western terminus of
our property. It"s odd in that the post office has a

very expansive landscape area, and then they have this

one-way drive that circulates around; but, you know, if

desired, we would extend that cross-access easement all

the way to that corner.

MEMBER KESSLER: The only reason I bring

It up 1s one of the difficulties of that site iIs it
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being so close to the intersection of Randall and 64,
and 1 appreciate the fact that you did put the road,
the frontage road across all three lots because that®s
what 1t"s going to take. 1It"s very difficult to get in
and out. At certain times of the day, i1t"s virtually
impossible. 1 mean even iIf you"re going in the
direction to make a right turn, it"s difficult to do
because there"s so much traffic.

And then my other question on the easement
iIs —- | don"t know 1f you"ve thought of this at all,
but what about a cross easement across the south edge
of the property? | suppose that would entail
contacting the owner of that property, but I know you
have potential --

MR. HAGUE: Yeah.

MEMBER KESSLER: But one thing I thought
of and that was if you came in off of that drive into
the Harley drive, 1t"s a divided entrance. Right at
the entrance, you have to come in some, you know,

50 feet at least to get into there. But I guess I™m
just struggling with just that whole property because 1
know what"s i1t like to try and get in and out of there.

MR. HAGUE: We"re all for cross access.

We think i1t makes sense. We view this as Summer Yards
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has an outlot lot parcel to that larger development
albeit somewhat disconnected. If I"m picturing it
right, there i1s the stormwater detention facility
before that development that backs up to ours.

MEMBER KESSLER: Right.

MR. HAGUE: So I don"t know how exactly
we would align that, but, you know, we would be happy
to Investigate that. |If that opportunity is there --
you know, we see all those events that they do in the
Harley-Davidson parking lot --

MEMBER KESSLER: To be connected, that
would be fabulous.

MR. HAGUE: Those guys have to be
getting hungry. So, yeah, we would be amenable to
that.

MEMBER KESSLER: Okay. Switching gears
just for a minute, the undisclosed tenant building, 1is
that two tenants in there?

MR. HAGUE: That"s what"s drawn
conceptually. 1 think that i1t could be as many as four
tenants. You know, there®s tenants that occupy those
multitenant buildings. You know | could say just as an
example, we finished a development at Harlem and Cermak

in Berwyn. It"s about a 20,000-square-foot development
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about a year and a half ago, and the tenant spaces
ranged from 1775 square feet up to 6100.

MEMBER KESSLER: But they weren®t all
drive-throughs.

MR. HAGUE: We actually have no
drive-throughs in that. We"ve got Buffalo Wild Wings,
Five Guys and Chipotle and Verizon and a vitamin shop.

The second phase of that conversely does have
drive-throughs because we have Star Bucks and Pot Belly
and Fifth Third Bank. So we have a lot of
drive-throughs. 1 think in all reality that"s probably
going to be two to four tenants.

MEMBER KESSLER: But I mean is this
designed so that you have your -- designed to
accommodate drive-throughs for multiple tenants in the
same building?

MR. HAGUE: No. That would only be for
one drive-through in that west building, and that
tenancy would happen on the east side of that building.

MEMBER KESSLER: Okay.

MR. HAGUE: And the inconsistency -- and
again our apologies. The inconsistency was redesigning
the west edge of that building, reducing the square

footage a little so that we could meet the city
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standard on the 15 cars. Yes, that"s solely intended
to be one drive-through.

MEMBER KESSLER: And you have no
objection if you are required to align those entrances
there; right?

MR. HAGUE: No, we don®"t. Obviously, we
don"t want to buy a product and have that being reduced
access, which, you know, obviously sometimes works its
way into the conversation with IDOT. We would like to
have two full access cuts, but we are not opposed to
those being realigned with the cuts on --

MEMBER KESSLER: Who is in contact with
IDOT? Is that staff, or is that you?

MR. COLBY: Yes. The city initially
contacted IDOT and provided them with a copy of the
plans for comment. We got some additional comments
back from them and directed the developer®s engineer to
work with IDOT to resolve the issue.

MEMBER KESSLER: Okay. 1In the response,
did they still speak to two entrances, two access
points?

MR. COLBY: They didn"t give a lot of
specifics in their response, but they seemed favorable

to the i1dea of aligning the access points. They did
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not suggest eliminating any at least thus far.

MEMBER KESSLER: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Other questions?

Yes, Brian.

MEMBER DOYLE: At the very north side of
your diagram along Route 64 there, is that diagram
showing a sidewalk to be installed along Route 64? Is
that white line that"s just down --

MR. HAGUE: Yes, that is correct. You
know, 1t"s -- | believe the existing conditions on 64
are kind of like a carriage house. The sidewalks
basically go to the right-of-way.

So that i1s correct. We do like the inclusion
of a sidewalk regardless of where i1t leads to. It does
extend west. | believe it does extend east. Again,
you know, we actually want to catch any activity that"s
happening at the Harley-Davidson parking lot, having
those customers walk over.

MEMBER DOYLE: So your proposal is to
install sidewalks.

MR. HAGUE: Yes.

MEMBER DOYLE: Okay. 1 just want to
comment that the architectural drawings for the

restaurant are very attractive. What"s the style? How
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would you describe it?

MR. HAGUE: Our project architect is
actually my cousin John Hank, and he has met with
staff. | apologize he 1s not here. He is in front of
the village council in Glenview tonight. [I"m not --

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: They"re more
important than we are?

MR. HAGUE: 1"m not an architecture
student, so I don"t know.

MEMBER DOYLE: 1 think it"s attractive,
so | would like to compliment you on that.

MR. HAGUE: Thank you.

MEMBER GAUGEL: Do you currently have an
agreement with the Rental Max?

MR. HAGUE: We have a fully negotiated
agreement, and subject to the approval process here
with the city, that will be fully executed.

MEMBER GAUGEL: Okay.

MR. HAGUE: 1 don"t know 1f 1 should
defer to them, but they are here. Is that more
appropriate during the public comment?

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: No. That"s fine.
We"re fairly loose with our rules.

MR. HAGY: We"re very excited about the
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opportunity.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Come on up. Were you
sworn iIn?

MR. HAGY: 1 was not.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. Would you
raise your right hand.

(Witness duly sworn.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Would you state your
name and spell your last name and state your address.

MR. HAGY: It"s Terry Hagy, H-a-g-y.
The address i1s 525 Blackstone Avenue, LaGrange,
Ilinois.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Thank you. Go ahead.

MR. HAGY: We have been working with the
fellows from -- Tim and his team since probably
February, and so we"re right there. We"re just waiting
for attorneys to finalize a couple fine points, and we
think 1t"s a great opportunity for us.

We"ve been land locked, and our business has
grown, and it just seems like a perfect way for us to
help build and serve the community. We"ve been here
since 2000. We bought the business from Lee and Carol
Peterson, and so we have been, you know, In the

marketplace here serving the community since 2000 and
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know i1t and understand it.

And the point about the traffic, that"s why
when we did the -- Tim talked to us about the
crosswalk, it made all the sense in the world, or the
cross-access. It has to happen, and for us, as you
know, getting in and out of our lot can be a challenge.
So this being able to swing back around to be able to
U-turn through i1s just perfect for us.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Other
guestions?

MR. HAGUE: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Thank you.

MEMBER DOYLE: 1 would move that we
close the public hearing.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Hold on.

Was there anything from staff?

MR. COLBY: No.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay.

MEMBER KESSLER: 1 do have a concern 1
want to bring up.

MEMBER DOYLE: Okay.

MEMBER KESSLER: 1 do have a concern 1
want to bring up. That is that this -- a drive-through

iIs a special use that we typically approve or i1f the
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company is going to utilize a drive-through, and 1 see
two things here: One is that you want to develop the
site with the intention of having a potential
drive-through restaurant there, but they don"t have a
drive-through restaurant. So I have a concern about
approving a drive-through without a drive-through
restaurant. 1 think knowing that, you know, it"s
possible -- 1 don"t know 1f they would come before us
once they found a tenant.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Well, how did we
handle this? Russ, do you recall how we handled this
with the Charlestowne property because they were
proposing, what was i1t, four drive-throughs as a
special use?

MR. COLBY: Yeah. That was a little
different because i1t"s a PUD. So the Commission would
be required to review the site plan for a PUD. So if
there was a drive-through stacking reduction, then it
would be considered in connection with that
preliminary plan.

In this case what"s being considered is only
a special use approval. So i1f the Commission were to
approve the special use for a drive-through for that

second building and its sized for a restaurant use,
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then whatever the restaurant use is i1t could occupy
that space. So that"s something for the Plan
Commission to consider.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: But 1f somebody comes
in and they"re requesting a reduction in the number of
stacking spaces, what would they have to do?

MR. COLBY: They would need to come back
before this Commission for that stacking reduction
request and then have that voted on at that time by
City Council as well.

MEMBER KESSLER: Okay.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: As long as they meet
our required minimum number of stacking spaces, then
they have the right to build that.

MR. COLBY: Correct. Correct. If the
commission approved it.

MEMBER KESSLER: You mentioned that you
wanted to start construction when you had the building,
did you say, 50 percent?

MR. HAGUE: Yeah. For the west building
iT we had, you know, approximately 50 percent of it
preleased we would start construction.

MEMBER KESSLER: 1Is i1t possible that one
tenant would take the whole building, or is that pretty
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big for a drive-through restaurant? How big was that
building?

MR. HAGUE: 7,000 square feet. | think
that 1t"s unlikely. 1 don"t know of any examples of a
drive-through restaurant that way. It"s iInteresting
when we apply this site plan to your parking
requirements per the zoning ordinance, | think we reach
like a 4,000-square-foot level for the restaurant and
then look to fill the balance of the 3,000 square feet
with retail because that"s the lower four cars per
1,000 versus the 10,000 -- per 1,000 restaurant.

So, you know, if there was a desire to put a
restriction on that, that that drive-through can only
be used for a restaurant use no greater than
4,000 square feet, we would be fine with that because
that covers the vast majority of the logical tenants.

MEMBER KESSLER: All right. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yeah, Brian,
guestions.

MEMBER DOYLE: On the diagram for Lot 3,
the parking that i1s on the periphery of the
drive-through lane, am 1 correct in assuming that there
iIs a sidewalk on the front end of the stall, that a

pedestrian could then get to your crosswalk up on the
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north side of the parcel?

MR. HAGUE: No. I believe that's a
landscape buffer right now. It iIs a raised curb. It"s
a raised curb and gutter, you know, construction,
but -- so there i1s a barrier, you know, raised concrete
median there, but | believe 1t"s a landscaped area.

MEMBER DOYLE: At the north end of the
drive-through lane of either the entrance or the exit,
there 1s a cross -- what looks to me like a crosswalk,
two crosswalks. Are those, in fact, crosswalks, or are
they something else?

MR. HAGUE: They are. 1It"s, you know,
markings on the pavement, and then those are typically
accompanied with a stop sign. So if a patron is
leaving that drive-through function, he pulls up, he
sees the stop sign, he sees the crosswalk, and he comes
to a stop, and then proceeds on forward.

MEMBER DOYLE: Okay. And my question
for Russ is i1If we approve this use, is It -- Is this
the site plan that needs to be built for the
drive-through?

MR. COLBY: In terms of the overall site
layout and the stacking layout, yes, this i1s the plan
that has to be approved for the drive-through. There
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could be some minor modifications to the site plan that
don"t affect the drive-through use that the applicant
could propose. We would review those and make a
determination 1f 1t was a substantial change to what
was originally approved. But there is also a
possibility that if there i1s no drive-through use,
then, you know, the site plan could change.

MEMBER DOYLE: Understood. 1 guess what
I"m -- the reason I"m asking is, Tim, In terms of your
comment about improvements, was essentially your
guestion a special use without there being a tenant
yet?

MEMBER KESSLER: The special use,
correct.

MEMBER DOYLE: To me I think about the
types of things that we have considered and we have
deliberated on for drive-throughs. It mostly relates
to site circulation and site layout and particularly
pedestrian safety onsite and things of that nature.

So I can"t imagine -- | mean iIf this is the
site layout and we approve the site circulation in
general, then I"m trying to imagine what other factors
might come into play that we don®"t have right now that

would change our minds about approving the
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drive-through, and that®"s why I asked if this is
basically the site layout because if i1t is, then I feel
comfortable.

MEMBER KESSLER: There is only one, |
would agree, and that is -- the one you alluded to, and
that i1s the parking requirement for drive-throughs and
the size of the restaurant. | mean If you had a
7,000-square-foot restaurant, drive-through restaurant
in here, are we going to meet the parking requirements
on this land? You know, if you have lower uses in the
rest of the building, maybe you only have a restaurant
and retail, that"s two different things.

MR. COLBY: Yes. You know, 1 don"t know
the answer to that question based on the numbers that
were just proposed, but the applicant would need to
meet the parking requirements regardless of what uses
end up being there. So i1f that"s a big, large
restaurant user, you know, they would have to --
whatever that user occupied In that building, they
would have to meet that parking standard.

MEMBER KESSLER: So 1f we approve it as
iIs and 1t didn"t meet the -- so there is a mechanism in
place to say this restaurant or this use requires this

much parking, and you don"t have enough. Even though
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1t"s been approved, there is a mechanism in place to
make sure.

MR. COLBY: Yes. And some of that would
be reviewed in connection with the building permit, for
building all the build-outs for the iInterior space.

MEMBER KESSLER: Okay.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Any other
guestions?

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Anything
from members of the audience?

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. IT the
Commission feels that they have obtained sufficient
evidence to close the public hearing, the motion can
now be heard.

MEMBER KESSLER: So moved.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Second.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. 1It"s been
moved and seconded.

Any discussion on the motion?
(No response.)
MEMBER KESSLER: Amatangelo.
MEMBER AMATANGELO: Yes.
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MEMBER KESSLER: Gaugel.

MEMBER GAUGEL: Yes.

MEMBER KESSLER: Doyle.

MEMBER DOYLE: Yes.

MEMBER KESSLER: Schuetz.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Yes.

MEMBER KESSLER: Pretz.

MEMBER PRETZ: Yes.

MEMBER KESSLER: Holderfield.

MEMBER HOLDERFIELD: Yes.

MEMBER KESSLER: Wallace.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yes.

MEMBER KESSLER: Kessler, yes.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: That motion passes
unanimously. The public hearing is now closed.

That concludes Item No. 5 on your agenda.
Going on to Item No. 7 on the agenda, 2425

West Main Street, Buona St. Charles, St. Charles Main
Street Partners, LLC, three applications, discussion?
Motion?

MR. COLBY: 1 would just make one brief
comment. Staff has provided a recommendation for
approval with the conditions that we reference in the

applicant™s findings of fact in their application. So

33
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if the Plan Commission makes a recommendation, it is
appropriate to reference those findings.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Hold on
one second.

MEMBER KESSLER: Okay. 1 guess I hate
beating a dead horse, but anyway -- so we have talked
about the applicant is more than willing, you know,
happy to explore and to investigate cross easements
through the property to the east of the Rental Max.
They"re even willing to, you know, for whatever reason
contact the post office which may or may not be a long
shot, but 1 think that access property easement is
important.

I1"m happy that they"re willing to do i1t, but
where does that leave us? What -- you know, do we say,
Oh, please look into that and then what?

MR. HAGUE: Can 17?

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Sure.

MR. HAGUE: 1 think what we would be
willing to do i1s really to the extent of what we
control, and that"s to provide that continuous
cross-access easement along the entire frontage of our
site. We can certainly inquire with the neighboring

property owners, and we will do that. We don"t control

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com
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that.

MEMBER KESSLER: Right.

MR. HAGUE: But here tonight we would
commit to continue that across the entire width of our
property.

MEMBER KESSLER: Which you have.

MR. HAGUE: With the exception -- we
would extend it, 1If the city felt 1t appropriate, all
the way to the west end of our property, so that i1f at
some future date the post office or some subsequent use
there wanted to connect to that, it would be available.

MR. TIEDT: And if I could add one quick
thing.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yes.

MR. TIEDT: To the west of the site, the
post office has the detention area in front, and a
cross access in the front of their property would not
be an easy feat. You would actually be relocating
that --

MEMBER KESSLER: There would have to
be -- the cross-access would have to be south of the
site.

MR. TIEDT: They would have to look at

connecting right to the existing post office parking

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
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lot.

MEMBER KESSLER: Right.

MR. TIEDT: And there"s actually a
detention facility back there.

MEMBER KESSLER: Right.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Is that owned by the
post office or --

MR. TIEDT: It was a detention facility
as part of the construction of the west side post
office.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Got 1t.

MEMBER DOYLE: Specifically the easement
that you would be looking to achieve i1s an easement to
create an internal circulation structure to an internal
road that runs north and south?

MEMBER KESSLER: Right.

MEMBER DOYLE: Okay. So | agree that
that would be beneficial, but I"ve heard that the
applicant would benefit from that and i1t would be in
the applicant®s own interest to do so.

Is that correct, sir.

MR. HAGUE: That"s correct. [1"m not

sure from a practical standpoint where we would locate

that. | think the more logical opportunity and

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com




O 0 N o g~ W N P

N N B R R P R R R P R R
P O © 0 N O U AN W N kB O

22
23
24

REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS -- 6/17/2014

37
movement in my opinion would be that 1f we"re able to
continue this cross-access easement further east across
the front of those next two properties and then tie
into that access drive that"s already existing. |
think that"s probably a more realistic --

MEMBER KESSLER: That"s what I"m
suggesting.

MR. HAGUE: Yes. So, again, | would
just offer that to the extent of what we can control in
this environment, this deal, we"re providing that for
the full access.

MEMBER DOYLE: Worst case scenario --
and 1 have gone through these areas here. If I were
coming from Costco or from the new Pep Boys, that is
going around the outlot right now --

MEMBER KESSLER: By Costco.

MR. HAGUE: Discount.

MEMBER DOYLE: -- and 1 wanted to get to
this parcel, worst case scenario i1s you have to go west
around the post office out on -- right turn onto North
Avenue and 1in.

MEMBER KESSLER: Right.

MEMBER DOYLE: Which wouldn®t be

terrible. 1 am not inclined to make that easement a

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
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condition of our recommendation, but to maybe get a
comment with the application that we would pursue that.

MEMBER KESSLER: 1 agree. 1 don"t think
it rises to the level of a condition. 1 certainly
don"t.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: So is that a motion?

AIl right. 1 would like to take action one
way or the other on this. So who wants to make a
motion?

Brian.

MEMBER DOYLE: Let me get to the front
of the application. 1 recommend approval for an
application for a special use for two drive-through
facilities i1n the subdivision, preliminary plan and
final plat of subdivision for Buona Beef with the
additional comment that the applicant agree that if he
iIs able, he should pursue cross-easement access to
properties east of the parcel in question.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Is there
a second?

MEMBER AMATANGELO: Second.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: It"s been moved and
seconded.

Any further discussion on the motion?

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
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(No response.)
Tim.

DOYLE: May 1 amend just to say

that the motion i1s contingent upon resolution of all

staff comments.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE:

amendment?
MEMBER

CHAIRMAN WALLACE:

on the motion?

MEMBER
MEMBER
MEMBER
MEMBER
MEMBER
MEMBER
MEMBER
MEMBER
MEMBER
MEMBER

Do you agree to the

AMATANGELO: 1 do.

Okay. Any discussion

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Tim.
KESSLER: Amatangelo.
AMATANGELO: Yes.
KESSLER: Gaugel.
GAUGEL: Yes.
KESSLER: Doyle.
DOYLE: Yes.

KESSLER: Schuetz.
SCHUETZ: Yes.
KESSLER: Pretz.
PRETZ: Yes.

KESSLER: Holderfield.

MEMBER
MEMBER

HOLDERFIELD: Yes.

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
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MEMBER KESSLER: Wallace.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yes.
MEMBER KESSLER: Kessler, yes.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. That
concludes Item No. 7 on the agenda.
Item No. 8, meeting announcements -- the next
meeting iIs actually in three weeks on July 8th.
MEMBER PRETZ: 1 will not be here.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. Tom will not
be here on that evening.
MEMBER DOYLE: 1 will not be here on
July 22nd.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. And then we
have August 5th.
All right. Any additional business from Plan
Commission members? Staff? Citizens?
(No response.)
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Is there a motion to
adjourn?
MEMBER KESSLER: So moved.
MEMBER SCHUETZ: Second.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All in favor.
(Ayes heard.)
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Opposed.

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
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(No response.)
MR. HAGUE: Show the St. Charles Plan
Commission is adjourned at 9:46 p.m.
PROCEEDINGS CONCLUDED AT 9:46 P.M.

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com
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STATE OF ILLINOIS )
) SS.
COUNTY OF K AN E )

I, JOANNE E. ELY, Certified Shorthand

Reporter No. 84-4169, CSR, RPR, and a Notary Public in
and for the County of Kane, State of Illinois, do
hereby certify that I reported in shorthand the
proceedings had in the above-entitled matter and that
the foregoing is a true, correct, and complete
transcript of my shorthand notes so taken as aforesaid.

IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF I have hereunto set my
hand and affixed my Notarial Seal this 24th day of
June, 2014.

Ceftified Shorthand Réporte
Registered Professional Reporter

My commission expires
May 16, 2016

Chicago-area Realtime & Court Reporting, Ltd.
800.232.0265 Chicago-Realtime.com




PLAN COMMISSION AGENDA ITEM EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Project Title/ | 600-660 S. Randall Rd. (Randall Shoppes)
Address:

City Staff: Russell Colby, Planning Division Manager
ST. CHARLES Ellen Johnson, Planner

SINCE 1834

Please check appropriate box (x)

PUBLIC HEARING MEETING
7/8/14 718/14

APPLICATIONS UNDER CONSIDERATION:

Special Use for Planned Unit Development; PUD Preliminary Plan

ATTACHMENTS AND SUPPORTING DOCUMENTS

Staff Memo Landscape Plan, dated 3/12/14

Development Review Team Comments: Electric

Utility, Development Engineering, Fire Department Monument Sign Elevation, dated 3/5/14

Applications- Special Use & PUD Preliminary

Plan Lighting Plan, dated 6/10/14

PUD Preliminary Plans, dated 2/10/14 Engineering Plans, dated 6/30/14

Architectural Elevations, dated 2/10/14 and
5/15/14

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY:

The subject property, 600-660 S. Randall Rd., is a multi-tenant commercial building located at the
southeast corner of Randall Rd. and Prairie St. New owners/developers, First Rockford Group, have
submitted applications for Special Use for a PUD and PUD Preliminary Plan to enable improvements
to the property. Details of the proposal are as follows:

« A small building addition to square off an angled recess at the interior corner of the building.

« Complete renovation of the exterior of the building.

» Complete reconstruction and expansion of the parking lot.

« Enhanced freestanding sign.

» New landscaping.

The Plan Commission reviewed a Concept Plan for this proposal on 4/14/14 and started the public
hearing on 6/17/14. The applicant has made the following changes since the public hearing on 6/17/14:
»  Omitting the future building addition from the application.
« Agreeing to install the sidewalk along Randall Rd., subject to City and County approval.
» Increasing the landscape area from 10% to 13%.
« Submittal of a preliminary engineering plan for the parking lot and stormwater drainage.

RECOMMENDATION / SUGGESTED ACTION (briefly explain):

Conduct the public hearing and close if all testimony has been taken.

Staff has placed this item on the meeting portion of the agenda for a vote should the Plan Commission
feel that they have enough information to make a recommendation.

Staff recommends approval of the applications contingent upon resolution of outstanding staff
comments.




Community & Economic Development

Planning Division
Phone: (630) 377-4443
Fax: (630) 377-4062

Staff Report
RO
TO: Chairman Todd Wallace ‘
And the Members of the Plan Commission
FROM: Ellen Johnson
Planner
RE: Special Use for PUD and PUD Preliminary Plan for 600-660 S Randall Rd.
DATE: July 8, 2014
I APPLICATION INFORMATION:
Project Name: 600-660 S Randall Rd. (Randall Shoppes)
Applicant: Dyn Rote, LLC
Purpose: Review Special Use for PUD application and supporting PUD Preliminary Plan

to renovate the existing multi-tenant commercial building and parking lot at the
southeast corner of S Randall Rd. and Prairie St.

General Information:

Site Information

Location 600-660 S Randall Rd.
Acres .991 acre
L 1) Special Use for PUD

Applications 2) PUD Preliminary Plan

17.04 Administration
Applicable 17.14 Business and Mixed Use Districts

PP 17.24 Off Street Parking, Loading & Access
Ordinances and - .
. 17.26 Landscaping & Screening

Zoning Code )
Sections 17.28 Signs

17.22.040 Site Lighting

17.06.030 Standards and Guidelines — BL, BC, BR, & O/R Districts

Existing Conditions
Land Use Existing multi-tenant commercial/retail building
Zoning BC- Community Business
Zoning Summary

North BC- Community Business Multi-tenant commercial/retail building
East LBJge Community Business/Special Jewel Osco store with Drive-Through
South BC- Community Business Fifth Third Bank with Drive-Through
West BC- Community Business Multi-tenant commercial/retail building

Comprehensive Plan Designation
Corridor/Regional Commercial
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BACKGROUND

Property History

The subject property, 600-660 S. Randall Rd., is a multi-tenant commercial building located at the
southeast corner of Randall Rd. and Prairie St.

In 1968, the subject lot was created by subdivision, along with the Fifth Third Bank lot to the south.
Although Randall Rd. has been widened over the years, no portion of the original lot was ever
removed for road widening. The adjacent Jewel and Fifth Third Bank sites were developed in 1979.
The Subject Property was developed in 1987.

Proposal

New owners/developers, First Rockford Group, are proposing to improve the property through a
Planned Unit Development (PUD) due to several zoning non-conformities that make redevelopment
of the site difficult. The proposal includes:

¢ A small building addition to square off an angled recess at the interior corner of the building.
o Complete renovation of the exterior of the building.

e Complete reconstruction and expansion of the parking lot.

e Enhanced freestanding sign.

e New landscaping.

e A potential building addition on the north side of the building was originally proposed. The
applicant has removed the addition from the PUD Preliminary Plan.

Concept Plan Review

Per Section 17.04.410.C of the Zoning Ordinance, a Concept Plan review is required prior to an
applicant submitting an application for a PUD. The Plan Commission reviewed the Concept Plan for
this proposal at its meeting on April 4, 2014, followed by Planning & Development Committee on
April 14, 2014.

The Plan Commission was supportive of redevelopment of the property and determined that the
proposal advances three of the purpose statements for PUDs established in Section 17.04.400.A and
is therefore appropriate for a PUD:

1. To promote a creative approach to site improvements and building design that results in a
distinctive, attractive development that has a strong sense of place, yet becomes an integral
part of the community.

5. To promote the economical development and efficient use of land, utilities, street
improvements, drainage facilities, structures and other facilities

6. To encourage redevelopment of sites containing obsolete or inappropriate buildings or uses.

The Plan Commission was interested in the applicant pursuing cross-access with the Jewel parking
lot to the east. The applicant has not provided staff with an update regarding cross-access.

Plan Commission Public Hearing

The Plan Commission held a public hearing on the Special Use for PUD and PUD Preliminary Plan
on June 17, 2014. The Commission voted to continue the public hearing to July 8, 2014 and
requested the applicant return with plans showing a sidewalk along the property’s Randall Rd.
frontage and an increase in the landscaped area, from approximately 11% to 15% of the property, to
meet the ordinance requirement.
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Proposal Updates
Since the June 17" public hearing, the applicant has made the following changes:

e Omitting the future building addition from the application.

e Agreeing to install the sidewalk along Randall Rd., subject to City and County approval.
City staff contacted KDOT regarding the possibility of adding a sidewalk. KDOT staff was
open to considering a sidewalk, but would need to see civil plans to determine if it can meet
their requirements.

e Increasing the landscape area from about 10% to 13%. This was made possible by
decreasing the parking stall length along Randall Rd. from 18 ft. to 16 ft.; the zoning
ordinance permits a 2 ft. overhang where parking stalls abut greenspace, and converting the
proposed sidewalk through the interior of the parking lot into a landscape island. The
applicant did not submit the revised Landscape Plan in time for inclusion in the Plan
Commission meeting packet.

e Submittal of a preliminary engineering plan for the parking lot and stormwater drainage.
Staff did not have adequate time to complete a thorough review of the plans.

I1l. STAFF ANALYSIS
Staff performed an analysis of the submitted PUD Preliminary Plans for conformance to all relevant
guidelines and standards of the City’s plans and ordinances. The following is a detailed description
of Staff’s analysis:

A. COMPREHENSIVE PLAN

Land Use Designation
The Comprehensive Plan Land Use designation for this property is Corridor/Regional
Commercial.

West Gateway Sub Area Plan
The West Gateway Sub Area Plan on p. 94 identifies an objective that could be advanced by
the proposal:
¢ Enhancement of the character of both existing and new development through onsite
landscaping, attractive building design and materials, and more consistent sign
regulation.

The West Gateway Improvement Plan on p. 96 identifies a number of site design issues with
properties in the vicinity of the site, including:

e The need for parking lot improvements (landscaping and screening).

e Lack of cross access between sites.

e Lack of sidewalk connections.

Design Guidelines
The Gateway and Corridor Design Guidelines starting on p. 132 identify a number of items
that could be improved through the proposed project, such as:
o Creating a better visual presence and identifiable front entrance for the building.
More architectural prominence for a highly visible corner site.
Higher quality building materials.
Improved parking lot lighting (replacement of flood lighting).
Parking lot improvements, including curbing and landscape screening.
Potential for cross access to adjacent sites.
Improved signage.
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B.

ZONING STANDARDS

The property is zoned BC Community Business. Staff reviewed the submitted plans vs. the
requirements of the Zoning Ordinance. The following table summarizes this review (deviation
requests are highlighted with bold italics):

Category Zoning Ordinance Standard Existing Proposed
Site Changes
Lot Area 1 acre 0.991acre
Lot Width N/A 135.48 ft.
Building Setbacks:

Front (Prairie St) 20 ft. 140 ft.

Exterior Side (Randall Rd) 20 ft. 49.9 ft.

Interior Side (east) 10 ft. 5.4 ft.

Rear (south) 30 ft. 2.6 ft.

Parking/Paving Setbacks:

Front (Prairie St) 20 ft. 10 ft.

Exterior Side (Randall Rd) 20 ft. rgof | >0 ISME&

Interior Side (east) 0 ft. 0 ft.

Rear (south) 0 ft. 20 ft. 16.4 ft. & 10.5 ft.
Maximum Building Gross 75,000 sf 10,002 sf 11,256 sf
Floor Area
Maximum Building 40% 23.4% 26%
Coverage

9 x 18 ft.
Parking Stall Size (2 ft. overhang allowed where 9 x 18 ft. Ix181t &
X 9x 16 ft.
parking stalls abut green space)
Drive-Aisle Width 24 ft. 24 ft.
Stalls per 1,000 sf. GFA:
. . Retail: 4
Parking Requirement Office: 3 44 58 to 69
Restaurant: 10
Minimum Percentage of 15% 13%
Landscape Area
Perlmeter. Parking Lot 50% screening of parking stalls None To_ meet
Landscaping ordinance
- 3 -
Internal Parking Lot 10% of the parking lot area None TBD

Landscaping

(for new parking lots only)

Non-Conformities/Proposed Deviations

Existing

The most significant existing zoning non-conformities are the building location on the lot
(rear and interior side yard setbacks) and the parking lot setback along Randall Rd.

The Zoning Ordinance requires 15% of the lot area to be landscaped. The existing site
may be conforming in terms of the percentage of greenspace; however most of this
greenspace is not actually landscaped.

Parking Lot

The proposed deviations would decrease the parking lot setback along Randall Rd. in
order to accommodate an additional row of parking. The reconstructed parking lot would
be brought into conformance with the design and landscape screening requirements.
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Nearby parking lots to the south (Fifth Third) and to the north of Prairie Street also have
non-conforming parking lot setbacks along Randall Rd. in the range of 0 to 5 ft.

The proposed improvements to the site would reduce the percentage of greenspace;
however it is anticipated that the percentage of landscaped area would increase vs. what
exists today.

LANDSCAPE PLAN

The applicant has indicated to City staff that the Landscape Plan will be revised to increase the
landscape area from about 10% to 13%. This will be accommodated through decreasing the
parking stall length by 2 ft. to allow for a wider landscape area along Randall Rd. and through
conversion of the interior parking lot sidewalk into a landscape island. However, staff did not
receive a copy of the revised plan in adequate time for complete review or inclusion in the
Plan Commission meeting materials.

As such, the following comments pertain to the original Landscape Plan submitted by the
applicant:

o To meet 75% parking lot screening requirement, plantings should be at least 30 tall.
Also, a shade, ornamental, or evergreen tree is required every 50 feet. This means
that 6-7 trees along Randall Rd. frontage and 2 trees along Prairie St. frontage are
needed. As proposed, the Prairie St. tree requirement is met, but an additional 2 trees
are required along Randall Rd. (Section 17.26.090.3)

¢ Dimensions of all landscaped areas should be provided so the percentage of
landscape area can be calculated. (Section 17.26.060)

e Landscaping around the monument sign must extend at least 3 from outer edge of
the sign base on all sides. Landscape with shrubs, grasses, and/or perennials to a
height of 12” to 3 ft. (Section 17.26.100)

o Refuse Dumpsters must be enclosed and screened on all sides by a masonry screen
wall or opaque fence, at a height sufficient to provide screening of the container. The
enclosure must be gated and situated on a concrete apron that extends at least 6 ft.
(Section 17.26.120.A)

Regarding design of the planting beds, staff has the following comments:

e Plantings should be drought and salt tolerant. The following proposed plant
selections should be revised. The Plant Palette (Title 17 Appendix C) should be used
for guidance when choosing plants:

o Yew (shrub)- Not acceptable due to salt sensitivity.

o Blue Rug Juniper (ground cover)- Not acceptable due to salt intolerance.

o Gold Mount Spirea (shrub)- Revise to “Gold Mound Spirea”. Should be 24” at
planting rather than 18” as indicated on plan.

BUILDING ARCHITECTURE

Staff has reviewed the submitted building elevations for conformance with the standards
established in Zoning Ordinance Section 17.06.030 Standards and Guidelines — BL, BC, BR,
& O/R Districts. The elevations generally conform to those standards.

The existing building is outdated in design and lacks a visual presence on the corner. The
proposed enhancements will give the building a more modern appearance and taller design
elements will give the building more prominence.
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E. SIGNAGE

The existing monument sign at the site complies with the current standards for freestanding
signs. The developer proposes to enhance the existing sign with a masonry base and cap that
matches the improvements to the building.

New wall signage will replace the existing. While the building elevations indicate the general
location of the signs, they should be scaled to indicate dimensions. The following
requirements from Chapter 17.28 must also be met:

e 1 sign per business

¢ Maximum area of each sign is 1.5 sq. ft. per linear foot of wall on which the sign is

located.
¢ Height cannot be taller than the building itself
e Signs cannot project more than 12 inches from the building wall.

F.  SITE ENGINEERING & UTILITY CONSIDERATIONS
The applicant has submitted engineering plans, although staff did not have adequate time to
conduct a thorough review for inclusion in the Plan Commission meeting materials. Staff will
provide the applicant with comments once this review is complete.

The following comments were provided to the applicant prior to submission of the engineering
plans:

e The site is below one acre; therefore stormwater detention is not required. However,
because disturbance of the site will exceed 5,000 sf, a stormwater permit will be
required. Drainage of the site will be reviewed at the time of building permit for the
parking lot to ensure that post-development stormwater run-off does not exceed the
pre-development runoff.

o Utilities serving the building may need to be relocated for the building addition.

e An additional fire hydrant may be required as there does not appear to be a fire
hydrant located within 75 ft. of the Fire Dept. connection to the building.

e Upgraded electric service may be needed depending on the tenants, and this may
require the installation of an additional transformer on the site.

Cross Access

Staff and the Plan Commission has recommended to the applicant that cross-access to adjacent
sites would be desirable; however allowing for access to either the Jewel or Fifth Third site
would require amending a larger access and easement agreement affecting these properties and
the former St. Charles Mall property. Staff requests that the developer plan for and agree to
cross access, should it become available at a future date.

IV. RECOMMENDATION
Conduct the public hearing on the Special Use for PUD and close if all the testimony has been taken.
Staff has placed the Special Use and PUD Preliminary Plan items on the meeting portion of the
agenda for a vote should the Plan Commission feel that they have enough information to make a
recommendation.
Staff recommends approval of the applications contingent upon resolution of outstanding staff

comments. The findings of fact to support that recommendation were provided by the applicant as
part of their Special Use application and are attached.
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V. ATTACHMENTS

o Development Review Team Comments: St. Charles Electric Utility, Development Engineering
Division (Memo), St. Charles Fire Department (Memo)

e Application for a Special Use; received 5/22/2014

o Application for PUD Preliminary Plan; received 5/22/2014
e Preliminary Plans, dated 2/10/14

e Architectural Elevations, dated 2/10/14 and 5/15/14

o Landscape Plan, dated 3/12/14

e Monument Sign Elevation, dated 3/5/14

e Parking Lot Lighting Plan, dated 6/10/14

e Engineering Plans, dated 6/30/14



Electric Utility Comments — 600-660 S Randall Rd.:

e The existing building is served by single phase 120/240V from the small transformer on the
eastern side of the building. That is likely to be inadequate with any modern tenants. We would
recommend that they develop a plan with a three phase transformer pad. The transformer pad
would be 75" x 105" and would need to be at least 5' from a wall. Additionally, the front of the
transformer would require 10' of level clearance.

o If they wish to proceed in placing a three phase transformer, there would be additional
discussions regarding the cost estimate and the required conduit installation between our
switchgear on Prairie (identified as transformer on the plans) and the new transformer.

e The three phase transformer clearance is on the attached, page 2 specifically.
Comments from:

Thomas Bruhl, P.E. | Electric Services Manager

2 E. Main Street , St. Charles, IL 60174-1984

phone: 630.377.4407 | fax: 630.377.7009 | www.stcharlesil.gov
tbruhl@StCharleslL.gov



http://www.stcharlesil.gov/

Community & Economic Development
Development Engineering Division [fi'=
Phone: (630) 443-3677
Fax: (630) 377-4062

SINCE_1834

Memo

Date: 6/9/2014
To: Ellen Johnson
Russell Colby
From: Christopher Tiedt, PE (j>/
RE: 600-660 S. Randall Rd.

I have reviewed the submittal for general conformance with the City of St. Charles
Ordinances, Kane County Stormwater Ordinances and general engineering and
construction practices. Revised site plans were not submitted as part of this application
and therefore the previous comments from the Concept Plan review remain. ‘
Those comments are as follows:

1. Project site is under 1-acre in size and therefore stormwater detention
requirements do not apply, however, any disturbance greater than 5,000 sf will
require a stormwater permit. The proposed concept, disturbance appears to be
greater than 5,000 sf and therefore a stormwater permit will be required.

2. Per the Stormwater Ordinance requirements, post-development run-off cannot
exceed pre-development run-off. Part of the permit submittal will require
calculations demonstrating that the addition of the proposed impervious surface
will not increase run-off from the site.

3. Utilities on the north end of the existing building (water and electric), will need to
be relocated as part of the proposed addition.

4. During Preliminary Engineering, it will need to be determined if additional storm
sewer is required to properly drain the site.

5. A grease trap or other additional utility improvements may need to be installed
depending on the proposed uses going into the units.

The applicant’s design professionals are responsible for performing and checking all
design computations, dimensions, details and specifications in accordance with all
applicable codes and regulations, and obtaining all permits necessary to complete this
work. In no way does this review relieve the applicant’s design professionals of the
duties to comply with the law and any applicable codes and regulations, nor does it
relieve the Contractors in any way from their sole responsibility for the quality and
workmanship of the work and for strict compliance with the permitted plans and
specifications.



" St. Gharles
Pride of the
Fox

Fire Department

Memo

Date: 04/02/2014

To:  Russell Colby

From: Lt. Brian Byrne

Project: 2014PR008 - 600-660 S. Randall Rd.
Application Number: 2014AP013

Concept Plan-Review
The Fire Department offers the following Comments:

1. It appears as though the existing fire service main and the fire department
connection will be in conflict of the new addition.

2. An additional fire hydrant may be required as there is not a hydrant with 75 of
the fire department connection.

3. The building addition and site modifications will not reduce access to the building
or site for the Fire Department. Access is adequate as drawn.



CITY OF ST. CHARLES

TWO EAST MAIN STREET
ST. CHARLES, ILLINOIS 60174-1984
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COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT/PLANNING DIVISION pHONE: (630) 377-4443  rax: (630) 377-4062

SPECIAL USE APPLICATION

CITYVIEW

Project Name: (QOO 3 (oéf') E;u QAM&J) y
Project Number: QQ) é/ -PR- QD%
Application Number: C;bﬁ/ AP- D22

E
e N

To request a Special Use for a property, or to request to amend an existing Special Use Ordinance for a property,
complete this application and submit it with all required attachments to the Planning Division.

City staff will review submittals for completeness and for compliance with applicable requirements prior to establishing a
public hearing date for an application.

The information you provide must be complete and accurate. If you have a question please call the Planning Division
and we will be happy to assist you.

1. Property Parcel Number (s):

Information:

09-33-302-001-0000
Street Address (or common location if no address is assigned):
600-660 Randall Rd.

2. Applicant Name Phone

Information: Dyn Rote, L.L.C. 815-229-3000

Address 5201 Spring Creek Rd. F;‘;‘S 1263001
Rockford, IL 61114 S
Email
marvin@firstrockford.com
3. léecord Name Same as Applicant Phone
wner
Information: | Address Fax
Email

4. Billing: Name ) Phone

To whom should Same as Applicant

costs for this Address Fax

application be

billed? Emall

City of St. Charles Special Use / Special Use Amendment Application 1




Information Regarding Proposed Special Use:

Comprehensive Plan designation of the property: _ Corridor/Regional Commercial

Is the property a designated Landmark or in a Historic District? No

What is the property's current zoning? BC Community Business

What is the property currently used for? Commercial Strip Center

What Special Use(s) are you applying for? Please select from the list of Special Uses in the Zoning Ordinance for
the appropriate zoning district.

Planned Unit Development

If the proposed Special Use is approved, what improvements or construction are planned?

Reconstruction of the parking lot, installation of landscaping and rehabbing the existing building.

For Special Use Amendments only:

What Special Use ordinance do you want to amend? Ordinance No.

Why is the proposed change necessary?

What are the proposed amendments? (Attach proposed language if necessary)

Note for existing buildings:
If your project involves using an existing building, whether you plan to alter it or not, please contact the St. Charles
Fire Department (630-377-4458) and the Building and Code Enforcement Division (630-377-4406) for information
on building, life safety and other code requirements. Depending on the proposed use, size of structure and type of
construction, these requirements can result in substantial costs.

Attachment Checklist

0 APPLICATION: Completed application form signed by the applicant
o APPLICATION FEE: Application fee in accordance with Appendix B of the Zoning Ordinance.

0 REIMBURSEMENT OF FEES AGREEMENT: An original, executed Reimbursement of Fees Agreement and
deposit of funds in escrow with the City, as provided by Appendix B of the Zoning Ordinance.

0 PROOF OF OWNERSHIP and DISCLOSURE:
a) A current title policy report; or

b) A deed and a current titie search.

City of St. Charles Special Use / Special Use Amendment Application 2



If the owner is not the applicant, an original letter of authorization from the owner permitting the applicant to act on
his/her behalf is required. If the owner or applicant is a Trust, a disclosure of all beneficiaries; if the owner or
applicant is a Partnership, a disclosure of all partners; if the owner or applicant is a Corporation, a disclosure of all
owners with an interest of at least ten percent (10%).

LEGAL DESCRIPTION: For entire subject property, on 8 1/2 x 11 inch paper
PLAT OF SURVEY:

A current plat of survey for the Subject Realty showing all existing improvements on the property, prepared by a
registered Illinois Professional Land Surveyor.

SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT APPLICATION:

Copy of completed Land Use Opinion application as required by state law, as submitted to The Kane-Dupage Soil and
Water Conservation District. http://www.kanedupageswed.org/

ENDANGERED SPECIES REPORT:

Copy of Endangered Species Consultation Agency Action to be filed with the Illinois Department of Natural
Resources. http://durecocat.state.il.us/ecopublic/

TRAFFIC STUDY: If requested by the Director of Community Development.
PLANS:

All required plans shall be drawn on sheets no larger than 24" x 36", unless the Director of Community Development
permits a larger size when necessary to show a more comprehensive view of the project. All required plans shall
show north arrow and scale, and shall be drawn at the same scale (except that a different scale may be used to show
details or specific features). All plans shall include the name of the project, developer or owner of site, person or firm
preparing the plan, and the date of plan preparation and all revisions.

Copies of Plans:
e Initial Submittal - Fifteen (15) full size copies, Three (3) 11" by 17", and a PDF electronic file on a CD-ROM.

e  Revision Submittal for Plan Commission - Twenty-Two (22) full size copies, Three (3) 11" by 17" and a PDF
electronic file on a CD-ROM.

SITE PLAN (Note: For a Special Use for PUD, submit PUD Preliminary Plan Application in lieu of Site Plan)

A plan or plans showing the following information:
1 Accurate boundary lines with dimensions

2 Streets on and adjacent to the tract: Name and right-of-way width

3 Location, size, shape, height, and use of existing and proposed structures

4.  Location and description of streets, sidewalks, and fences

5.  Surrounding land uses

6 Date, north point, and scale

7 Ground elevation contour lines

8 Building/use setback lines

9 Location of any significant natural features

10. Location of any 100-year recurrence interval floodplain and floodway boundaries

11. Location and classification of wetland areas as delineated in the National Wetlands Inventory
12. Existing zoning classification of property

13. Existing and proposed land use

14.  Area of property in square feet and acres

15. Proposed off-street parking and loading areas

16. Number of parking spaces provided, and number required by ordinance

City of St. Charles Special Use / Special Use Amendment Application 3



17.  Angle of parking spaces

18. Parking space dimensions and aisle widths

19.  Driveway radii at the street curb line

20. Width of driveways at sidewalk and street curb line

21. Provision of handicapped parking spaces

22. Dimensions of handicapped parking spaces

23. Depressed ramps available to handicapped parking spaces

24. Location, dimensions and elevations of freestanding signs

25. Location and elevations of trash enclosures

26. Provision for required screening, if applicable

27.  Exterior lighting plans showing:
a. Location, height, intensity and fixture type of all proposed exterior lighting
b. Photometric information pertaining to locations of proposed lighting fixtures

S/19/ 4
Date /

Recor(@wner \x\,

Applicant or Authorized Agent Date

City of St. Charles Special Use / Special Use Amendment Application



OWNERSHIP DISCLOSURE FORM
LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY (L.L.C.)

STATE OF [ILLINOIS )

) SS.
KANE COUNTY )
I, Sunil Puri , being first duly sworn on oath depose and say that I am
Manager of Dyn Rote, L.L.C. , an Illinois Limited Liability

Company (L.L.C.), and that the following persons are all of the members of the said L.L.C.:

Puri 2004 Dyn Trust
By: Sunil Puri , Manager
Subscribed and Sworn before me this _19th day of

vfrch— Wlm 20 14

OFFICIAL SEAL
MARVIN KEYS
Notary Public - State of lllinois
My Commission Expires Sep 20, 2016

P

C

Notary P&% -

City of St. Charles Ownership Disclosure Forms 4



FINDINGS OF FACT SHEET — SPECIAL USE

The St. Charles Zoning Ordinance requires the Plan Commission to consider the
factors listed below in making a recommendation to the City Council.

As the applicant, the “burden of proof” is on you to show how your proposed
Special Use will comply with each of the applicable standards. Therefore, you need
to “make your case” by explaining specifically how your project meets each of the
Jfollowing standards.

600 S. Randall Rd. 3/19/2014
Project Name or Address Date

From the Charles Zoning Ordinance, Section 17.04.430.C.2:

No Special Use or amendment to Special Use shall be recommended by the Plan Commission unless it
finds that the proposed Special Use or amendment to Special Use will conform with each of these
standards. The Plan Commission shall submit its written findings together with its recommendations to
the City Council after the conclusion of the Public Hearing, and also may recommend such conditions as
it may deem necessary to ensure conformance with these standards.

On the basis of the evidence presented at the public hearing, the Plan Commission shall record its reasons
for recommending approval or denial of the petition (findings of fact) in accordance with the following
standards:

A. Public Convenience: The Special Use will serve the public convenience at the proposed
location.

The granting of the special use permit for a PUD will permit the redevelopment of this site
in a manner that will attract new business to the community and allow the use of what has
become an obsolete building and site design.

B. Sufficient Infrastructure: That adequate utilities, access roads, drainage and/or necessary
facilities have been, or are being, provided.

The property has direct access onto Prairie street and that access will not change as part
of this special use.

C. Effect on Nearby Property: That the Special Use will not be injurious to the use and
enjoyment of other property in the immediate vicinity for the purposes already permitted,
nor substantially diminish or impair property values within the neighborheod.

City of St. Charles Findings of Fact for Special Use 1



The granting of this special use will have no negative impact on the use and enjoyment

of the surrounding properties, nor diminish or impair property values. The proposed
redevelopment will significantly enhance the property which will only help the surrounding
properties.

. Effect on Development of Surrounding Property: That the establishment of the Special Use
will not impede the nermal and orderly development and improvement of the surrounding
property for uses permitted in the district.

The granting of this special use will not impede or otherwise impact the ability to develop
or improve the surrounding properties. It is our hope that the investment of funds into the
redevelopment of this site will encourage other properties in the vicinity to invest funds

into their properties as well enhancing the overall neighborhood. The use of the building
followine thi ¢ will | ; ) tied I :

. Effect on General Welfare: That the establishment, maintenance or operation of the Special
Use will not be detrimental to or endanger the public health, safety, comfort or general
welfare.

The granting of this special use will enhance the general welfare of the community given
the significant investment that will occur as part of this process, increasing the property

value of the subject property as well as enhancing the area as a whole. There will be no
letr Leff he hoaltt ; ; 1 il -

. Conformance with Codes: That the proposed Special Use conforms to all existing Federal,

State and local legislation and regulation and meets or exceeds all applicable provisions of
this Title, except as may be varied pursuant to a Special Use for Planned Unit Development.

Except as varied pursuant to this request for a Special Use for PUD, this special use will
conform to the existing Federal, State and local legislation and regulations. and will

otherwise meet the requirements of this Title

City of St. Charles Findings of Fact for Special Use 2



FINDINGS OF FACT SHEET — SPECIAL USE FOR A
PLANNED UNIT DEVELOPMENT (PUD)

The St. Charles Zoning Ordinance requires the Plan Commission to consider the
Jactors listed below in making a recommendation to the City Council.

ST, CHARLES

SENCE

As the applicant, the “burden of proof” is on you to show how your proposed Planned
Unit Development meets the applicable standards. Therefore, you need to “make your

case” by explaining specifically how the project meets each of the following standards.

600 S. Randall Rd. 3/19/2014
PUD Name Date

From the St. Charles Zoning Ordinance, Section 17.04.410.3:

The Plan Commission shall not favorably recommend, and the City Council shall not approve, a Special
Use for a PUD or an amendment to a Special Use for a PUD unless they each make findings of fact based
on the application and the evidence presented at the public hearing that the PUD is in the public interest,
based on the following criteria:

i. The proposed PUD advances one or more of the purposes of the Planned Unit Development
procedure stated in Section 17.04.400.A:

1. To promote a creative approach to site improvements and building design that results in a
distinctive, attractive development that has a strong sense of place, yet becomes an integral part
of the community.

2. To create places oriented to the pedestrian that promote physical activity and social interaction,
including but not limited to walkable neighborhoods, usable open space and recreational facilities
for the enjoyment of all.

3. To encourage a harmonious mix of land uses and a variety of housing types and prices.

4. To preserve native vegetation, topographic and geological features, and environmentally sensitive
areas.

5. To promote the economical development and efficient use of land, utilities, street improvements,
drainage facilities, structures and other facilities.

6. To encourage redevelopment of sites containing obsolete or inappropriate buildings or uses.

7. To encourage a collaborative process among developers, neighboring property owners and
residents, governmental bodies and the community

This property was developed in a manner that has made the current configuration of the building
and its associated parking obsolete. The granting of this special use permit for a PUD will

allow us to redevelop the property in a manner that will satisfy the tenant standards for a modern
building. This will also allow us to make more efficient use of the land in support of attracting
tenants to this property and the community as a whole. Further, the proposed redevelopment
provides for creative use of the existing site constraints and the building design that will take a
clearly dated and obsolete overall design and create an attractive development out of what has
become an eyesore, thus integrating this property into this area of the community that has seen an
large amount of investment in more recent years.

City of St. Charles Findings of Fact for Special Use for PUD 1



ii.

The proposed PUD and PUD Preliminary Plans conform to the requirements of the underlying
zoning district or districts in which the PUD is located and to the applicable Design Review
Standards contained in Chapter 17.06, except where:

A. Conforming to the requirements would inhibit creative design that serves community goals,
or

B. Conforming to the requirements would be impractical and the proposed PUD will provide
benefits that outweigh those that would have been realized by conforming to the applicable
requirements.

Factors listed in Section 17.04.400.B shall be used to justify the relief from requirements:

1. The PUD will provide community amenities beyond those required by ordinance, such as
recreational facilities, public plazas, gardens, public are, pedestrian and transit facilities.

2. The PUD will preserve open space, natural beauty and critical environmental areas in excess of
what is required by ordinance or other regulation.

The PUD will provide superior landscaping, buffering or screening.

The buildings within the PUD offer high quality architectural design.

The PUD provides for energy efficient building and site design.

The PUD provides for the use of innovative stormwater management techniques.

NS AW

The PUD provides accessible dwelling units in numbers or with features beyond what is required
by the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) or other applicable codes.

8. The PUD provides affordable dwelling units in conformance with, or in excess of, City policies
and ordinances.

9. The PUD preserves historic buildings, sites or neighborhoods.
The existing site has minimal landscaping, and the landscaping that is provided is deteriorated

and generally poorly designed and implemented. The PUD proposal includes a significant

upgrade to the landscaping that is clearly superior to the current design, which generally only

has a few bushes and grass. In addition, the proposed redevelopment of the site provides

for a much higher quality architectural design than that which is found in the building today.

City of St. Charles Findings of Fact for Special Use for PUD 2



iii.

iv.

The proposed PUD conforms with the standards applicable to Special Uses (section
17.04.330.C.2).

Submit responses on form: “Findings of Fact Sheet — Special Use”

The proposed PUD will be beneficial to the physical development, diversity, tax base and
economic well-being of the City.

The site and building improvementst that are part of this PUD request will result in an attractive
modern building that will (1) benefit the physical development of the City, hopefully spurring
other nearby property owners to make investments in their properties, (2) increase the value of

the building and property, thus increasing the property taxes paid on the building, and (3) attracting
new tenants to the community increasing the sales tax base and diversity of development,

The proposed PUD conforms to the purposes and intent of the Comprehensive Plan.

The Comprehensive plan provides that this property would be utilized as Corridor/Regional

Commercial which is what this redevelopment will promote.

City of St. Charles Findings of Fact for Special Use for PUD



CI1TY OF ST. CHARLES

TWO EAST MAIN STREET
ST. CHARLES, ILLINOIS 60174-1984

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT/PLANNING DIVISION

CITYVIEW
Project Name:

Project Number:

Qm/‘f/ | 008»

Application Number: &L—AP- &j_
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Instructions:

To request approval of a PUD Preliminary Plan, complete this application and submit it with all required plans and
attachments to the Planning Division. Normally this application will track with an application for Special Use for a PUD,
unless a Special Use for a PUD has previously been granted and no amendment is necessary.

When the application is complete staff will distribute the plans to other City departments for review. When the staff has
determined that the plans are ready for Plan Commission review, we will place the PUD Preliminary Plan on a Plan
Commission meeting agenda.

The information you provide must be complete and accurate. If you have a question please call the Planning Division
and we will be happy to assist you.

1. Property Parcel Number (s):
Information: 09-33-302-001-0000
Proposed Name of PUD:
600-660 Randall Rd.
2. Applicant: Name Phone
Dyn Rote, L.L.C. 815-229-3000
Ad F
c%elg?rst Rockford Group, Inc. z)i 5.229-3001
6801 Spring Creek Rd. Email
Rockford, IL 61114 marvin@firstrockford.com
3. Record Owner: | Name ) Phone
Same as Applicant
Address Fax
Email
4. Billing: Name . Phone
Who is responsible Same as Applicant
Jor paying Address Fax
application fees
and Email
reimbursements?

City of St. Charles PUD Preliminary Plan Application




Attachment Checklist

Note: The City Staff, Plan Commission, or City Council, may request other pertinent information during the review process.

0 APPLICATION: Completed application form signed by the applicant
APPLICATION FEE: Application fee in accordance with Appendix B of the Zoning Ordinance.
0 REIMBURSEMENT OF FEES AGREEMENT:

An original, executed Reimbursement of Fees Agreement and deposit of funds in escrow with the City, as
provided by Appendix B of the Zoning Ordinance.

@ PROOF OF OWNERSHIP and DISCLOSURE:
a) a current title policy report; or
b) a deed and a current title search.

If the owner is not the applicant, an original letter of authorization from the owner permitting the applicant to act
on his/her behalf is required. If the owner or applicant is a Trust, a disclosure of all beneficiaries; if the owner or
applicant is a Partnership, a disclosure of all partners; if the owner or applicant is a Corporation, a disclosure of all
owners with an interest of at least ten percent (10%).

LEGAL DESCRIPTION: For entire subject property, on 8 2 x 11 inch paper
PLAT OF SURVEY:

A current plat of survey for the Subject Realty showing all existing improvements on the property, prepared by a
registered [llinois Professional Land Surveyor.

o SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT APPLICATION:

o

O

Copy of completed Land Use Opinion application as required by state law, as submitted to The Kane-Dupage Soil
and Water Conservation District. hitp://www.kanedupageswed.org/

o ENDANGERED SPECIES REPORT:

Copy of Endangered Species Consultation Agency Action to be filed with the Illinois Department of Natural
Resources. hitp:/dnrecocat.state.il.us/ecopublic/

g PLANS:

All required plans shall be drawn on sheets no larger than 24" x 36", unless the Director of Community
Development permits a larger size when necessary to show a more comprehensive view of the project. All
required plans shall show north arrow and scale, and shall be drawn at the same scale (except that a different scale
may be used to show details or specific features). All plans shall include the name of the project, developer or
owner of site, person or firm preparing the plan, and the date of plan preparation and all revisions.

Copies of Plans:

e Initial Submittal - Fifteen (15) full size copies, Three (3) 11" by 17", and a PDF electronic file on a CD-
ROM.

e  Revision Submittal for Plan Commission - Twenty-Two (22) full size copies, Three (3) 11" by 17" and a
PDF electronic file on a CD-ROM.

0 SITE/ENGINEERING PLAN:
A plan or plans showing the following information:
1. Accurate boundary lines with dimensions

2. Existing and proposed easements: location, width, purpose

City of St. Charles PUD Preliminary Plan Application 2
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11.
12.
13.
14.
15.
16.
17.
18.
19.
20.
21.
22.
23.
24.
25.
26.
217.
28.
29,
30.
31.
32.
33.
34.

35.
36.

Streets on and adjacent to the tract: Name and right-of-way width, center line elevation, and culverts
Location, size, shape, height, and use of existing and proposed structures

Location and description of streets, sidewalks, and fences

Surrounding land uses

Legal and common description

Date, north point, and scale

Existing and proposed topography

. All parcels of land intended to be dedicated for public use or reserved for the use of all property owners with

the proposal indicated

Location of utilities

Building/use setback lines

Location of any significant natural features

Location of any 100-year recurrence interval floodplain and floodway boundaries
Location and classification of wetland areas as delineated in the National Wetlands Inventory
Existing zoning classification of property

Existing and proposed land use

Area of property in square feet and acres

Proposed off-street parking and loading areas

Number of parking spaces provided, and number required by ordinance

Angle of parking spaces

Parking space dimensions and aisle widths

Driveway radii at the street curb line

Width of driveways at sidewalk and street curb line

Provision of handicapped parking spaces

Dimensions of handicapped parking spaces

Depressed ramps available to handicapped parking spaces

Location, dimensions and elevations of freestanding signs

Location and elevations of trash enclosures

Provision for required screening, if applicable

Provision for required public sidewalks

Certification of site plan by a registered land surveyor or professional engineer

Geometric plan showing all necessary geometric data required for accurate layout of the site

Grading plans showing paving design, all storm sewers, and detention/retention facilities including detention/retention

calculations) and erosion control measures
Utility plans showing all storm sewers, sanitary sewers, watermains, and appropriate appurtenant structures
Exterior lighting plans showing:

e Location, height, intensity and fixture type of all proposed exterior lighting

City of St. Charles PUD Preliminary Plan Application



e Photometric information pertaining to locations of proposed lighting fixtures

37. Typical construction details and specifications

38. Certification of site engineering plans by a registered professional engineer

39. Proof of application for Stormwater Management Permit
a SKETCH PLAN FOR LATER PHASES OF PUD:

For phased PUD’s, where a sketch plan is permitted, it shall include, at minimum, the following:

General location of arterial and collector streets

Location of any required landscape buffers

Location of proposed access to the site from public streets

Maximum number of square feet of floor area for nonresidential development
Maximum number of dwelling units for residential development

Open space and storm water management land

o ARCHITECTURAL PLANS:

Architectural plans and data for all principal buildings shall be submitted in sufficient detail to permit an
understanding of the exterior appearance and architectural style of the proposed buildings, the number, size and
type of dwelling units, the proposed uses of nonresidential and mixed use buildings, total floor area and total
building coverage of each building.

0 TREE PRESERVATION PLAN:

Tree Preservation Plan when required in accordance with Chapter 8.30 of the St. Charles Municipal Code. The
information required for this plan may be included as part of the Landscape Plan set.

0 LANDSCAPE PLAN:

Landscape Plan showing the following information:

1.

>

A A AN

11.

Delineation of the buildings, structures, and paved surfaces situated on the site and/or contemplated to be built
thereon

Delineation of all areas to be graded and limits of land disturbance, including proposed contours as shown on
the Site/Engineering Plan.

Accurate property boundary lines

Accurate location of proposed structures and other improvements, including paved areas, berms, lights,
retention and detention areas, and landscaping

Site area proposed to be landscaped in square feet and as a percentage of the total site area

Percent of landscaped area provided as per code requirement

Dimensions of landscape islands

Setbacks of proposed impervious surfaces from property lines, street rights-of-way, and private drives

Location and identification of all planting beds and plant materials

. Planting list including species of all plants, installation size (caliper, height, or spread as appropriate) and

quantity of plants by species

Landscaping of ground signs and screening of dumpsters and other equipment

City of St. Charles PUD Preliminary Plan Application 4



o PUBLIC BENEFITS, DEPARTURES FROM CODE:

A description of how the PUD meets the purposes and requirements set out in Section 17.04.400 of the Zoning
Ordinance. Any requests for departures from the requirements of Title 16, “Subdivisions and Land
Improvement,” and Title 17, “Zoning,” shall be listed and reasons for requesting each departure shall be given.

0 SCHEDULE: Construction schedule indicating:

a. Phases in which the project will be built with emphasis on area, density, use and public facilities, such as open
space, to be developed with each phase. Overall design of each phase shall be shown on the plat and through
supporting material.

b. Approximate dates for beginning and completion of each phase.

c. Ifdifferent land use types are to be included within the PUD, the schedule must include the mix of uses to be
built in each phase.

o INCLUSIONARY HOUSING SUMMARY: For residential developments, submit information describing how the
development will comply with the requirements of Chapter 17.18, Inclusionary Housing, including:

e The number and rental/for sale status of Market-Rate Units and Affordable Units to be constructed including
type of dwelling, number of bedrooms per unit, proposed pricing, and construction schedule, including
anticipated timing of issuance of building permits and occupancy certificates.

» Documentation and plans regarding locations of Affordable Units and Market-Rate Units, and their exterior
appearance, materials, and finishes.

e A description of the marketing plan that the Applicant proposes to utilize and implement to promote the sale
or rental of the Affordable Units within the development; and,

e Any proposal to pay fees in lieu of providing the required Affordable Unit, per section 17.18.050.
o SUBDIVISION PRELIMINARY PLAN CHECKLIST:

If the PUD Preliminary Plan involves the subdivision of land, a completed Subdivision Preliminary Plan
Checklist must be submitted. This Subdivision Checklist may reference the same set(s) of plans as the preceding
checklists for Site/Engineering, Sketch Plan, Tree Preservation, and Landscape Plans, but the additional
information required by the Subdivision Preliminary Plan Checklist must be included, where applicable.

0 APPLICATION FOR SPECIAL USE FOR A PUD:

The application for PUD Preliminary Plan must be accompanied by an application for a Special Use for a PUD,
unless the Special Use was previously granted and no amendment is needed. Documentation required for both
applications need not be duplicated.

0 HISTORIC DESIGNATION: Is the property a designated Landmark or in a Historic District?

1 (we) certify that this application and the documents submitted with it are true and correct to the best of my (our)
knowledge arid belief.

\§\‘\\ \ gb// ﬂ[ / / L/

Record @wner " ate
X \\m‘%
h,\l\ o\i,x
Applicant ET“A@@OI‘iZCd Agent Date

City of St. Charles PUD Preliminary Plan Application 5



LEGAL DESCRIPTION

LOT 1 OF JOE KEIM'S RANDALL ROAD SUBDIVISION, ST. CHARLES, IN THE CITY OF ST.
CHARLES, KANE COUNTY, ILLINOIS
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Calculation Summary ) ) ) B
Label B CalcType Units Avg Max Min Avg/Min | Max/Min | Description [ PtSpcLr | PtSpcTb | Meter Type
CalcPts Ground Plane Illuminance Fc 1.33 8.2 0.0 N.A. N.A. Readings Taken @ 0'-0" AFG 5 5 Horizontal
StatArea Parking Lot Nlluminance | Fe 216 |80 0.5 432 16.00 Readings Taken @ 0-0" AFG -
[ Luminaire Schedule ] - B )
Symbol | Tag [aty | Label [ Arangement | Lum.Lumens | LLF | Description ] | Lum.Watts [ Ar.Watts | Total Watts |
A |5 | ALEDA4T150 | SINGLE | 14349 | 1.000 | LED Area Light Type IV 150W Cool 1557  [1557 |7785 |
Expanded Luminaire Location Summary ) ) N )
LumNo Tag | Label X Y A Orient Tilt
1 A ALEDAT150 B 308 38.5 25 90 o
2 A ALEDAT150 - 133 182.5 25 270 0
3 A ALEDAT150 101 44 25 90 0
4 A ALEDAT150 207 44 25 920 0
|15 |A ALEDAT150 345 142 25 0 0 ‘
Total Quantity: 5 ) ]
A:ALEDAT150
=
: NOTES:
. * The light loss factor (LLF) is a product of many variables, only lamp lumen depreciation (LLD)
has been applied to the calculated results unless otherwise noted. The LLD is the result (quotient)
of mean lumens / Initial lumens per lamp manufacturers' specifications.
* llumination values shown (in footcandles) are the predicted resuls for planes of calculation either
horizantal, vertical or inclined as designated in the calculation summary. Meter orientation is normal
1o the plane of calculation.
* The calculated results of this lighting simulation represent an anticipated prediction of system performance.
ﬂ Actual measured results may vary from the anticipated performance and are subject
to means and methods which are beyond the control of RAB Lighting Inc.
Q? * Mounting height determination is job site specific, our lighting simulations assume a mounting height
(insertion point of the luminaire symbol) to be taken at the top of the symbol for ceiling mounted luminaires
PS4-11-25D2 and at the bottom of the symbol for all other luminaire mounting configuratians.
QTY:5 « RAB Lighting Inc. luminaire and product designs are protected under UsS. and International intellectual property laws.
8 Patents issued or pending apply.
Prepared For: Job Name: Scale: as noted b % FEign
Agents Midwest Ltd. St Charles Parking — s ety pr s
775 Mittel Drive 600 S. Randall Road i
Date:6/10/2014 it foiiomgy
Wood Dale, IL60191 St. Charles, IL 60174 o o 5
LIGHTING Tel: 630-616-8900 | Lighting Layout . b phed 4
" ¥ | i Drawn By: BEL ight lysis
Tel: (888) 722-1000 Fax: (888)722-1232 faso 0ol i D | VesonA _ RADLighngin. e o
WWW.RABWEB.COM fe hares haresParking Act




ALED4T150

Specification grade area lights available in IES Type 1V distributions.
Suited for mounting on the sides of buildings and walls, and for
illuminating the perimeter of parking areas. Mounts to 4" square steel
poles at 20-35'. Replaces up to 400W metal halide. Patent pending
management system. 5 Year Warranty.

LED Info Driver Info

Watts: 150W Type: Constant Current
Color Temp: 5000K (Cool) 120V: 1.31A

Color Accuracy: 65 208V: 0.80A

L70 Lifespan: 100000 240V: 0.69A

LM79 Lumens: 14,349 277V: 0.60A

Efficacy: 92 LPW Input Watts:  156W

Efficiency: 96%

Technical Specifications

UL Listing:
Suitable for wet locations.

Lifespan:
100,000-hour LED lifespan based on IES LM-80 results
and TM-21 calculations.

IES Classification:

The Type IV distribution {also known as a Forward
Throw) is especially suited for mounting on the sides of
buildings and walls, and for illuminating the perimeter of
parking areas. It produces a semiCircular distribution
with essentially the same candlepower at lateral angles
from 90° to 270°.

Effective Projected Area:
EPA=0.75

LEDs:
Multi-chip, high-output, long-life LEDs

Drivers:
Two Drivers, Constant Current, Class 2, 2000mA,
100-277V, 50-60Hz, 1.1A, Power Factor 99%

THD:
4.7% at 120V, 13.3% at 277V

Ambient Temperature:
Suitable for use in 40°C (104°F) ambient temperatures.

Surge Protection:
4kv

Cold Weather Starting:
The minimum starting temperature is -40°F/-40°C.

Thermal Management:
Superior thermal management with external Air-Flow
fins.

Created: 06/10/2014

Color: Bronze Weight: 32.0 Ibs

Housing:
Die-cast aluminum housing, lens frame and mounting
arm.

Mounting:
Heavy-duty mounting arm with "O" ring seal & stainless
steel screws

Color Consistency:
7-step MacAdam Ellipse binning to achieve consistent
fixture-to-fixture color.

Color Stability:
LED color temperature is warrantied to shift no more
than 200K in CCT over a 5 year period.

Color Uniformity:

RAB's range of CCT (Correlated Color Temperature)
follows the guidelines of the American National
Standard for Specifications for the Chromaticity of Solid
State Lighting (SSL) Products, ANSI C78.377-2011.

Reflector:
Specular vacuum-metallized polycarbonate

Gaskets:
High-temperature silicone gaskets

Finish:

Our environmentally friendly polyester powder coatings
are formulated for high-durability and long-lasting color,
and contains no VOC or toxic heavy metals.

Green Technology:

Mercury and UV free, and RoHS compliant. Polyester
powder coat finish formulated without the use of VOC or
toxic heavy metals.

LIGHTING Tech Help Line: 888 RAB-1000
Copyright ©2014 RAB Lighting Inc. All Rights Reserved

Email: sales@rabweb.com
Note: Specifications are subject to change without notice Page 10of2

On the web at: www.rabweb.com



ALED4T150 - continued

IESNA LM-79 & LM-80 Testing:

RAB LED luminaries have been tested by an
independent laboratory in accordance with [IESNA
LM-79 and LM-80, and have been received the
Department of Energy "Lighting Facts" label.

DLC Listed:

This product is on the Design Lights Consortium (DLC)
Qualified Products List and is eligible for rebates from
DLC Member Utilities.

Replacement:
The ALED150 replaces 400W Metal Halide Area Lights.

California Title 24:

See ALED4T150/D10, ALED4T150/BL,
ALED4T150/PCS, ALED4T150/PCS2, or
ALEDA4T150/PCT for a 2013 California Title 24
compliant product. Any additional component
requirements will be listed in the Title 24 section under
technical specifications on the product page.

Dark Sky Approved:
The International Dark Sky Association has approved
this product as a full cutoff, fully shielded luminaire.

For use on LEED Buildings:

IDA Dark Sky Approval means that this fixture can be
used to achieve LEED Credits for Light Pollution
Reduction.

Warranty:

RAB warrants that our LED products will be free from
defects in materials and workmanship for a period of
five (5) years from the date of delivery to the end user,
including coverage of light output, color stability, driver
performance and fixture finish.

LIGHTING
Copyright ©2014 RAB Lighting Inc. All Rights Reserved

Tech Help Line: 888 RAB-1000 Email: sales@rabweb.com

On the web at: www.rabweb.com

Note: Specifications are subject to change without notice

Created: 06/10/2014

Page 2 of 2



PS4-11-25D2

Square steel poles drilled for 2 Area Lights at 180&deg;. Designed for
ground mounting. Poles are stocked nationwide for quick shipment.
Protective packaging ensures poles arrive at the job site good as new.

Lamp Info Ballast Info
Type: N/A Type: N/A
Watts: ow 120V: N/A
Shape/Size: N/A 208V: N/A
Base: N/A 240V: N/A
ANSI: N/A 277V: N/A
Hours: 0 Input Watts:  OW
Lamp Lumens: 0 Efficiency: N/A
Efficacy: N/A

Technical Specifications

CSA Listed:
Suitable for wet locations.

Shaft:
46,000 p.s.i. minimum yield.

Hand Holes:
Reinforced with grounding lug and removable cover.

Base Plates:
36,000 p.s.i. minimum yield.

Shipping Protection:
All poles are shipped in individual corrugated cartons to
prevent finish damage.

Color:
Bronze powder coating.

Terms of Sale:
Pole Terms of Sale is available .

Height:
25 FT.

Weight:
168 Ibs.

Gauge:
11

Wall Thickness:
1/8".

Shaft Size:
4",

Hand Hole Dimensions:
3" X 6".

Created: 06/10/2014

Color: Bronze Weight: 168.0 Ibs
Sauge = 1‘1<> //
e 4.
L™
o 25
Harchon
o
10"
o B
R

Bolt Circle:
9"

Base Dimension:
10".

Anchor Bolt:
Galvanized anchor bolts and galvanized hardware and
anchor bolt template. All bolts have a 3" hook.

Anchor Bolt Templates:

WARNING Template must be printed on 11" x 17" sheet
for actual size. CHECK SCALE BEFORE USING.
Templates shipped with anchor bolts and available .

Pre-Shipped Anchor Bolts:
Bolts can be pre-shipped upon request for additional
freight charge.

MaxEPA's/Max Weights:
70MPH 4.5ft_/1351b
80MPH 2.3 ft_/80 Ib
90MPH 0.8 ft_/35 Ib.

[
IGHTING Tech Help Line: 888 RAB-1000
Copyright ©2014 RAB Lighting Inc. All Rights Reserved

Email: sales@rabweb.com
Note: Specifications are subject to change without notice Page 1 of 1

On the web at: www.rabweb.com



) 600-660'S. Randall Road
CONTACT: CITY OF $t. Charles

INDEX ”
JUL'E KDGEr;eELCoiE;L

Sheet #1 Cover
Sheet #2 Existing Conditions - O O O O DIAL: 811 First Rockford Group
. I I exceageD 1, 5 NG T LORUSTST,
BELVIDERE, IL 61008 PHONE: (815) 547-8435

PRIOR TO ANY CONSTRUCTION e 619 Sheou2)

Sheet #3 Overall Site Plan
Sheet #4 Grading & Storm Water Pollution Prevention Plan S _I_ C h | LIS DESGN M NO. 184001240
Sheet #5 Details . Or ( ES
g Proposed
ight of Way RoW
Fence R NN oo
% opoarens
Uiy pore 7 d N A ada contion s
Uty Pole w seet gt P o Bl
PRAIRIE STREET 5>
S A r Guy Anchor - i Temmone T

Steef light o4 =

Gos Main o o =

Overhead Electric Line OHE OHE

Underground Electric Line UGE (oo

Hoctic Pedestl o ey

flectc Transiormer b1

Overhead Telephone Line =

1= Underground Telept J— J— regonarpeine
Underground Fber Oplic Line: —_—— o CrerCraneas

Telephone Pedestol

[Oiner Undergrouncs.
Valve Box & Valve =

=

g

NS
-

RANDALL ROAD

Rairocas

&
-
4 o e
.
®
®

fire Hycrant with Vaive Box

Fire Hydrant [NoraiLona sfiute

Water Main [ nature Presenve Commission

Water Service With Curb Stop Box.
eehsaniory

A warer

storm Catch Basin
ranor

—
Stom ientole ©

[ Encongered speces
Curb et Type 700

2

R

Stom Sewer —_—

Fevun (Fooc Zones)

——— e e

(ocarsontary ot

Sonitory Cleanout ° 'Y 1ocol Woter D
Sanitary Sewer —

Proposed Sanitary S s . ooy

Senvice @ 1.0% Minimum N N

sign - - [CountyFigmwoy Dept

SITE LOCATION MAP Properly Line

[County Srormwater Agency

Buiding Sefoack Line R

Towranio

[Moricioal-Engneerng

[Voricioal-Parning

Locairie ept.

ol P Aproval

Elevations are based on
City of St. Charles Vertical Control Network
Station STC 07 Elevation = 790.80 NAVD 88 e

For DisiciFores Presenve

=, 3 Site Benchmark is finished floor of existing 007 - Dranage
building = 792.66 NAVD 88

' = 0T vries

ADDRESS: 600-660 5. RANDALL RD. _
ST. CHARLES, IL 60174 007 - Landscaping

PIN:

3 ; a LOTSZE: 0991 ACRES [p0T-LocarRoods
7 - LAND USE: ~ EXISTING MULTI-TENANT COMMERCIAL/RETAIL BUILDING
" - COMMUNITY BUSINESS DISTRICT
SURROUNDING ZONING - ALL BC - COMMUNITY BUSINESS DISTRICT

[Suwcomees

SEAL COVERS SHEETS 1-5

seny,
C,
S

DEVELOPER:

DYNROTELLC
6301 SPRING CREEK RD.
ROCKFORD, IL 61114
(815) 229-3000

KEVIN C. BUNGE, PE DATE JOB #3602

EXPIRES 11/30/2015




EX Storm C-Basin

—
RIM=79313— "]
SNV =79099 1 RCP —z2

<
wan—"| QLK. % /g}/ %
o] o _— A GRS ERKS KNS,
g /y@“’\%fy\/ N N )\\//E//\(\/\\;\/y\/*@
SREREL PRI
B S0 SeN
/\’?x‘/i %

RANDALL ROAD

EX Storm C-8asin
RIM=793.19__—

NINV = 790.66 12/ RCP.

SINV =790.55 12'RCP

EX Storm C-Basin
RIM = 79C.47

SINV = 788.76 4' HDPE—|

N INV = 788,56 4" HDPE
SWINV = 788.46 10" RCP.
EX Sform C-Basin

RIM = 793.08

EX Sanitary Manhole
7

) / PRAIRIE

EN

EXISTING 12" VCP SANITARY SEWER

v s 13548

S INV =788.38 12" RCP
NINV = 788.28 12' RCP

EX Storm MH_
RIM = 792.95

£X Storm C-Basin

NINV =787.29 12"

EX Storm C-Basin
RIM = 792,19
NEINV = 789.96 12'RCP

"2s EXCURB TO BE

9 Zgia $ {}/\M
XL
ORRNES
<K

REMOVED 1

1
ST

by
BRI
X

7%

L0000 4
i

A0

7,
LA

I

7

%5
7.

v

g

7

v e

N

N7

N

NN

N

DN R
N
NN =
NN "
NN/
7

EXISTING ONE STORY /74
MASONRY BUILDING

M
o

Y2 a7

S

NI

EXHANDICAPSIGN | et
TO BE REMOVED

EXMASONRY ,4,
REFUSE ENCLOSURE et reasa

F/F=792.66

A

®
b

RN
NN
NN
ISR
AR
NN
NN

{

LU

SCALE 1"=20

PAVEMENT LEGEND

EX. HMA PAVEMENT

£X. CONCRETE
PAVEMENT/SIDEWALK

£X. LANDSCAPED AREA

EX. HWA TO BE REMOVED
[SURFACE ONLY)

£X. HMA TO BE REMOVED
FULL DEPTH)

£X. CONCRETE SIDEWALK
1O 8E REMOVED

EX. LANDSCAPED AREA
10 8E REMOVED

CONTACT:

J.U.LLE.

DIAL: 811

PRIOR TO ANY CONSTRUCTION

Elevations are based on
City of St. Charles Vertical Control Network
Station STC 07 Elevation = 790.80 NAVD 88

Site Benchmark is finished floor of existing
building = 792.66 NAVD 88

ote | _revion B

600-660 S. Randall Road
Existing Conditions & Demolition Plan

TR | DI
OATE: 06/30/14 DATE: 06130114 Sheet
3602_BASE.dwg 2 of 5




THICKENED EDGE P.C. CONCRETE SIDEWALK (4°) CONTACT:

EXISTING 12° VCP SANTARY SEWER THIS WORK SHALL CONFORM TO SECTION 424 OF THE STANDARD SPECIICATIONS.
SURFACE SHALL BE SCORED IN FIVE (5) FOOT SQUARES WITH A DIRECTIONAL BROOM FINISH. TROWEL JOINTS, J l | L | E
. ebmelolas

PRAIRIE STREET RN S s CORD e O St AT t00n i EOVE NS
5> JOINTS SHALL BE AT LEAST 1-1/2 INCHES DEEP AND NOT LESS THAN 1/8 INCHES WIDE, BUT NO MORE THAN 1/4,
Lsy—=S———3—" ° INCH WIDE. THE CONCRETE SHALL BE STRUCK OFF, CONSOLIDATED, AND FINISHED TO A TRUE AND EVEN DlAL- 8'| 'I
—_—D—— = SURFACE. CONSOLIDATIONS SHALL BE BY VIBRATION WITH A VIBRATORY SCREED. .
EXPANSION JOINTS (3/4 INCH) SHALL BE PLACED IN THE SIDEWALKS AT INTERVALS OF 40 FEET. THEY SHALL ALSO PRIOR TO ANY CONSTRUCTION

BE PLACED BETWEEN THE NEW SIDEWALKS AND THE EXISTING PAVEMENTS. ASPHALT JOINTS OR FIBER JOINTS
WITH RUBBER JOINT SEALER MAY BE USED. EXPANSION JOINTS (1 INCH) SHALL BE PLACED BETWEEN ALL EXISTNG
STRUCTURES AND THE NEW SIDEWALKS.

SIDEWALKS SHALL BE 4 INCHES THICK PER TYPICAL SECTION ON SHEET 2 OF THE CONSTRUCTION DRAWINGS. A

2
s
] ‘COMPACTED SUB-BASE SHALL BE BENEATH ALL SIDEWALK CONSTRUCTION AND IS INCIDENTAL TO THIS TEM AND
s
S NO EXTRA COMPENSATION WILL BE AWARDED.
s SIGN PANELS
s
= S lsssa ‘CURING AND PROTECTION SHALL BE IN ACCORDANCE WITH ARTICLE 1022 OF THE STANDARD SPECIFICATIONS THS WORK SHALL CONSIST OF FURNISHING, FABRICATING, AND/OR INSTALLING SIGN PANELS.
RIM=79313 e L ) CURRENTLY. AND GRADE TO ELEVATIONS AS DESIGNATED ON THE DRAWINGS PAYMENT SHALL BE ATTHE CONTRACT UNIT PRICE PER EACH SIGN.
s 7059 (12507 FESORATON ADJACENT IO THE FROFOSED SDEWALK ANDNOT SHOMN ONTHESE LA (NCLIDNG uew st e
:g:;?:f Nfg:::g:;g 8 TOPSOIL, SEEDING AND MULCH) SHALL BE INCIDENTAL TO THE PORTLAND CEMENT CONCRETE SIDEWALK 5 INCH THIS WORK SHALL CONSIST OF FURNISHING TYPE 8 METAL POST AND INSTALLING THEM UTILIZING THE
DKL .g:;:;:;:;.u.;:;g. /AND SHALL BE THE RESPONSIBILITY OF THE CONTRACTOR. DIRECT BURIAL METHOD. AL POST SHALL BE IN ACCORDANCE WITH IDOT STANDARDS.
e Sk THS EA WL BE PAD FOR AT THE CONTRACT UNT PRICE PER SQUARE FOOT FOR THICKENED EDGE PORTLAND PAYMENT SHALLBE ATTHE CONTRACT UNT PRICEPER LNEAR FOOT FOR METALPOST, TYPE S
5 SR ‘CEMENT CONCRETE SIDEWALK 4" PRICE SHALL INCLUDE SUBGRADE PREPARATION. SPECIALEXCAVATON
& Spomt 4" TOPSOIL, CLASS 1A SEEDING, & MULCH METHOD 2 OR EROSION CONTROL BLANKET THS WORK SHALL CONFORM TO SECTION 202 AND 205 OF THE IDOT STANDARD SPECIFICATIONS FOR
PROPOSED INLET T 355 ‘.4,., g THIS WORK SHALL CONSIST OF REPAIRING AL DISTURBED AREAS WITH 4 OF TOPSOIL. TOPSOIL MATERIAL SHALL ROAD AND BRDGE CONSTRUCTION, ADOPTED 2013 [HERE AFTER CALLED "STANDARD
praget et B N— PAVEMENT LEGEND BE INDIGENOUS TO KANE COUNTY AND MAY BE USED PROVIDING IT MEETS WITH THE REQUIREMENTS OF ARTICLE SPECIFICATIONS"), INCLUDING EXCAVATION AND REMOVAL OF EARTH AND EXISTING PAVEMENT
S.INV. = 786.66 w/u;s N 02K S ] —_— 1081.05 OF THE STANDARD SPECIFICATIONS EROSION CONTROL BLANKET WORK SHALL CONSIST OF FURNISHING, INCLUDING SAWCUTTING (BTUMINOUS AND CONCRETE], AGGREGATE BASE, CURB AND GUTTER,
- INV. =788.66 ( NI I, SR TRANSPORTING, AND PLACING EROSION BLANKET, OVER SEEDED AREAS IN ACCORDANCE WITH IDOT SECTION SIDEWALK, MEDIANS AND REMOVAL OF VARIOUS SITE ITEMS SUCH AS CULVERTS, FENCES, GUARD
33LF. 10 ADS N-12 HDPE @ 0.40% 5 SRR o 5 251 WITHIN 24 HOURS AFTER SEEDING OPERATIONS. RAILS, ROCKS, OR TIMBER RETAINING WALLS, AND GRADING TO DESIGN ELEVATIONS AS DESIGNATED
g - \ SR i S35 ALLTURF OR GRASS LAWN AREAS, NOT DESIGNATED FOR INSTALLATION OF NEW SIDEWALK, LANDSCAPING ON THE DRAWINGS.
2 ! B = R = IR PLAN BY OTHERS, DRIVEWAY OR DISTURBED DURNG CONSTRUCTION, SHALL BE RESTORED TO THE SATISFACTION THIS ITEM SHALL BE PAID FOR AT THE CONTRACT UNIT PRICE PER CUBIC YARD FOR SPECIAL
i % L S SR, 2 IMA PAVEM OF THE OWNER. RESTORATION OF THE PROJECT AREA SHALL BE COMPLETED ON A MONTHLY BASES. EXCAVATION.
& ; e S S RESTORATION SHALL INCLUDE BACKFILING THE AREAS WIT SUTABLE EVBANKMENT MATERIAL AND A MNIMUM STORM SEWER, ADSN-12.
! oS K st Sy OF 4" OF TOPSOILIN ACCORDANCE WITH SECTION 21 10F THE STANDARD SPECIFICATIONS. FINAL SHAPING, i’
[ | b SR e TRIMMING, AND FINSHING SHALL BE IN ACCORDANCE WITH SECTION 212 OR THE STANDARD SPECIFICATIONS. STORM SEWERS UNDER THIS TEWM SHALL BE ADS N-12 SEWER PIPE MATERIALS SHALL BEIN
— | P e e e SEEDING SHALL BE A CLASS 1A SALT TOLERANT LAWN MIXTURE IN ACCORDANCE WITH SECTION 250 OF THE ACCORDANCE WITH AASHTO SPECIFICATIONS M252 (3-10")
= ! o2 5. el PROPOSED CURE STANDARD SPECIFCATIONS. MULCH METHOD 2 SHALL BE INSTALLED OVER ALL RESTORED AREAS IN THIS TEN INCLUDE SEWER PIPE, GRANULAR PIPE BEDDING, GRANULAR BACKFILL, PLUGS, JOINT
< i oi DS ACCORDANCE WITH SECTION 251 OF THE STANDARD SPECIFICATIONS. MODIFY SECTION 250,07 OF THE MATERIALS, AND ANY OTHER INCIDENTAL COSTS NOT SPECIFICALLY INCLUDED FOR PAYMENT UNDER
o | - RS v STANDARD SPECIFCATIONS FOR ROAD AND BRIDGE CONSTRUCTION TO INCLUDE THE CONTRACTOR OTHER EMS.
& R AVEMENT/SIDEWALK GUARANTEE A 75 PERCENT UNIFORM GROWTH OVER THE ENTIRE SEEDED AREA(S) AFTER ONE GROWING AL PIPE AND JOINTS SHALL BE TESTED BY AN APPROVED TESTING LABORATORY IN ACCORDANCE
= | eSS 4 SEASON, WITH NO EXCEPTION TO THE TIMING OF THE SEEDING. AFTER ONE GROWING SEASON, AREAS NOT WITH THE MOST RECENT CITED STANDARD METHODS OF AASHTO OR ASTM AT THE CONTRACTOR'
<C o R SUSTAINING 75 PERCENT UNIFORM GROWTH SHALL BE INTERSEEDED OR RESEEDED, AS DETERMINED BY THE EXPENSE. TWO COPIES OF EACH TEST CERTIFICATE SHALL BE PROMPTLY FURNISHED TO THE ENGINEER,
o S ook ENGINEER, ATNO ABDITIONAL COST 10 THE CONTRACT 'WHERE UNSUITABLE SOIL IS ENCOUNTERED, FOUNDATION MATERIAL UNDER PIPE BEDDING OF 6' WELL
EX.STORM CAICH BASIN [ o ‘GUARANTEE: ALL SEEDED AREAS SHALL BE MAINTAINED AS SPECIFIED INCLUDING WATERING FOR 30 DAYS AFTER GRADED, DURABLE GRAVEL, CRUSHED STONE, OR SLAG WILL BE REQUIRED. TRENCH BACKFILLTO THE
R = 793,19 P o INSTALLATION. SCATTERED BARE SPOTS NO LARGER THAN TWO SQUARE FOOT WILL BE ALOWED UPTO A SUBGRADE ELEVATION ABOVE THE 105 OF THE PISE WILL B REGUIRED ON PPk UNDES ROADWAY
BN (12'kcp) - foasss \ X, LANDSCAPED AREA MAXIMUM OF 5% OF ANY SEEDED AREA, LARGER AREAS SHALL BE REMOVED AND REPLACED AT THE 'AREAS. THESE ITEMS SHALL BE PAID FOR AT THE CONTRACT UNIT PRICE PER LINEAL FOOT FOR STORM.
BX.S.INV. = 790.55 (12RCP] L SRR | £X HANDICAP SIGN CONTRACTOR'S EXPENSE SEWER, ADS N-12, OF THE DIAMETER SPECFIED.
STORMIESH St o) e ! EMAN THIS TEM SHALL BE PAID INCIDENTAL TO THE PRICE BID PER HIA PAVEMENT. STORMIECH SC-310 CHAMBERS
Y, G | EROSION AND SEDIMENT CONTROL THI WORK SHALL INCLUDE ALL WORK REQUIRED TO INSTALL THE CHAMBERS INCLUDING THE
BOTIOM OF STONE BASE =788.03 | THIS ITEM INCLUDES FURNISHING ALL LABOR AND MATERIALS REQURED TO INSTALL AND MAINTAIN EROSION NON-WOVEN GEOTEXTILE, AGGREGATE BASE AND FiLL. WORK AND INSTALLATION SHALL CONFORM
. 4 | AND SEDIMENT CONTROL ITEMS FOR THE DURATION OF THE PROJECT. EROSION CONTROL ITEMS SHALLINCLUDE 0 THE MANUFACTURERS SPECIFICATIONS AND DETAILS
A SO O T TSt | i PROPOSED HMA PAVEMENT  BUT NOT BE LIMITED TO SILT FENCE, TEMPORARY DITCH CHECK. INLET PROTECTION, AND RIPRAP. PRIOR 10 THI ITEM SHALL BE PAID FOR AT THE CONTRACT UNIT PRICE PER UNIT FOR STORMTECH SC-310
& TYTE 1 FRAME W/ ol O [FULL DEPTH) DISTURBING THE SITE PERIMETER SILT FENCE SHALL BE INSTALLED AS INDICATED ON PLANS. THE CONIRACTOR CHAMBERS.
Rim=79140 s s SHALL BE REQUIRED TO FURNISH AND INSTALL EROSION AND SEDIMENT CONTROL TEMS PER THE STORM WATER STORM MANHOLE, TYPEA
N.INV. = 788.53 (10" ADS N-12) s SR , EX MASONRY POLLUTION PREVENTION PLAN SWPPP) AND SEDIMENT AND EROSION CONTROL PLAN. AS WELL AS PER IDNR. e
£ INV. = 788.53 (10" ADS N-12) B ST REFUSE ENCLORuRt g USACE AND DOT INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE IN THS DOCUMENT, THIS ITEM SHALL BE CONSTRUCTED IN THE CONTRACTOR SHALL FURNISH AND INSTALL MANHOLES AT LOCATION AND GRADE SHOWN ON
S.INV. =788.53 (10" ADS N-12 W/ 3" ORIFICE) R 5 /ACCORDANCE WITH SECTION 280 OF THE STANDARD SPECIFICATIONS. g:g&ggsl‘kgCSHONDDYRHAEvgNﬁSD\ng%%?ﬂljs»\s?g:\wjgcngrw sgéso‘r THE f;AgEAEDUﬂ o
5 ATIONS AN TANDARD DETAIS IN THE PLA MORE THAN 12" OF ADJUSTI
18.LF. 10° ADS N-12 HDPE @ 0.40% —1 355 THE CONTRACTOR SHALL ALSO MAINTAIN NECESSARY INSPECTIONS AND DOCUMENTATION TO SATISFY SWPPP. RNGS STALLBE ALLOWED PRIOB IO PLACEMENT OF 11 MANHOLE COVER OF FRAME AND GRATE
s S5 PROPOSED HMA PAVEMENT
e {AGG. BASE PREP. AGG. REQUREMENTS OF THE EPA PER GENERAL NFDES PERMI NO LRI10. THE FLAT SLAB AND TYPE | FRAME W/ CLOSED LD SHALL BE INCIDENTAL TO THE STORM HAMHOLE,
£X. STORM CATCH BASIN RIS [vehvitntioves THS WORK SHALL BE PAID FOR AT THE CONTRACT UNIT PRICE OF LINEAR FEET FOR SILT FENCE, PER EACH FOR
WITH TYPE 1 FRAME & OPEN LID s AGGREGATE BASE COURSE, TYPE B, 10" STORM INLET 700
i I 1S WORK SHALL CONFORM TO SECTION 351 OF THE STANDARD SPECFICATIONS AND AS SHOWN ONTHE RO SHALL FURNSH AN NSTALL INLETS AN CASTNGS AT HELOGATONS AND
s PLANS OR AS DIRECTED BY THE ENGINEER,
s HANDICAP SIGNS ‘GRADES SHOWN ON THE CONSTRUCTION DRAWINGS IN ACCORDANCE WITH SECTION 602 OF THE
HDPE) S PROPOSED THICKENED EDGE PAYMENT SHALL BE AT THE CONTRACT UNIT PRICE PER SQUARE YARD FOR AGGREGATE BASE COURSE, TYPE B, 'STANDARD SPECIFICATIONS AND THE STANDARD DETAILS IN THE PLANS.
PROP. N. INV. = 788.46 (10" ADS N-12) K CONCRETE SIDEWALK 10", THIS ITEM SHALL BE PAID FOR AT THE CONTRACT UNIT PRICE BID PER EACH FOR STORM INLET 700.
EX. STORM CATCH BASIN| s EX. AGGREGATE BASE PREP
55
it = 7931 5 THE CONTRACTOR SHALL PREPARE THE EXISTING AGGREGATE BASE, INCLUDING A VARIABLE DEPTH OF
88.38 (12'RCP) % AGGREGATE BASE COURSE, TYPE B TO CONSTRUCT THE PARKING LOT TO THE PROPOSED GRADES.
788.28 {1ZRCF) s THIS ITEM SHALL BE PAID FOR AT THE CONTRACT UNIT PRICE BID PER SQUARE YARD FOR EX. AGGREGATE BASE TYPICAL SECTION HMA PAVEMENT
s j rRep
S RSSERIEIS
SRS oSt ROPOSED BUNDING 7 BITUMINOUS MATERIALS (PRIME COAT) (FULL DEPTH)
s s aBIR ] FXPANSION ASPHALT MC-30 SHALL BE USED FOR CONSTRUCTING THIS EM AND SHALL BE APPLIED AT THE RATE WITHIN THE
st 2 NOTE  SEELANDSCAPING PLAN BY OTHERS UMITS SPECIFIED IN THE STANDARD SPECIFICATIONS OR AS SPECIFED BY THE ENGINEER. PAYMENT SHALL BE HOT MIX ASPHALT SURFACE
EX. STORM MANHOLE R S FOR LANDSCAPING REQUREMENTS MADE AT THE CONTRACT UNIT PRICE PER GALLON FOR BITUMINOUS MATERIALS (PRIME COAT). CONTRACTOR COURSE, MIX C, N8O, 1.5
RIN = 79295 N S e SHALL PROVIDE TRUCK TICKETS PRIOR TO PAYMENT FOR THS ITEM, O M ASPHALTBIDER
e s - HOT MIX ASPHALT BIN
e e HOT MIX ASPHALT SURFACE COURSE, MIX C, NSO, 1.5 5
S ‘COURSE, NS, 1.5
LI .
SR HOT MIX ASPHALT BINDER COURSE, NSO, 1.5 AGGREGATE BASE COURSE. TYPE B, 10"
SRR THS TEM SHALL BE CONSTRUCTED IN ACCORDANCE WITH SECTION 406 OF THE STANDARD SPECIFICATIONS.
5 HOT MIX ASPHALT SURFACE COURSE, MIX C. NSO & BINDER COURSE, N50.
% VIBRATING ROLLERS WILL NOT BE ALLOWED UNLESS SPECIFED BY THE ENGINEER. N THE ABSENCE OF A TYPICAL SECTION HMA PAVEMENT
5 'VIBRATORY ROLLER, DENSITES SHALL BE 935% MINIMUM UNLESS SPECIFIED BY THE ENGINEER. HOT MIX ASPHALT SURFACE
s
K IN SECTION 405,06 G THE PARAGRAPH STARTING WITH *JOINTS SETWEEN OLD AND NEW PAVEMENT.” SHALL BE COURSE M oz 1
L MODIFED TO READ: JOINTS BETWEEN OLD AND NEW PAVEMENTS OR BETWEEN SUCCESSIVE DAYS WORK O T ASPHALT BNDER
& WHEN THE TEMPERATURES OF THE PREVIOUSLY LAID MATERIALS DROPS BELOW 150 DEGREES, 10 INSURE R
EXISTING ONE STORY THOROUGH AND CONTINUOUS BOND, THE CONTACT SURFACE SHALL BE SPRAYED OR PAINTED WITH A THIN, .
5%
s UNIFORM COATING OF ASPHALT $5-1.
b MASONRY BUILDING BASIS OF PAYMENT SHALL BE SQUARE YARD FOR HOT MIX ASPHALT SURFACE COURSE, MIX C, NSO, 15" & HOT AGGREGATE BASE COURSE
F/F = 792.66 MIX ASPHALT BINDER COURSE, NSO, 1.5". RECYCLED MATERIAL WILL NOT BE ALLOWED. TYPEB, VARIABLE
g 'WHITE PAINT PAVEMENT MARKING, 4" EXAGG. BASE PREP
THIS WORK SHALL CONFORM TO SECTION 780 OF THE STANDARD SPECIFICATIONS AND AS SHOWN ON THE
PLANS OR AS DIRECTED BY THE ENGINEER. PAINT SHALL BE INSTALLED WHEN AR TEMPERATURE IS 50° F OR TYPICAL SECTION
ABOVE ANDRIING THICKENED EDGE SIDEWALK

PAYMENT SHALL BE AT THE CONTRACT UNIT PRICE PER LINEAR FOOT FOR WHITE PAINT PAVEMENT MARKING, 4"

P.C. CONCRETE CURB, TYPE B6.12
CURB 8 GUITER SHALL BE CONSTRUCTED IN ACCORDANCE WITH SECTION 606 OF THE L.D.O.T. STANDARD
SPECIFICATIONS. THE CONCRETE CURB & GUTTER SHALL BE TYPE B6.12 UNLESS DETAILED OTHERWISE IN THE

e .35 (1YP SLOPE

&' OR ASNOTED

3 HMA

EX. STORM CATCH BASIN
R DED 'CONSTRUCTION PLANS. THE CONTRACTOR IS CAUTIONED TO REFER TO THE CONSTRUCTION STANDARDS AND AGGREGATE BASE
THE PAVEMENT CROSS-SECTION TO DETERMINE THE AGGREGATE BASE COURSE THICKNESS BENEATH THE CURB. THICKENED EDGE
THE CONCRETE SHALL BE CLASS 5. T SHALL HAVE AN ARR CONTENT OF NOT LESS THAN 5% NOR MORE THAN 7% CONCRETE WALK -
OF THE VOLUME OF THE CONCRETE. IT SHALL DEVELOP A MINIMUM OF 3,500 PS| COMPRESSIVE STRENGTH AT 14 &
\ DAYS.TEST CYLINDERS SHALL BE TAKEN AND THE CERTIHED COMPRESSION TEST RESULTS SUBMITTED 1O THE CITY COMPACTED SUB-BASE REINFORCING STEEL BAR
ENGINEER, AS REQURED 2LONG SIE #4, 18"O.C.
X, STORM CATCH BASN REINFORCING BARS SHALL BE RUN CONTINUOUSLY THROUGH ITS LENGTH, EXCEPT AT EXPANSION JOINTS. AT
R =792 EACH EXPANSION JOINT PROVIDE TWO 13" LONG No. 6 SMOOTH BARS WITH EXPANSION CAPS AND 3/4°
EX. NW. INV. =789.96 (12" RCP) PPREMOLDED, NON-EXTRUDING JOINT FILLER. EXPANSION JOINTS ARE TO BE PROVIDED AT ALL RADIUS POINTS, 5 SEHVI
70 10 ETHER SIDE OF STRUCTURES AND 100" INTERVALS, & Oote | Revson o

CONTRACTION JOINTS SHALL BE SAWED AT A MAXIMUM OF TEN FEET {10/) SPACING. THE CONTRACTION JOINTS

SHALL BE CUT IN THE UPPER 1/3 OF CURBS AND GUITERS WITHIN 24 HOURS OF PLACEMENT.

AL CURB AND GUTTER SHALL BE BROOM FINISHED. FINISHED SURFACES OF ALL NEWLY CONSTRUCTED CURS

/AND GUTTER SHALL BE COATED WITH ANTISPALL AND CURING COMPOUND APPROVED BY THE CITY ENGINEER.

s A R e L P o 6006605, Ranll Road

8 BACKFILLING OF CURBS SHALL BE COMPLETED PRIOR TO PLACEMENT OF ROADWAY BASE-COURSE. 200 WEST LOCUST ST, BELVIOERE, 1. s1008 | CREGRED BV RGE | DRAWGT 376 Sheet
PPAYMENT SHALL BE AT THE CONTRACT UNIT PRICE PER LINEAR FOOT FOR P.C. CONCRETE CURB & GUTTER, B4.12. (815)-547-8435 FAX: (815)-544-0421 DATE: 06/30/14 DATE: 06/30/14
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AND SPECICATIONS IN THE ILINOIS URBAN MANUAL, LATEST REVISION.
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A COPY OF THE APPROVED EROSION AND SEDIMENT CONTROL PLAN SHALL BE MAINTAINED ON THE SITE AT ALL TIMES.

R

R

X THE CONTRACTOR 1S RESPONSIBLE FOR INSTALLATION OF ANY ADDITIONAL EROSION CONTROL MEASURES NECESSARY TO PREVENT EROSION AND SEDIMENTATION AS DETERMINED BY
THE CITY OF ST. CHARLES

THE CONTRACTOR SHALL BE RESPONSIBLE FOR SWEEPING PUBLIC & DEVELOPMENT STREETS WHEN DEBRIS HAS BEEN TRACKED AND OR WASHED ON THEM, THE CONTRACTOR SHALL BE:

RESPONSIBLE TO SWEEP THE STREETS IF DIRECTED T0 DO SO BY THE CITY OF ST. CHARLES. THE CONTRACTOR IS ALSO RESPONSIBLE TO CONTROL DUST ON THE SITE IN ACCORDANCE

WITH PRACTICES IN THE ILUNOIS URBAN MANUAL.

ALL EROSION AND SEDIMENT CONTROL DEVICES SHALL BE INSTALLED SITE CLEARING ALLEROSION CONTROL PRACTICES
WILL BE MANTAINED THROUGH THE DURATION OF THE PROJECT. ALL EROSION AND SEDIMENT CONTROL STRUCTURES SHALL BE INSPECTED WEEKLY AND AFTER EACH 1/2" RAINFALL
EVENT AND 6 SNOWFALL EVENT AND AN INSPECTION RECORD SHALL BE MAINTAINED BY THE CONTRACTOR AT THE JOB SITE FOR THE DURATION OF THE PROJECT. THE CONTRACTOR
SHALL BE RESPONSIBLE TO PERFORM THESE INSPECTIONS AND TO MAINTAIN ALL EROSION AND SEDIMENT CONTROL DEVICES IN SUCH A MANNER THAT THEY CONTINUE TO FUNCTION
FOR THE DURATION OF THERE INTENDED USE. THE CONTRACTOR SHALL BE RESPONSIBLE TO PERFORM ALL TEMPORARY SEEDING.

ALL DISTURBED AREAS SHALL BE STABIUZED WITH TEMPORARY SEEDING WITHIN 14 DAYS FOLLOWING THE END OF ACTIVE DISTURBANCE,

ROSION BLANKETS ARE TO BE INSTALLED ON AL SLOPES STEEPER THAN 10 %. EROSION BLANKETS WILL NOT BE REQUIRED IF SOD IS USED. IMMEDIATELY AFTER TOPSOILNG,
FERTILZING, AND SEEDING ARE COMPLETE. INSTALLATION OF EROSION BLANKETS SHALL BE ACCORDING 10 THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE MANUFACTURER. EROSION BLANKETS
SHALL BE INSPECTED PERIODICALLY AND AFTER EACH RAINFALL FOR DAMAGE O DISPLACEMENT. DAMAGED OR DISPLACED EROSION BLANKETS SHALL BE REPAIRED OR RESTAPLED
AS SOON AS POSSIBLE, TEMPORARY EROSION AND SEDIMENT CONTROL DEVICES SHALL BE REMOVED WITHIN 30 DAYS AFTER FINAL SITE STABILIZATION HAS BEEN ACHIEVED VIA|
PERMANENT MEASURES. PERMANENT VEGETATION AND STRUCTURES SHALL BE INSTALLED AND FUNCTIONAL AS SOON AS PRACTICAL DURING DEVELOPMENT. PERMANENT SEEDING,
SODDING, OR LANDSCAPING SHALL BE COMPLETED WITHIN 7 DAYS OF FINAL TOPSOIL RE SPREAD.

ALL STOCKPILES ARE TO BE PLACED AT A LOCATION SPECIFIED BY THE ENGINEER, ALL STOCKPILES ARE TO BE PROTECTED BY SILT FENCE ALONG THE DOWN SLOPE SIDES OF THE
WILL REMAN
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PROPSED CURB GRADING DET,

791.18¢

9068
T STOCKPILE OR AROUND THE ENTIRE PERIMETER IF DRECTED TO DO SO BY THE ENGINEER, THE CITY OF ST. CHARLES, OR THEIR REPRESENTATIVES. ANY STOCKPILES THAT
UNDISTURBED FOR LONGER THAN THREE WEEKS SHALL BE PROTECTED BY TEMPORARY SEEDING. SOIL STORAGE PILES CONTAINING MORE THAN 10 CUBIC YARDS OF MATERIAL SHALL
NOT BE LOCATED WITH A DOWN SLOPE DRAINAGE LENGTH OF LESS THAN 25 FEET TO A ROAD WAY OR DRAINAGE CHANNEL. COST OF TEMPORARY SEEDING SHALL BE INCLUDED
i — PRICE BID PER EROSION CONTROL LUMP SUM.

EROSION FABRIC IS NECESSARY FOR SILTTRAPS INSTALLED AT ALL STORM STRUCTURES WITH OPENI LIDS.  ALL STORMWATER INLETS SHALL BE PROTECTED BY SILT TRAPS, EXCELSIORLOGS,

EROSION FABRIC, OR OTHER METHODS APPROVED BY THE CITY OF ST. CHARLES. AFTER EACH RAINFALL EACH INLET SHALL BE INSPECTED. ANY INLET PROTECTION THAT HAS FAILED OR

1S DAMAGED SHALL BE REPAIRED AS SOON AS POSSIBLE. SEDIMENT SHALL BE REMOVED AS NECESSARY TO PROVIDE FOR THE CONITINUED EFFECTIVENESS OF THE INLET PROTECTION
USE.

11 s
TECHNIQUE N

79108 79111

IROCR
LX<
‘«“0‘?:2: O INLET PROTECTION ( VARIES BY INLET TYPE)

= SF s SF o SILTFENCE

4'TOPSOIL MIN., CLASS 1A SEEDING,
& MULCH METHOD 2

PROPSED CURB GRADING DETAIL 1"= 5
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600-660 S. Randall Road
Grading & Storm Water Pollution Prevention Plan

700 WEST LOCUST ST, BELVDERE, 1. 61008 | CHECRED V- ¥CB | DRAVN GV 1D Sheet
5 (8151547 8435 A (819 5440421 | _OATE: 0130114 OATE: 08/30/14
ILLINOIS DESIGN FIRANO. 164.001260 BASE.dwg 4 of 5
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